STATE OF CALIFORNIA

CITIZENS REDISTRICTING COMMISSION (CRC)

1

In the matter of:

LIVE LINE DRAWING MEETING

TUESDAY, OCTOBER 5, 2021

11:00 a.m.

Transcribed By:

Jennifer Barton



APPEARANCES

COMMISSIONERS Sara Sadhwani, Chair Pedro Toledo, Vice Chair Linda Akutagawa, Commissioner Isra Ahmad, Commissioner Jane Andersen, Commissioner Alicia Fernandez, Commissioner Neal Fornaciari, Commissioner J. Kennedy, Commissioner Patricia Sinay, Commissioner Trena Turner, Commissioner Angela Vazquez, Commissioner Russell Yee, Commissioner

STAFF

Jose Eduardo Chavez, Field Lead - Central California Sulma Hernandez, Outreach Coordinator Ashleigh Howick, Field Lead - Northern California Marcy Kaplan, Director of Outreach Ravindar Singh, Administrative Assistant

TECHNICAL CONTRACTORS

Kristian Manoff, AV Technical Director/Comment Moderator Katy Manoff, Comment Moderator

LINE DRAWING TEAM

Karin MacDonald, Q2 Data & Research, LLC Tamina Ramos Alon, Q2 Data & Research, LLC Kennedy Wilson, Q2 Data & Research, LLC

VRA COUNSEL Strumwasser & Woocher David Becker



	3
INDEX	
	PAGE
Call to Order and Roll Call	4
Introduction	5
Line Drawing Visualizations	10
Closing	256



 \sim

	4
1	<u>PROCEEDINGS</u>
2	11:00 a.m.
3	CHAIR SADHWANI: Good morning, California, and
4	welcome to the second day of the California Citizens
5	Redistricting Commission's meeting with a review of our
6	initial visualizations. My name is Sarah Varney. I'll
7	be serving as your chair today, along with Commissioner
8	Pedro Toledo, who will serve as our vice chair.
9	So welcome to all of you. Many are in Sacramento
10	today together. I'm so sad that I can't be there with
11	you all, but looking forward to seeing everyone again
12	soon.
13	Ravi, can you call roll?
14	MR. SINGH: Yes, Chair.
15	Commissioner Sinay?
16	COMMISSIONER SINAY: Here.
17	MR. SINGH: Commissioner Taylor?
18	Commissioner Toledo?
19	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: Here.
20	MR. SINGH: Commissioner Turner.
21	COMMISSIONER TURNER: Here.
22	MR. SINGH: Commissioner Vazquez?
23	COMMISSIONER VAZQUEZ: Here.
24	MR. SINGH: Commissioner Yee?
25	COMMISSIONER YEE: Here.

1	MR. SINGH: Commissioner Ahmad?
2	COMMISSIONER AHMAD: Here.
3	MR. SINGH: Commissioner Akutagawa?
4	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Here.
5	MR. SINGH: Commissioner Andersen?
6	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Here.
7	MR. SINGH: Commissioner Fernandez?
8	COMMISSIONER FERNANDEZ: Presente.
9	MR. SINGH: Commissioner Fornaciari?
10	COMMISSIONER FORNACIARI: Here.
11	MR. SINGH: Commissioner Kennedy?
12	COMMISSIONER KENNEDY: Here.
13	MR. SINGH: Commissioner Le Mons?
14	And Commissioner Sadhwani?
15	CHAIR SADHWANI: Here.
16	MR. SINGH: You have a quorum, Chair.
17	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you so much, Ravi.
18	Before we get started today, I just wanted to say a
19	few words and also remind us of our schedule for today.
20	Today, we're reviewing visualizations. Yesterday, we
21	completed our review of our initial visualizations for
22	Los Angeles County.
23	And as I was thinking about it last night, I just
24	really wanted to uplift how incredible this process
25	really is. We had so many visualizations from the
	escribers

1 communities of interest testimony that we spent all 2 summer collecting. As a commission, we spent hundreds of hours on Zoom listening to callers from around the state 3 4 tell us about their communities. 5 And yesterday, we had the opportunity to begin matching that communities of interest testimony with the 6 7 first criteria of equal population and really thinking about what those communities of interest mean and look 8 9 like, given the population database that we have, the 10 redistricting database that we have here in the State of 11 California. 12 So I really wanted to uplift the incredible work of 13 our line drawing team who did a phenomenal job just 14 putting together so many visualizations for us to 15 contemplate and think about. That is no small task. 16 And most certainly I would wager to believe that the 17 most innovative approach happening to redistricting 18 across the nation where we, the Citizens Redistricting 19 Commission, are truly taking citizen information, 20 communities of interest information and turning it into 21 potential maps and districts. So really exciting and 22 just wanted to uplift all of the great work that I know 2.3 has been going on behind the scenes. 24 So yesterday we completed our review of Los Angeles 25 County, and today we continue from our agenda on item cribers

1 number 2, in terms of the review of those visualizations 2 and providing direction to line draws. And we advanced 3 today to look this morning at coastal California and the 4 San Francisco Bay area, what was known as Zones A, C, and 5 E during our outreach phase. Today, I'm going to do my best to really keep us on 6 7 track in terms of the time. We have a lot to cover and 8 we have a very full day. So please refer to the schedule 9 that is posted. I've gone through looking at our ninety 10 minutes -- ninety-minute time blocks with all of our 11 mandatory breaks. 12 So we'll be working on coastal California and Bay 13 Area from 11 to 12:30. We'll take a quick break from 14 12:30 to 12:45 and come back with a second ninety-minute 15 session. We'll have a lunch break and then come back in 16 the afternoon to be looking at inland and northern areas 17 of California, as well as central -- the Central Valley 18 and central California this afternoon. 19 So I will be doing my best to keep us on track and 20 to keep us moving. Please, for Commissioners, use your 21 hands -- the raise your hand features so that I can see 22 everyone. Try to be diligent about also taking them down 23 when you've completed your comment. 24 And also recall we have staff that is working behind 25 the scenes to take notes on all of the directions. So be cribers

1	very clear and specific when you're giving that direction
2	so that staff can capture it appropriately.
3	With that, I'm very excited to hand it over to the
4	line drawing team as well as our VRA counsel. My
5	understanding is we have some late breaking news to share
6	around some of the VRA analysis that is happening.
7	I know Dr. Gall has been working all weekend and
8	behind the scenes to try and get us those preliminary VRA
9	ideas and conceptualizations. And so I believe the line
10	drawing team is going to start with some of those some
11	of those visualizations for us to consider.
12	Commissioner Sinay, I see you have a hand raised.
13	COMMISSIONER SINAY: Yes, thank you. As I was going
14	through all of this late last night and this morning, it
15	really dawned on me that it would be helpful I know
16	some people aren't paper focused and other people are.
17	But if we could have maybe create some type of
18	I know we were creating a playbook, but there are some
19	pieces that would be really helpful as we're going
20	through this, because I find myself going looking at a
21	whole bunch of different things, and some of the things
22	that I had thought about was obviously the playbook when
23	that's done and making sure that the playbook includes
24	the different district numbers, our target numbers.
25	The map of the counties, I know that we have the

1	we have the one that we used for zones, but it's really
2	hard to read the counties because we more focused on the
3	zones. And I know all of this is available online and
4	everything else, but it would be nice to just have a
5	packet that just helps us look at that.
6	Anthony's memo on the criteria, not the criterias,
7	but everything we need to know. The county that the
8	county population and demographic data from 2021 just
9	kind of we know what the census says for each of the
10	counties. And it doesn't have to be in a lot of detail.
11	But just there is some age information and stuff that can
12	be helpful.
13	And then a map of L.A. County and with just a big
14	map of, you know, just like we would have a county map
15	and a map of L.A. County with the city populations and
16	that. And there might be other pieces that I'm missing.
17	I know that yesterday we were one of the questions
18	one of the requests was the counties broken down with the
19	ranges.
20	But just so that we have that kind of our cheat
21	sheet that we can go to and we carry it with us. And as
22	we're working on our computer, we can we don't have to
23	have two or three computers open to be able to get this
24	work done. Thank you.
25	So yes, that is a request. I don't know. It's not

1 a visualization, but I'm going to be clear here. And I'm 2 not sure who to give it to. 3 CHAIR SADHWANI: I hear you. I hear you. So 4 Commissioner Sinay, could I ask you, can you email me 5 your list of items that you would like to see? And I will work with staff and Alvaro and maybe, I don't know 6 7 if Ravi could maybe help out with this, or if there's other staff members who print a small a small binder for 8 9 commissioners to have all of that information at the 10 ready. And if there's additional pieces, then shoot me 11 an email and we'll make that happen. 12 Commissioner Yee, did I see a hand go up? 13 COMMISSIONER YEE: Just briefly. The playbook 14 already has most of it in the draft form. One or two 15 pieces we need to get. But yeah, we already have most of 16 that. 17 CHAIR SADHWANI: Perfect. That sounds great. 18 COMMISSIONER YEE: And the cheat sheet. 19 CHAIR SADHWANI: And the cheat sheet. And as a 20 reminder, we'll be discussing that during our business 21 meeting on Thursday. 22 COMMISSIONER YEE: Okay. 23 CHAIR SADHWANI: So with that, I am going to hand us over to the line drawing team to get us started today. 24 25 MS. MACDONALD: Thank you so much, Commissioner --

10

www.escribers.net | 800-257-0885

cribers

1	Chair Sadhwani. And good morning, everybody. We're
2	really happy to be here, especially be here in the same
3	room with all of you.
4	Today, I'm joined by my colleague to Tamina Alon,
5	who is sitting next to me, and she's going to be working
6	with you on the Northern and Central Coast lines,
7	including the Bay Area. And I just wanted to say Tamina
8	will be walking you through the visualizations that were
9	created based on the directions that you provided, just
10	like Jaime did yesterday for the Los Angeles area. And
11	per your direction, again, she utilized, public input as
12	applicable and worked with VRA counsel, of course.
13	There were some slides that were posted early this
14	morning and I wanted to apologize for the
15	miscommunication. Some visualizations for the northern
16	coast were accidentally not posted with about batch was
17	uploaded a couple of days ago. Again, they are up now.
18	And they are called North Coast Visualization
19	slides1004.PDF.
20	At the end of those slides, at the very end, there's
21	also one additional slide and that is actually the one
22	that Tamina will be starting with today. And that is the
23	slide that Commissioner Sadhwani just alluded to.
24	After we go through that particular PDF, we're also
25	going to go through visualizations mid and southern
	escribers

www.escribers.net | 800-257-0885

1	coastline. So that is the name of that particular PDF.
2	And so perhaps you could follow if you'd like to, you
3	can follow along. Just like yesterday, I will try to
4	find the slides that Tamina will be presenting and Tamina
5	will be reading off the page number as soon as I've
6	located it so that you can find it in the PDF. And we
7	will also let you know which PDF we're working on.
8	So with that, I believe that we are going to start
9	with the PDF called North Coast Visualization slide 1004
10	and we're going to be talking about slide number on
11	page 11; is that correct?
12	MS. ALON: Yes.
13	MS. MACDONALD: Okay. And of course, we have Mr.
14	Becker here, not Dr. Becker today. Just Mr. Becker
15	today. I'm sorry. And as soon as that honorary
16	doctorate has been awarded to Dr. Becker, we will be
17	switching over. So he's also here, and he will be
18	helping us, of course, with these visualizations. So
19	thank you very much. And with that, I will send this
20	over to Tamina.
21	MS. ALON: Good morning, Commissioners. So what
22	you're looking at right now, this is slide 11. It's the
23	very end of the northern coastal packet that you
24	received. And this is one of the two visualizations
25	which for this region we worked with the Voting Rights
	escribers

1	Act attorneys to determine some areas that may that
2	they're currently studying for the Gingles preconditions.
3	And so we wanted to show those to you. And we're
4	going to have Mr. Becker talk about those in a moment.
5	But I just want to show you a little bit around the
6	geography and then I'll let him take it away.
7	So this first one is AD Santa Clara to Fremont, and
8	it is this 501,728 people. So that is within five
9	percent of the deviation for an assembly district. The
10	southwestern part is all of Santa Clara.
11	And then it keeps together the neighborhoods of
12	Berryessa and keeps together Alum Rock and east foothills
13	out of the district. And the northern part of San Jose
14	also keeps together all of Milpitas, all of Newark, and
15	parts of Fremont.
16	MS. MACDONALD: And over to Mr. Becker.
17	MR. BECKER: Yes. I'll just note, first of all,
18	this is an area I know very well. And I have a lot of
19	friends who live in this area there. This is an area
20	that does satisfy the first Gingles pre-condition.
21	In other words, there is a majority Asian population,
22	citizen voting age population within this area.
23	I should note, as was noted before, this is there
24	is slightly more population in here than the ideal, but
25	it's within the plus or minus five percent. There's been
	escribers

1 some very preliminary analysis of racially polarized 2 voting in this area, and it does appear probably I'd like to say, because this is still being done, it's still very 3 4 early. 5 We'll have to have more firm answers for you very shortly. But that the second precondition that the Asian 6 7 population here is cohesive around their candidates of choice. We don't have enough analysis or data yet to 8 9 assess the third Gingles pre-condition but we will get, 10 again, get that to you as quickly as we can. 11 So the first Gingles pre-condition is met here. 12 Second is probably met. Third, it's wait and see. We 13 need to wait and see. And over the next period of time. 14 Also note just like the districts that were drawn, so 15 many of the rather the visualizations that were drawn 16 yesterday, this -- the line drawers of again done a 17 really nice job of keeping a lot of the criteria for 18 issues at the front of their mind, keeping cities 19 together, obeying traditional boundaries, those kinds of 20 things. 21 This is a very -- this district really does a nice 22 job of complying with the criteria under the constitution 2.3 for this visualization I should say. 24 MS. MACDONALD: Can we move on to another 25 visualization and I'm sorry to make you hop around a cribers

1 little bit. I just wanted --2 COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Before we do that --3 MS. MACDONALD: I'm sorry. COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Could we please get the CVAP 4 5 for this area -- for this District? MS. ALON: Yes, for this area. The Asian CVAP is 6 7 50.11 percent. The Latino CVAP is 17.22 percent. Black CVAP is 3.76 percent. And White CVAP is 27.04 percent. 8 9 COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: I'm sorry. What page is that on? 10 11 CHAIR SADHWANI: What page is that on? MS. MACDONALD: Yes, that is on the northern 12 13 coastline PowerPoint that -- not PowerPoint -- PDF that 14 was sent up this morning. It's slide 11. 15 COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Okay. Thank you. 16 COMMISSIONER FERNANDEZ: I'm just going to jump in. 17 We don't have pages 10 and 11. I just asked Ravi to 18 print those out for us. For those of us that want it 19 printed. Thank you. That's why we don't have it. They 20 only printed part of it. But it is on the handout if you 21 go on to the handout. Yeah. 22 MS. MACDOANLD: Okay. Are we ready to move on to 23 the second slide? Thank you so much. If you would, 24 please refer to the other PDF, which is entitled Mid to 25 Southern Coastline and refer to slide 35, please. And cribers

1 that is the District or rather visualization that Tamina 2 is going to show right now. MS. ALON: This visualization is South San 3 4 Francisco. And again, it was created in in partnership 5 with our VRA attorneys. The reason that it is number 35 in your packet is because it also followed some 6 7 direction, which you requested a visualization being 8 made. 9 And your request was to create an assembly district which starts in South San Francisco and includes the 10 11 areas north of San Francisco and -- north to San 12 Francisco sorry, and south to Millbrae and tried to 13 create a district that had majority Asian CVAP. 14 This area includes part of San Francisco, all of the 15 cities of Brisbane, Daly City, Colma, South San 16 Francisco, San Mateo, and Millbrae. And I'll pass it on 17 to Mr. Becker. 18 CHAIR SADHWANI: I'm so sorry. 19 MR. BECKER: And I'll just --20 CHAIR SADHWANI: Sorry. Tamina, which packet? I'm 21 not finding these. Which packet exactly was this? 22 MS. ALON: This is the mid and -- Mid and Southern 23 Coastline packet and it's slide 35. 24 CHAIR SADHWANI: Got it. Thank you very much. 25 Sorry about that, Mr. Becker. Go ahead. cribers

1	MR. BECKER: Oh, no problem. So first of all,
2	obviously these census blocks go out into the bay. So
3	this is a much more compact district than it might
4	otherwise look like because there's so much of it that
5	encompasses the bay end of it and the Pacific to the
6	West.
7	I believe the Asian CVAP, Tamina, correct me if I'm
8	wrong, is I think 52.5 percent within this visualization.
9	MS. ALON: Yes, that's right.
10	MR. BECKER: And so the first Gingles pre-condition
11	is met. This is, again, slightly higher population than
12	the ideal, but within the five percent. With that,
13	again, what we see here is like it is very preliminarily
14	we think we likely see the Gingles 2 pre-condition met
15	that the Asian population is voting cohesively.
16	We, just like the previous district, we do not yet
17	have enough data or analysis to assess the third Gingles
18	pre-condition as to whether or not other voters are
19	voting in such a way to deny Asian voters election of
20	their candidate of choice. So we'll get some more data
21	on that and get that to you as quickly as possible.
22	And just like the last district, I just point out,
23	again, note the real attention to criteria like city
24	boundaries, which has done been done very nicely,
25	keeping Millbrae, San Mateo, for instance, in their
	escribers

1 entirety, along with several other small cities in this 2 district together. So that's all something to note. One thing I'm -- I don't say this really from a 3 4 Voting Rights context, but more just in general, and 5 Tamina, you might know the answer to this. Do you know what the population of San Francisco is that is not 6 7 within that district? MS. ALON: I don't have that right now. 8 I can 9 definitely get that to you later. 10 MR. BECKER: It'll be important because I know, you 11 know, obviously that's where the land border ends. And 12 so you -- if this were a visualization that you want to 13 pursue further, you'd have to try to figure out how to 14 accommodate that -- the rest of San Francisco and where 15 it would go, whether it would go across the bay to the 16 east or across the Golden Gate Bridge to the north. Ιf 17 it has insufficient population. 18 My guess is it's probably pretty close, but it's 19 probably a little low. But that's just -- I don't have 20 the data in front of me. 21 CHAIR SADHWANI: Great. Thank you. I see some 22 hands raised. 2.3 Commissioner Fernandez? 24 CHAIR SADHWANI: No? Sorry. 25 Commissioner Andersen? cribers

	19
1	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Thank you, Chair.
2	Yeah. I was thinking exactly as Mr. Becker was
3	saying. And what I'd like to see is the San Francisco
4	numbers. Also, if San Francisco was divided sort of
5	within itself, say, and moving down the peninsula, if we
6	lose if we take out population in San Francisco, but
7	add San Bruno, Burlingame, probably San Mateo, those are
8	communities which have a lot in common.
9	And where I'd like to see, you know, how that would
10	change our numbers, if that would dramatically change
11	that. Because once you that little body of water
12	there, that's a huge that's actually where the
13	there's a large fault through there and the terrain and
14	getting Pacifica is definitely another sort of section of
15	the land.
16	It's not the same but the San Bruno, Millbrae
17	Burlingame, San Mateo, those are essentially all in one
18	neighborhood. It does change a little bit when you get
19	to Hillsboro. So I'd kind of like to see if that shifted
20	down the peninsula a little bit, what that would look
21	like. So that's a request for a visualization.
22	CHAIR SADHWANI: Very good. Thank you for that
23	specificity, Commissioner Andersen.
24	Commissioner Sinay?
25	COMMISSIONER SINAY: Thank you. Thanks for doing
	escribers

1	this visualization. This is kind of this is great.
2	The one piece I would like to request, a visualization
3	keeping the San Francisco again, thinking about it as
4	an Asian potential community of interest or VRA depending
5	on where we are. And just take out Millbrae.
6	So the same visualization but without Millbrae. For
7	the same reasons that Commissioner Andersen spoke of that
8	San Bruno, Millbrae, Burlingame. That area is really
9	cohesive and they all shop in each other's and visit
10	in each other, while the northern part of San Mateo is
11	more business, is more blue collar, and as well as has
12	a large Asian community.
13	And the only reason I know those things is I did
14	work in San Mateo for a while as an outreach person.
15	Thank you.
16	CHAIR SADHWANI: Great. Thank you so much for that,
17	Commissioner Sinay.
18	Anyone else want to weigh in on this visualization
19	that we're seeing or provide direction for a next step
20	for this area? At 516,000, we're certainly over for an
21	assembly district and under for congressional.
22	Commissioner Sinay, Commissioner Andersen, where
23	those new hands raised or? No?
24	COMMISSIOENR SINAY: Sorry. I thought I lowered
25	mine.
	escribers

1	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Yeah, no.
2	CHAIR SADHWANI: And then I think you came back.
3	You popped back up. No problem.
4	Commissioner Andersen.
5	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Yes. Thank you. I wasn't
6	actually clear. I would like to see San Francisco as I
7	think the numbers are it could be a Senate District and
8	possibly two Assemblies. I'd like to see if that is
9	actually true. So I'd like some visualizations on San
10	Francisco.
11	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you. So can I ask you this,
12	Commissioner Andersen, what it sounds like what you're
13	suggesting is asking the line draws in collaboration,
14	perhaps with Dr. Gall, to take a look at what are the
15	ways that we can turn this into two Assembly Districts;
16	is that correct? And one Senate district? Is that what
17	I'm hearing you say?
18	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: And maintain this these
19	as Asian?
20	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Well, I'd like to start with
21	San Francisco by itself looks like as a Senate district,
22	you know, in terms of considering VRA issues. Because,
23	see, we're only looking at one portion of San Francisco.
24	CHAIR SADHWANI: Right.
25	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: I'd like because for a
	ecribers
	1 000 000 000

1	Senate District, it is a little different than the
2	Assemblies. And then I'd like to see possibly two
3	Assembly Districts in there if the numbers work out that
4	way.
5	CHAIR SADHWANI: Is that clear for the line drawing
6	team?
7	MS. ALON: Yes, that's clear.
8	MS. MACDONALD: Yeah, we're fine with that. Thank
9	you.
10	CHAIR SADHWANI: Got it. Thank you very much.
11	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Okay. Thank you.
12	Commissioner Akutagawa?
13	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Yeah, I think maybe I'll
14	start with a question. And I think sorry if I missed
15	have spaced out, but did you say you knew what the
16	population numbers are for the city of San Francisco?
17	MS. ALON: I don't offhand. I can take a look.
18	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGWA: Because I think along the
19	lines of perhaps what Commissioner Andersen was just
20	asking, is there enough just in the city of San Francisco
21	to have a its own Assembly District? So would there
22	be roughly enough to be around, you know, 500,000?
23	So if San Francisco were its own separate assembly
24	district and then at whatever where that point would be,
25	then the so I would like to see that visualization. I
	escribers
	TELEVISION OF A REAL AND A

1 think that piggybacks on what Commissioner Andersen said. 2 A second visualization then that I would like to see is one that would start at where San Francisco -- where 3 the borders end, and that would include then the portion 4 5 that you have shown there, including cities like South San Francisco, Daly City, Colma. 6 7 Yeah, I'm just thinking about all the Bart stops 8 that I see when I go along from the airport. But that 9 also -- it would also then include San Bruno, Millbrae, 10 and Burlingame, if that would be enough for its own 11 Assembly District. 12 MS. ALON: I am happy to look at keeping San 13 Francisco together in one or two assembly districts, if 14 that's what's being directed. 15 COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Yeah. Well, when you say 16 one or two Assembly Districts, are you talking about the whole of San Francisco or are you talking about breaking 17 up this visualization into two separate Assembly 18 19 Districts? 20 MS. ALON: Oh, yeah, that would be up to you. The 21 population of San Francisco is 874,961. 22 COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Oh. 23 MS. MACDONALD: Yeah. And that's the unadjusted. Ι 24 just googled it. I'm trying to pull up my spreadsheet of 25 the adjusted, but basically it's definitely over -cribers

1 COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Okay.

2 MS. MACDONALD: -- Assembly District.

3 COMMISISONER AKUTAGAWA: Thank you. That's helpful 4 to know then. Okay. All right. Okay. Then I will 5 withdraw my request then. I think the other requests are fine. I didn't realize it was -- that there's that many. 6 7 CHAIR SADHWANI: Yeah, and I think we will be seeing additional -- we're only on the second visualization, so 8 9 we'll also be seeing some more that are prepared as well. 10 Commissioner Sinay? COMMISSIONER SINAY: 11 Thank you.

Commissioner Sadhwani, you helped me be able to be more clear and more general, which I think is kind of helpful. Again, I'd like to keep this visualization without Millbrae. But is there a way to actually see three Assembly Districts?

17 The San Francisco part we were talking about, is 18 that what's left? Is that enough for an Assembly 19 District? And then the rest of San Mateo -- and Millbrae 20 would be included with the rest of San Mateo going all 21 the way down to Hillsboro, Foster City, all the way to 22 the line, because all of those communities are very, very 2.3 connected with Redwood City. All that is really connected with each other. 24

So if you could please help us see three



1	visualizations for assembly. Thank you.
2	CHAIR SADHWANI: Very good. Thank you so much.
3	Commissioner Akutagawa, did you continue to have a
4	hand raised?
5	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: I didn't, but I'll just
6	comment real quick then. I guess maybe just for
7	clarification, Commissioner Sinay, if you're talking
8	about a third Assembly District that would then include,
9	for example, perhaps South San Francisco, San Bruno,
10	Millbrae, Burlingame, San Mateo, Foster City.
11	COMMISSIONER SINAY: I would keep what they have
12	here in SS F 1004 with the exception of Millbrae. I
13	would take Millbrae out. The three Assembly Districts
14	would be what's left of San Francisco, and we would need
15	to know what the number is, right? And then the rest of
16	San Mateo going south from the visualization they already
17	shared with us.
18	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that clarity.
19	MS. ALON: So if I can ask a clarifying question.
20	The remainder of San Francisco, if you are going to keep
21	this shape and it needs more population, would your
22	direction be to go over the bridge?
23	CHAIR SADHWANI: Sure.
24	MS. ALON: Okay.
25	COMMISSIONER SINAY: No one else will say it. So I
	escribers

1	will. If need be, yes. I think going over the bridge
2	would be the first option.
3	CHAIR SADHWANI: I see Commissioner Andersen
4	chomping at the bit to get in here. Commissioner
5	Andersen?
6	Or actually sorry. Tamina, where you did that
7	answer your question?
8	MS. ALON: Yes, Thank you.
9	CHAIR SADHWANI: Great. Thank you so much.
10	Commissioner Andersen?
11	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Thank you. I realize I was
12	a little unclear. I was talking about. To make the
13	two back to San Francisco. Because the population of
14	874,000 around, what I'd like to see San Francisco and
15	then going just going south include like Daly City,
16	south San Francisco enough to make it a Senate district
17	and then see how you could make two assemblies on that.
18	And also including for a congressional even. Take out
19	like, say, the southern parts of San Francisco. A little
20	bit in the southern part.
21	And oh, and then say you have two assemblies in San
22	Francisco, then continuing south, including from the rest
23	of whether South San Francisco's in it or not, then,
24	Redwood City, Burlingame, San Mateo, Milpitas not
25	Milpitas going south.
	escribers
	and apprilling and 1 000 057 0005

1 MS. MACDONALD: Commissioner Andersen, may I please 2 ask for clarification? When you're saying try to draw a 3 Senate District and then try to create two Assembly 4 Districts from that, are you saying that you want a 5 nested. COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Yes, very possibly. If the 6 7 VRA would allow that. MS. MACDONALD: Okay. Which one would you like to 8 9 comply with the VRA, the Senate or the Assembly? Where should we -- where should we start? 10 11 COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: I'd like to -- oh, well, 12 that's a good question. Well, it's easier to start with 13 the assemblies; is that correct? 14 MR. BECKER: I was just -- Commissioner Andersen, I 15 was just going to suggest it might be better to start 16 with the assembly --17 COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Right. 18 -- and see where you get with that. MR. BECKER: 19 Again, we're there's still some data we need to compile 20 there --21 COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Right. 22 MR. BECKER: -- but I think because it's obviously 23 much easier to comply with the first Gingles pre-24 condition with an Assembly District. So that might be a 25 good place to start. cribers

27

28
COMMISSIOENR ANDERSEN: No. Thank you. That's
exactly it. Thank you very much.
CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you. Great. Commissioner
Ahmad?
COMMISSIONER AHMAD: Thank you, Chair. Just really
quick. In a couple sentences, can someone talk me
through how SS F 1004 visualization was created? What
was used to create this visualization?
MS. ALON: This visualization was a direction from
the commission to create a balanced Assembly District,
which starts in South San Francisco and includes
surrounding areas north of including part of San
Francisco and south to Millbrae. And to look at the A-
CVAP and see if an assembly district could be created
that was over fifty percent A-CVAP.
COMMISSIONER AHMAD: Okay. Great. Thank you.
CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you.
Commissioner Toledo?
VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: Thank you. So if we're required
by the VRA to create a district here, that meets all
three requirements, then I would like to ask that if we
have to hop over the bridge into Marin County, that it be
on the not on the coastal side, that would be closer
to the Sausalito, Larkspur side. So we're the 101 is
right. So that would be right of the 101
ejcribers

	29
1	UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: They're going to hate that.
2	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: where the population centers
3	are.
4	CHAIR SADHWANI: Great. So I think I guess the
5	question is, Commissioner Sinay had provided that
6	direction to cross over, if need be.
7	Commissioner Sinay, does that seem like a reasonable
8	request to you to just bring those two concepts together
9	that if crossing over does have to occur, that would be
10	on that Sausalito side, as Commissioner Toledo is
11	suggesting?
12	COMMISSIONER SINAY: Yes.
13	CHAIR SADHWANI: Perfect. Thank you so much. So
14	that can just clarify that one direction that was given.
15	Commissioner Toledo, did you have more to add?
16	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: No, that's it. Thank you.
17	CHAIR SADHWANI: Great. Thanks. I'm going to be
18	I'm going to be tough on you all for having your hands
19	raised.
20	Commissioner Akutagawa?
21	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Yeah, I think I'm going
22	to and I'm going to just start all over again. So
23	Assembly District, you said that San Francisco's likely
24	two. Can I ask I would like to ask then that you take
25	San Francisco, split it into two Assembly Districts,
	ecribers

1	taking into account that you may have to go slightly
2	beyond to the south, beyond the San Francisco city
3	borders to be able to have the appropriate amount of
4	population needed.
5	I understand that there are VRA considerations, but
6	I would be curious as to whether or not it is possible to
7	create two districts that still honor at least the VRA
8	consideration for the portion of San Francisco that is at
9	least predominantly I'm going to say maybe people of
10	color. And I think what I'm seeing from this
11	visualization is that they tend to be on the western
12	side. Is that accurate surmising?
13	MS. ALON: So this visualization was created to
14	take get the maximum number of CVAP that we could out
15	of this area. So if it's not included from San Francisco
16	in this visualization, then it wasn't a block that had
17	high CVAP.
18	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Okay. So in other words,
19	that that western part of San Francisco does have a
20	fairly high Asian CVAP in there.
21	MS. ALON: YES.
22	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Okay. So what I'm going
23	to I'm just going to leave the that what adjustments
24	you have to make for the two assembly districts from the
25	San Francisco area. Then given that I want to move south
	escribers

1	for an Assembly District that would take into account,
2	again, parts of South San Francisco, Daly City, San
3	Bruno, Millbrae, and Burlingame.
4	I want to see is that possible to create an assembly
5	district with those cities? Is it too small? Is it
6	going to be too big? I would be interested in seeing
7	that.
8	I do believe that actually, once you cross over into
9	San Mateo, while there may be some slight similarities, I
10	think that has changed, especially when you get into
11	Foster City and Hillsboro, Redwood City, Belmont, and you
12	go further south.
13	And so I would like to see and I know this is
14	where it's going to start to get complicated with the
15	remainder of the COI testimony that we received around CD
16	17, CD 18 and I believe also now CD 19 is a is kind of
17	a consideration based on the visualizations that I saw.
18	Is it going to be possible to then create an
19	Assembly District that would incorporate San Mateo,
20	Foster City, Hillsboro at its westernmost border? So
21	that would border the 280 going down through Redwood
22	City, Belmont, and then I think it gets into like then
23	it starts to get into like Palo Alto, but maybe stopping
24	just before Palo Alto. So that would be the third
25	Assembly district. And then I saw other visualizations
	escribers

1 for further south. 2 MS. MACDONALD: Thank you. Thanks for that. 3 CHAIR SADHWANI: Perfect. Thank you so much, 4 Commissioner Akutagawa. 5 Commissioner Sinay? COMMISSIONER SINAY: I just wanted to also say in 6 7 this visualization, what informed this visualization besides just the commissioners asking for this 8 9 visualization, this is where it gets difficult, is that 10 we did get several COI input about trying to keep the 11 Asian community together as a community of interest in --12 within San Francisco as well as in Daly City. 13 And so it's hard when people ask what informed this, 14 what informed us as commissioners to say that. But we 15 did get COI requests in that area. So I just wanted to 16 share that. 17 CHAIR SADHWANI: Yeah, I think that's so right. 18 And I think that's what this process is really Right. 19 trying to bring together all of the different threads 20 that we are operating with here from the COI input, from 21 what we know from the census, from the analysis that Dr. 22 Gall is creating. So it's tricky, but also very 23 exciting. Commissioner Andersen? 24 25 COMMISSIOENR ANDERSEN: Sorry, just one last thing. cribers

1	The one thing that's really glaring, I'm going I'd
2	really like to see the numbers on Chinatown is not
3	included in this. And that's a very dense Asian
4	population in San Francisco. And it's yeah, exactly.
5	It's right here where Tamina was showing.
6	And so I'd like to see it might be a little
7	slightly different if it came up a little bit. And we
8	certainly got well, we've only had we don't have a
9	great deal of community of interest input from this
10	entire area, actually, so. Anyone out there who wants to
11	submit some public comments, please do.
12	MS. ALON: But if I may address Commissioner
13	Andersen's point, the Chinatown area was not included in
14	this visualization because it is surrounded by areas of
15	very low Asian CVAP, and they actually brought the
16	visualization itself out of the fifty percent range. But
17	I'm happy to look at a visualization that includes it, if
18	you'd like.
19	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Yeah. Thank you. I'd be
20	very interested in coalition in this area.
21	CHAIR SADHWANI: Yeah. And it sounds like also, I
22	mean, from a VRA standpoint, this will be an area where
23	the team will have to be thinking a lot about packing
24	versus cracking and just the trade-offs that that we're
25	going to need to be thinking about as we advance in this
	escribers
	The second se

1 process.

2	Commissioner Akutagawa?
3	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Thank you for saying that.
4	I think that that was the question. For clarification, I
5	think maybe this is for Mr. Becker, and I know you've
6	said this, but I feel like this is one of those things
7	that you just got to keep repeating until we actually,
8	like, understand it.
9	But I think fifty percent Asian CVAP, I heard that.
10	Does it have to be? Because we've also heard other
11	presentation where it says maybe it doesn't have to be,
12	it could be slightly lower and still be able to achieve
13	the same results that the VRA is intending. And so I
14	think that's that I guess I'm just trying to
15	understand again.
16	MR. BECKER: Yeah, so I'll try to it's really
17	important and I and believe me, I understand this gets
18	really complex. I'm actually really I remember
19	several weeks ago we were constantly having to say
20	citizen voting age population, and now you're all experts
21	just saying CVAP off the top of your head.
22	So basically there's two parts of this. The first
23	part is what's been called liability. I don't really
24	love that that term, but it's basically does the
25	population, the minority population, meet all the
	ecribers

1	preconditions to be entitled to a district where they can
2	elect their candidates of choice. And that's where we
3	apply the three Gingles pre-conditions, and that's where
4	the majority minority requirement, the fifty percent
5	Asian CVAP that is required just to establish liability.
6	If, for instance, the population were too small to
7	form the majority of the District, section 2 wouldn't
8	kick in. We'd never get to the racially polarized voting
9	analysis. Then we do the racially polarized voting
10	analysis.
11	And as I suggested, we're seeing preliminary
12	indications that the second biggest pre-condition that
13	the Asian population within this area, this
14	visualization, does tend to be cohesive around certain
15	candidates. And the jury is still out on the third
16	Gingles precondition. We don't know what's going on
17	there yet.
18	Only if both of those are met, does this require a
19	district to be drawn consistent with section two. If
20	they're not on that, they don't. But you could still
21	draw districts with regard to communities of interest and
22	other criteria.
23	So if they're all met, the remedial district, the
24	district we actually end up drawing does not need to be
25	majority minority. It does not need to be fifty percent.
	eribers

1	It can be significantly under. It might in some areas
2	need to be significantly more than fifty percent. It
3	really depends on the characteristics of the population
4	and their voting patterns.
5	So we're going to look at things like how much
6	crossover vote there is for the minority candidates of
7	choice. Are their turnout differentials between the
8	section 2 minority in these cases and the rest of the
9	population that can affect outcomes?
10	It's actually more and more common for districts
11	that are particularly districts drawn for Asian and black
12	voters to not require the full fifty percent. And we
13	will want to be attentive to in fact, you could argue
14	that going much above that could, hypothetically
15	speaking, could be packing in certain circumstances.
16	So we'll look at it. So it'll be really a fact
17	specific inquiry about this particular population in this
18	particular area and what we're seeing in the voting
19	patterns. And as I said, I wish I had Megan's been
20	doing such a good job getting all of this data done.
21	It's a lot of work. She didn't work a nonstop. But I
22	think by next week we'll have a pretty complete picture
23	for you on most of that. Hopefully that answers your
24	question.
25	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you so much.

1	Commissioner Andersen, would you like to go?
2	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Yeah, thank you. Along
3	those lines specifically, if you do if you do go to an
4	area like, say, this particular district we have drawn
5	here and you find, yes, it's huge crossover voting.
6	So then you actually need to do you actually then
7	at that point said, okay, we need to actually change the
8	district to accommodate that to is that where you kind
9	of, you know find okay essentially. Yeah. Because where
10	I'm going for is say you have a district that you'd like
11	to draw, but it's 25, 25, 25, and then well they're very
12	few 25, they're all four. But something like that.
13	So there's clearly not a fifty percent of any
14	particular thing, but in terms of the crossover so
15	because it is that you would never ever even entertain a
16	section 2 district?
17	MR. BECKER: So again, always you always go start
18	with the Gingles pre-condition.
19	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Okay.
20	MR. BECKER: So let's use the most complicated
21	scenario the 25, 25, 25, 25 scenario. Right. What we
22	know is no single group could form a majority in that
23	District. What we could do at that point is look at
24	whether two of the minorities are voting so cohesively
25	together to form a majority in that district. And if
	escribers

1 they are, that would probably satisfy the first Gingles 2 pre-condition and then we'd look at the second Gingles 3 pre-condition. Are they voting cohesively together? We probably would look at those at about the same 4 5 time, because if they're not voting cohesively and they're not large enough, then neither one would be 6 7 there. Then the really key question would be is the other 8 9 just under fifty percent of the population in that 10 district voting in a way that they would defeat that 11 coalitions --12 COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Oh. 13 MR. BECKER: -- cohesive joint candidate of choice? 14 Now, this is a very complex situation. I don't know that 15 we're necessarily going to be at that point here. The 16 areas where it's most likely -- or a lot of the areas we 17 looked at yesterday in Los Angeles where we have, thirty 18 to forty percent of one more minority group and maybe 19 twenty-five to thirty-five percent of another minority 20 group and trying to figure out how that works. 21 So I don't know if we're going to get there here, 22 but it is possible. Again, if you can't find a single 23 minority that can form a majority within a district, you 24 can look at cohesion between minority groups. That's 25 what I've always called coalition districts. cribers

COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Okay.

2	MR. BECKER: The terms coalition districts have been
3	used in different ways. I think I mentioned this in the
4	last call. And a lot of the confusion is because the
5	courts use them in different ways and there's often some
6	confusion about how they talk about them.
7	What I'm really coalitions are kind of the next
8	step. If you can't find if you can't meet the Gingles
9	pre-condition 1 with a single minority group forming a
10	majority within a district, then you would go to
11	potentially seeing whether there are two minority groups,
12	potentially even more, that are operating cohesively,
13	consistently to vote for the same candidates of choice,
14	and whether those candidates of choice would be defeated
15	by other voters in the area unless a section 2 district
16	were drawn.
17	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Okay. All right. Okay.
18	Thank you. Oh, actually, I'm sorry. Back to the if
19	you do have like, say, this particular district and say,
20	it's like when you start looking at the details of it,
21	the fifty-two 50.1 percent is would actually be
22	honestly considered packing. What do you do then?
23	MR. BECKER: We'll look at the voting patterns.
24	We'll try to so what we do is we'll get the racially
25	polarized voting analysis.

e cribers

COMMISSIOENR ANDERSEN: Right.

-	
2	MR. BECKER: We will do an assessment of what we're
3	seeing there. A lot of this is more appropriate for
4	closed session discussion when we get into the
5	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Okay.
6	MR. BECKER: specifics of that. But what we'll
7	try to do is work with at your direction with the line
8	drawers to draw a district that meets all of the
9	redistricting criteria
10	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Got it.
11	MR. BECKER: while also affording what would be a
12	section 2 legal opportunity for the minority to elect
13	their candidates of choice. So we'll try to revise that.
14	And as I said, this is I wish I give you an easy
15	answer. It's not always fifty percent. There are going
16	to be lots of districts where forty percent is enough.
17	There are going to be other districts for fifty-five
18	percent is necessary. And we're just going to have to
19	see what the dynamics.
20	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Yeah. Perfect. Great.
21	Thank you very much.
22	CHAIR SADHWANI: Perfect. Thank you for that,
23	Commissioner Andersen. I think that was a really helpful
24	question for all of us to hear the answer to. I mean,
25	definitely very fact intensive and yet at the same time,
	escribers
	www.accriberg.net 800-257-0885

1	an art form, right, to really balance out all of these
2	competing priorities.
3	I know that I saw a couple more hands. I also want
4	to be mindful of time. So let's go to the commissioner
5	questions, but then let's keep moving. We still have
6	more than fifty slides to see in this packet. So trying
7	to balance all of the questions as well as making sure
8	that we're covering as much as possible.
9	Commissioner Akutagawa?
10	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Yeah, thank you, Mr.
11	Becker. I think I'm starting to get it. So that made
12	more sense than before. Just a quick question in terms
13	of I'm just looking at or thinking about the entire
14	peninsula area that we're looking at right now.
15	Are you looking at that entire area as almost in, I
16	guess, a an entire VRA district in some ways? Looking at
17	both Asian CVAP and also from what is coming out, the
18	potential for additional RPV analysis in that entire
19	section of what I would call the peninsula from San
20	Francisco all the way down to San Jose?
21	MR. BECKER: Yeah. Yeah. So what we're doing is
22	we're not reaching any conclusions yet but we are because
23	the population concentration and numbers are sufficient
24	for Asians in that area, and also in the in the area of
25	kind of southeast Bay from Fremont down south into San
	escribers

Jose, we are we are analyzing that entire area both -and invite visualizations and instructions to be given and looking at racially polarized voting patterns in most, not all, but a lot of the assembly district races have been assessed already and there'll be more assessments.

7 So I think we'll have a really good picture for you to discuss and ultimately we'll be able to make a 8 9 recommendation. Either, yes, all three Gingles pre-10 conditions are met for the Asian community in this area 11 or no, there is one or more pre-conditions that don't 12 appear to be met and in which case it may still be, as we 13 discussed, that there are certain communities in here. 14 I mean, I'm looking here at the San Francisco 15 portion, that if again, it's not zoomed in a lot, but a 16 lot of that's the Sunset District of San Francisco. 17 That's a that's a pretty coherent community of interest. 18 Within San Francisco, there are some other communities of 19 interest. 20 And obviously also, I mean, just a huge -- I wish I 21 could take credit for having done such a nice job and 22 keeping all these cities together. It really is a 2.3 testament to the skill of the line drawing team that they were able to do this in the visualization. 24

25 CHAIR SADHWANI: Yes. We are one lucky commission.

cribers

1	We have a whole lot of experts working to move us through
2	this process.
3	Commissioner Toledo?
4	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: Just a process question. Do we
5	have many more of these VRA maps to look at this point,
6	or is this the last one? And are we starting with the
7	what's the next map I guess? If we could have a little
8	road map of what's going to come from which maps to
9	look at it.
10	MS. ALON: Sure. This is the last one for this
11	region that we'll be looking at today. And then we have
12	other visualizations which were requested by the
13	Commission.
14	CHAIR SADHWANI: Great. And with that, Tamina, I
15	think we can you can take back over and lead us
16	through the additional materials.
17	MS. MACDONALD: Would you please refer to the
18	visualizations Northern Coastline PDF. That's the one
19	that was sent up this morning. And we're going to start
20	with slide number 2, I believe. And if it's not slide
21	number 2, then I will let you know. It's three,
22	actually. Slide number 3.
23	CHAIR SADHWANI: This one?
24	MS. MACDONALD: Yeah, that's it.
25	MS. ALON: Okay. So we're going to start with our
	escribers

www.escribers.net | 800-257-0885

1 north coastal area. There were several different 2 visualizations which were requested by the Commission and 3 they are slightly off. So a lot of these are going to 4 look the same. But you requested to see what the 5 population would look like if you added certain counties and took out certain counties. 6 7 So this visualization DN to Marin is a straight line Del Norte South to Marin County, and it has 1,001,842 8 9 people. Sorry, I don't have commas. And this was 10 requested that we do not separate Del Norte from 11 Humboldt. 12 This also takes into consideration two different 13 COIs, one which is the donor de Humboldt COI, and then 14 the other which is the Del Norte to Sonoma and Marin COI. 15 The second is Del Norte to Marin with no wine country. This is slide number 4. 16 17 And this is similar to the previous visualization, 18 except for it includes Trinity County and it excludes the 19 section of Sonoma County to the east of the freeway, 20 which was denoted as the wine country. And this District 21 has 790,008 -- sorry, not district. This visualization 22 has 790,000 and 870 people. 2.3 This is page number 5. This is Del Norte to Marin, 24 including Trinity, Napa, and Lake Counties. And this has 25 a population of 1,224,642. This keeps together several cribers

<pre>1 COIs, including the Emerald Triangle COI of Trinity, 2 Humboldt, Mendocino, and the Sonoma Napa COI and the 3 Sonoma Lake COI. 4 Moving to slide number 6. This is Del Norte to 5 Sonoma, including Trinity. And this COI has sorry, 6 this visualization has 759,388 people. 7 Moving south, this is the Sonoma, Marin, Napa COI 8 visualization, which was a requested visualization by t</pre>	
3 Sonoma Lake COI. 4 Moving to slide number 6. This is Del Norte to 5 Sonoma, including Trinity. And this COI has sorry, 6 this visualization has 759,388 people. 7 Moving south, this is the Sonoma, Marin, Napa COI	
 Moving to slide number 6. This is Del Norte to Sonoma, including Trinity. And this COI has sorry, this visualization has 759,388 people. Moving south, this is the Sonoma, Marin, Napa COI 	
5 Sonoma, including Trinity. And this COI has sorry, 6 this visualization has 759,388 people. 7 Moving south, this is the Sonoma, Marin, Napa COI	
6 this visualization has 759,388 people. 7 Moving south, this is the Sonoma, Marin, Napa COI	
7 Moving south, this is the Sonoma, Marin, Napa COI	
Quigualization which was a requested visualization by t	le
o visualization, which was a requested visualization by t	
9 Commission to keep Sonoma, Napa, and Marin whole and	
10 together. And this visualization has 886,566 people.	
11 This is page 7.	
12 Page 8, is the Sonoma, Napa, Lake County	
13 visualization, which includes the direction to keep Lak	÷,
14 Napa, and Sonoma whole and together. And this	
15 visualization has 696,412 people.	
16 We are now on page 9, and this is the Petaluma,	
17 Napa, Solano visualization. And this includes areas	
18 Petaluma East, including Napa County, Solano County. A	ıd
19 the question was whether or not YOLO County could be	
20 included as well. And so this is without YOLO County.	
21 We are at 682,917 people. And YOLO County, as the	
22 question was would put us over the population for the	
23 district that was requested.	
24 CHAIR SADHWANI: Tamina, if we could pause. I see	
25 Commissioner Yee has a hand raised.	
escribers	

1	COMMISSIONER YEE: Yes, thank you. Going back to
2	number 3, the first one, Coastal Del Norte to Marin. I'd
3	like to see a visualization of the same thing except
4	omitting in Marin County everything from San Rafael south
5	on the bay, San Rafael to Sausalito. Thank you.
6	MS. ALON: Okay. No problem. We'll move on to our
7	next oops, sorry. We are now moving to actually your
8	next PDF. So we are moving to the mid and southern
9	coastline PDF coastal visualizations.
10	COMMISSIONER FERNANDEZ: Could we go back a little
11	bit, please? Thanks.
12	MS. ALON: Sure.
13	CHAIR SADHWANI: Sorry about that. I see a number
14	of hands raised here. Let's start with Commissioner
15	Akutagawa.
16	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: I'd like to go to the map
17	that is DN to Marin 1,004 or 1004.
18	MS. MACDONALD: Would you mind telling us which
19	page?
20	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: That is on the North Coast
21	Visualization page 3.
22	MS. MACDONALD: Thank you.
23	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGWA: On this one, could we see a
24	visualization if Marin were removed? Would that achieve
25	a Senate District number? And then, if I'd like to
	ecribers

1	also see a visualization if Marin and Sonoma were
2	removed, would we achieve enough for a Congressional
3	District? Sorry. I have a note that now I can't
4	remember what I meant by it. I guess it would be
5	sorry about that.
6	Then there's also one more question I have. In
7	terms of the total numbers, I think this visualization
8	and I think it was the next page, it's on page 4 of this
9	particular visualization. So this particular one has
10	over a million people. And then the next visualization,
11	which is named DN to MAR, no wine, 1004 and it says the
12	population number is 790,870. But basically it's the
13	same one as the previous one, but it includes Trinity.
14	Why is it a lower population number?
15	MS. ALON: Because it doesn't include the no wine
16	means no wine country and it doesn't include the eastern
17	part of Sonoma.
18	UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah, that's.
19	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Oh, I see. My bad. I was
20	like, trying to it's like, what am I missing? It
21	looks exactly the same. Okay. Thank you. That's it.
22	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you.
23	Commissioner Akutagawa, was that the end of your
24	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: I have other questions or
25	requests, but I was just going to save it for others.
	eribers
	and applicant to 000 057 0005

1	CHAIR SADHWANI: Okay. Commissioner Fernandez.
2	COMMISSIONER FERNANDEZ: Thank you, Chair. And
3	sorry for having to go back, Tamina, but you went through
4	it quickly, which was great. So I was trying to catch up
5	and catch the differences. So going back to the one on
6	page 3, which is the Del Norte to Marin. Can you split
7	that up into two like if there are two Assembly
8	District sizes, I'd like to see that. Thank you.
9	CHAIR SADHWANI: Oh. Commissioner Fernandez.
10	Okay. Commissioner Andersen? Sorry about that.
11	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Thank you. Actually, if you
12	go to page 7 or slide 7, it's the Sonoma, Marin, Napa.
13	And what I'd like to see is this visualization, but
14	removing the rural Sonoma and also the rural Marin to see
15	if we can get that number down to a Congressional
16	District.
17	MS. ALON: May I ask what you mean by a rural Sonoma
18	and rural Marin?
19	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Well, I might need some help
20	on this one.
21	COMMISSIONER TOELDO: Maybe the 101.
22	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you, Commissioner Toledo.
23	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Yeah.
24	COMMISSIONER FERNANDEZ: It was like I was
25	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: I would just say just going
	ecribers

1	just a little bit west of the 101 all the way down. So
2	essentially don't cut directly at the 101, but just go a
3	little bit further west with the water one and then
4	everything from that line to the coast would be rural.
5	MS. ALON: Thank you.
6	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: And then if you go to
7	page I'm sorry or page six slide 6, I'd like to
8	see adding Lake County to this and removing the
9	essentially the wine country part of Sonoma. And see if
10	that hits again, thinking Congressional.
11	And then thinking, well, okay, if we just add
12	Lake if we add Lake and Mirin, I think that's too
13	much. Right? Yeah, that's too much. Actually, if you
14	go to page slide 4 and if we add Lake are we getting
15	to No, we don't have the percent. Actually, if we add
16	Lake, Sonoma, and Napa, are we at a Senate District?
17	CHAIR SADHWANI: Was that it for your comments,
18	Commissioner Andersen?
19	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Yes. Thank you.
20	CHAIR SADHWANI: Okay. Great.
21	Commissioner Fornaciari?
22	COMMISSIONER FORNACIARI: Yeah. Just as an FYI,
23	Marin County is 258,000 people and Lake County is 68,000.
24	I have a question on this visualization that you're
25	showing right now. You said you'd cut everything east of
	escribers
22 23 24	COMMISSIONER FORNACIARI: Yeah. Just as an FYI, Marin County is 258,000 people and Lake County is 68,000. I have a question on this visualization that you're

1 101. Did you cut Santa Rosa in half then? 2 COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Sorry. What was that to me? 3 COMMISSIONER FORNACIARI: No. It speaks to the 4 mapper. 5 MS. ALON: No. No cities were split. COMMISSIONER FORNACIARI: If you scroll down it 6 7 looks like --MS. ALON: I can take you back. It looks like --8 9 COMMISSIONER FORANCIARI: -- it's split. 10 MS. ALON: I think, I believe, I'm sorry this 11 followed -- let me turn on the freeway. 12 COMMISSIOENR FORNACIAIR: It's followed 101, right? MS. ALON: Followed 101. 13 14 COMMISSIONER FORNACIEI: Okay. So no, the number of 15 cities were split. Okay. I just wanted to understand 16 that. Thank you. 17 CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you. 18 Commissioner Akutagawa? 19 COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: I guess if you're still on 20 this particular map, I'm just wondering just to bring it 21 down, because I believe my understanding is for a 22 Congressional District we have to be as close to zero as 23 possible. 24 I guess maybe two visualization options. Can you 25 scroll up to Trinity County up to that kind of tip that cribers

www.escribers.net | 800-257-0885

1	that juts out? Yeah. I'm just trying to understand like
2	how much of that particular area adds to the numbers and
3	would it be better instead of would it be better
4	would it be better to split Trinity to bring the numbers
5	down closer to the 760 we need?
6	Alternately, another visualization is to go back
7	down to Sonoma. And I know that some of the cities are
8	split and although you're following the 101, can you just
9	scroll like Zoom in on that Sonoma area?
10	Perhaps would it be better to move around Santa Rosa
11	and take out Santa Rosa? I know that this isn't really
12	super great to do that, but would that then get to the
13	numbers that you need but also enable Santa Rosa to stay
14	whole?
15	MS. ALON: Okay.
16	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: And perhaps if you need to,
17	again, forward the line drawers' discretion, if you need
18	to perhaps move the lines a little bit so that to try to
19	minimize the splitting of the cities.
20	Maybe, if you need to take move the line for
21	Rohnert Park and perhaps even into Petaluma keeping in
22	mind trying to keep the cities whole, would that then get
23	to the number that we would need to be at? And I would
24	say that would be up to your discretion.
25	CHAIR SADHWANI: That makes a lot of sense. Was
	escribers

	JZ
1	that the conclusion of your comments, Commissioner
2	Akutagawa?
3	COMMISSIONER AUTAGAWA: May I comment on the other
4	things?
5	CHAIR SADHWANI: Sure.
6	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Okay.
7	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: But actually, before we move
8	from that, is are you move away from that one?
9	CHAIR SADHWANI: Yes.
10	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Could I jump in? Oh
11	CHAIR SADHWANI: Yes.
12	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Sorry. On this one, if we
13	could take Santa Rosa out, but put in Rohnert Park and
14	all of Petaluma. Yes, exactly. Go down. Wait. No,
15	sorry. Wait, wait, wait. No, go back. Okay. Go east.
16	And there's a ridgeline a little bit further east at
17	yeah.
18	And then there's a ridgeline, essentially, right
19	through the white area there. Essentially. Right. So
20	put the part that's west of that Rohnert Park, Cotati Pen
21	Grove, Petaluma, in with in the area, take out Santa
22	Rosa and then going north, probably Windsor, like the
23	Fulton, Larkspur, Lark, Larkfield, and Windsor. Take
24	those move those areas out. And see if that
25	population does it. Thank you.
	escribers

1	CHAIR SADHWANI: Commissioner Akutagawa, do you want
2	to take maybe one more of your comments and then I'll
3	move on to Commissioner Sinay?
4	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGWA: Sure. Let's go to the next
5	visualization DN Mar Trin Nala, the green one. Really
6	interesting names. My only comment on this is I'd like
7	to see a visualization that would remove Trinity from
8	this map and would then potentially create a Senate
9	District. Would that be enough to create a Senate
10	District? So I'd like to see a visualization of that.
11	Thank you.
12	CHAIR SADHWANI: All right. Thank you for that.
13	Commissioner Sinay?
14	COMMISSIONER SINAY: I've got a question on process
15	because we're not going to get done, as we said. And I'm
16	fearing for San Diego again and Southern California. I
17	think at this point, we're not supposed to get hung up on
18	the numbers yet because this is just visualization and
19	that the community is going to give us a lot of public
20	input on how to move lines from here to there.
21	So I'm concerned that we're spending a lot of time
22	trying to do math and trying to get the exact number when
23	this is just visualization. And there's a lot of changes
24	still to come. And maybe we need to think before we ask
25	questions. Is this the time or is this going to be for
	ecribers
	and a second

1	the next rendition? I'm just worried that that we're
2	just not going to get to Southern California today.
3	Well, I don't see us getting to Southern California at
4	this rate.
5	CHAIR SADHWANI: Southern California is actually
6	scheduled for tomorrow.
7	COMMISSIONER SINAY: Yes. No, I hear you.
8	CHAIR SADHWANI: But yeah. And so we have two
9	ninety-minute blocks and the possibility, if need be, to
10	go into the afternoon tomorrow as well. But depending on
11	how much public comment we have, that might make our
12	meeting go a little longer. So be prepared. No, I think
13	that's a point well taken.
14	And I think I mean, I think the key piece here and
15	certainly if the line drawing team wants to jump in on
16	this, I think for moving forward, we should be concerned
17	about population, but I think we can the direction
18	could also be fairly simple to say what are our options
19	to get us to a Congressional District target population
20	or an assembly district? I don't know if Karin or Tamina
21	want to weigh in on that, but that's kind of my
22	understanding as well.
23	MS. MACDONALD: Yeah, Thank you so much. I think
24	this is all been helpful. We may be able to go a little
25	bit faster without having the calculators out. And if
	ecribers

1 you just like to give direction without trying to figure 2 out the total population, we're very happy to bring that 3 back to you also, just to maybe move a tiny little bit faster through these visualizations. But we really 4 5 appreciate all this direction. I should say that also. Very much so. 6 7 Absolutely. CHAIR SADHWANI: Commissioner Fernandez? And then we'll move on. 8 9 COMMISSIONER FERNANDEZ: Okay. Yes. And it'll be 10 quick. And I understand wanting to move fast, but I also 11 don't want to be rushed. There are some areas where some 12 of us may feel a need to spend more time. And I will 13 give you the table and the time for that, which is great. 14 But I also don't want to be rushed. So that's just my comment right now, because this is 15 16 for the next ten years, people. So we signed up for this 17 and we're going to do it right and we're going to take 18 our time. And if it bleeds into another day, it bleeds 19 into another day. So thank you. 20 CHAIR SADHWANI: Yeah, I think that that's fair. 21 And I think it's a question of balancing those components 22 about the level of specificity that we need today and 23 also being conscious of time. 24 Commissioner Fernandez, did you have an additional 25 comment about the maps or visualizations? No? cribers

Commissioner Akutagawa?

_	
2	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Yeah. I want to just
3	support what Commissioner Fernandez said. I think if
4	it's possible, if we need to take extra time today, I
5	would also suggest that we do that because I think I
6	don't feel like we're trying to do all the calculating.
7	But I think these visualizations and I think to what
8	Commissioner Fernandez says, I don't want to rush through
9	all of these.
10	I think, all of these have important implications.
11	And so I want to make sure that we do it properly. And
12	we were also asked to do our homework. And so I think
13	it's only fair to honor the work that we've also put in
14	to ask these questions, too. So with that, I would like
15	to move to a map that says Sun Mar Nap 1004. It's the
16	Sonoma, Marin, Napa. And
17	MS. MACDONALD: Page 7.
18	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Page 7 on the North Coast
19	visualization. I'd like to see a visualization that
20	would add Lake to this visualization and remove Napa.
21	And so adding Lake for a actually two visualizations,
22	adding Lake for a Senate District and then another
23	visualization that would remove Napa for potentially a
24	Congressional District. So it would just be a Sonoma,
25	Napa Congressional District.

e) cribers

1	And then moving on to page number 8, I think
2	Commissioner Andersen did ask about this, but on this
3	particular one, would it be possible to add perhaps to
4	the northern more rural portions of Marin?
5	And please forgive me, because I'm not super
6	familiar, but I'm just also thinking that for a
7	Congressional District, given where the numbers are,
8	would add in a portion of the northern part of Marin add
9	to that? That's not the same map that I'm looking at.
10	UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: On page eight.
11	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGWA: Page 8. Green one. Light
12	green map. Yes. Yes. That one. And would that get us
13	up to a Congressional District or I think, as
14	Commissioner Sadhwani had said, what would be the amount
15	that would be needed to get us up to a Congressional
16	District?
17	COMMISSIONER SINAY: Sonoma, Napa, you were asking
18	about it. That is in the other packet on page 5. So
19	we've got that. Which mid and southern coastline line
20	page number 5.
21	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: The Solano map.
22	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGWA: Yeah, it's a different one.
23	And that's it for me. Thank you very much.
24	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that detail,
25	Commissioner Akutagawa. I really appreciate that.
	escribers
	AND AND A COMPANY AND A CO

	58
1	Commissioner Toledo?
2	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: And just as an FYI, we are up
3	against a break at 12:30, Commissioner Toledo.
4	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: On map number 9, which is the
5	Petaluma Napa Solano map. I'm wondering if we had a
6	portion of YOLO County if we can get that up to a
7	Congressional level. And I'm thinking of the Davis,
8	Winters, Woodland area. West Sacramento as well. Thank
9	you.
10	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you so much.
11	Commissioner Akutagawa, did you have another
12	comment?
13	Tamina, back to you.
14	MS. MACDONALD: Sorry, Commissioner Sadhwani, are we
15	ready to move on to the next PowerPoint set?
16	CHAIR SADHWANI: Yes.
17	MS. MACDONALD: Okay.
18	CHAIR SADHWANI: Yes.
19	MS. MACDONALD: Okay. Wonderful. And that is
20	entitled Coastal Visualization Slides 1004. And we're
21	going to start with page 4, please.
22	MS. ALON: And I'll go through a series of them and
23	please let me know if you'd like to stop and discuss in
24	between. And that's perfectly fine. So this is the
25	Solano, YOLO visualization, and this is Solano County
	escribers

	59
1	with YOLO County. The total population together is
2	664,779. We were also asked for Solano plus Napa County,
3	which is 586,155, page 5.
4	And this is Solano County in conjunction with
5	Solano, Napa County. So you have on page 6 this
6	visualization with the two of them together, and then
7	we'll go through them separately. The reason that
8	they're together is because there were two visualizations
9	which were requested.
10	One was to take a look at putting Vallejo in Napa
11	County and the other is to leave Vallejo with Solano
12	County. So first, this is Solano County, and Vallejo is
13	included in Solano County with 447,857 people. And
14	second, this is Napa County Hall, including Vallejo with
15	268,307 people. This is page 8.
16	CHAIR SADHWANI: Commissioner Toledo, did you have a
17	comment?
18	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: On page 6, I believe Lake County
19	asked to be connected to Napa County. I believe we
20	received correspondence from both the Board of
21	Supervisors and various agencies. So I'm just wondering
22	if we can connect Lake County to Napa and Solano and see
23	what that would look like. Thank you.
24	MS. ALON: Yes, of course. So we'll move on to our
25	next section. Oops. Excuse me. Are there any more
	escribers
	and a set to set to set a set of set of the set

1	comments on the last section of slides before we move on?
2	COMMISSIONER TURNER: I had a quick question. Yes.
3	What was did you show YOLO and Solano County together?
4	MS. ALON: This was page 4. The very first one.
5	COMMISSIONER TURNER: Thank you. Thank you.
6	UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: 66447.
7	CHAIR SADHWANI: Commissioner Akutagawa?
8	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Yeah, on the same one, if
9	you so could I see a visualization If Audi Napa would
10	either carry enough for a Senate District or a
11	Congressional District and then also if needed, add Lake
12	County, as they had also requested in their
13	visualization in their communities of interest
14	testimony?
15	There was also one more that I wanted to ask about,
16	which is the Solano County one. I remember from the
17	communities of interest testimony, I also heard testimony
18	asking that American Canyon also be included with
19	Vallejo. So if you were to add them, would that also
20	bring this district or this visualization up to the
21	assembly district numbers?
22	MS. ALON: Okay.
23	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Thank you.
24	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you.
25	Commissioner Andersen?
	eribers

	61
1	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Yeah, thank you. Back to
2	page 4, the Solano, YOLO. I'd like to see what that is
3	without West Sacramento. I don't know what the
4	MS. ALON: Okay.
5	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: I don't know what Sacramento
6	numbers are. And that's all. I'll wait until we start
7	going. Look at Sacramento on the cutting a section
8	out of Solano on page 6.
9	Actually, no. Since we aren't can you go to page
10	6? If we leave this area you see here for Solano a
11	little bit further out, we actually take out Rio Vista
12	and part of that essentially, the Delta area out of
13	Solano County. And I'm just wondering, the population
14	wise, what that does to us if it lowers it enough to
15	affect anything virtually.
16	And by that, I believe it's the picture you actually
17	have on page the Contra Costa. Sorry. A little bit
18	further out. Oh, rats. East Bay, Inland. Oh, I'm
19	sorry. It might be in the next it might be in the
20	north section. Okay. I'll come back to that. Thank
21	you.
22	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that. We've got
23	about five minutes before we go to break.
24	Commissioner Sinay?
25	COMMISSIONER SINAY: Just quickly, on I just wanted
	escribers

to double-check on the Sonoma and Napa visualization, did we include Lake? I know you had brought up Lake earlier, Commissioner Toledo. And if we haven't, can we do a visualization that has Sonoma, Napa, and Lake all together? It falls in one of the two packets. I'm not sure.

And then we did receive a lot of input that Benecia and Martinez want to stay together. And so I just want us to keep that in mind as we're looking at Solano. I know Martinez is part of Contra Costa, but they do -they are what? Well on page -- well, I was saying it in general because it comes up several different times where Benicia and Martinez are not together.

So I just wanted to remind us that we did get calls in on that one. So if possible -- sorry. I didn't say where to do the visualization on page 7. If we added Solano, if we added Martinez into that one, what would that do? And I saw that you did do page 9, just the two of them together, which was helpful.

But I just wanted to make sure that we kept that in mind with other visualizations where we haven't connected them. And I think this is one of those areas that as we dig deeper, we'll know if it makes the most sense at a state assembly or a State Senate or a Congressional District where to keep those together.



cribers

1	CHAIR SADHWANI: Great. Thank you for that. We've
2	got three minutes before we go to break.
3	Commissioner Akutagawa, did you have something you
4	want to jump in again? No? Okay.
5	With that, why don't we pause here? This seems like
6	a natural place to take a break and give you three extra
7	minutes. We will come back at 12:45 as scheduled.
8	Thanks, everybody.
9	(Whereupon, a recess was held)
10	CHAIR SADHWANI: Welcome back to the California
11	Citizens Redistricting Commission. We are well on our
12	way reviewing visualizations from the coastal and San
13	Francisco Bay areas of California. I'm going to turn it
14	back over to our mapping team to continue leading us
15	through the next set of visualizations.
16	MS. ALON: Okay. Thank you very much. We'll be
17	turning to page 9 of your Coastal Visualizations packet.
18	Going right into Benicia and Martinez. This
19	visualization keeps both intact and together, and this
20	visualization has 67,152 people.
21	We'll now be moving to the Contra Costa
22	visualizations, starting with PitBPAnCoMaBe; Pittsburgh
23	Bay Point, Antioch, Martinez, Benecia. So this contains
24	Pittsburgh, Bay Point, Antioch, Concord, Martinez,
25	Benicia also adding Mountain View and Pleasant Hill for
	escribers
	and a set to set to see a set

1 contiguity. So this is the I-4 corridor. The Commission 2 had asked for several visualizations along the I-4 corridor. So this is the first of those visualizations. 3 4 The second visualization goes west. And this is the 5 Pinol to Concord along Highway 4 visualization. Pinol being on the West Side here, traveling along Highway 4 6 7 into Concord. All of the cities are kept whole within 8 this visualization along Highway 4. All of the cities 9 which touch the Delta up here were also included. This 10 visualization has 234,126 people. COMMISSIONER FERNANDEZ: 11 And Tamina, I'm just going 12 to make a clarification because I know everybody likes to 13 refer to this as the Delta, but it's not the complete 14 delta because I'm at the end. So it's part of the Delta 15 in that county. So thank you. I just want to make sure 16 that people aren't confused by that. So thank you. 17 MS. ALON: Moving along to some more Delta area on this side as well. This is Eastern Contra Costa County. 18 19 This is Pittsburgh to Knightsen. So this includes the 20 cities of Pittsburgh, Antioch, Brentwood, Oakley, and 21 Matson, 301,663 people. This is called --

COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: One minute. Back to page 13. Could you add -- could it been the visualization, could you add Bay point in that so we can then see what would it be if it went to page 13 and -- 12 and 13 right



	65
1	across or add Bay Point to no, 13, please,
2	visualization 13.
3	CHAIR SADHWANI: Commissioner Akutagawa did you want
4	to jump in?
5	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Yeah. And building on what
6	Commissioner Andersen just asked about. I know that in
7	some of the communities of interest testimony we heard,
8	there was also a request to keep Bethel Island with this
9	area. So could you do a second visualization that would
10	include both Bay Point and also Bethel Island?
11	MS. ALON: Absolutely.
12	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you.
13	And Commissioner Sinay?
14	COMMISSIONER SINAY: I'm sorry. Thank you. On this
15	one, is it adding to what they had said, adding Bay
16	Point and Bethel Island, I had also included Clyde. I
17	had written down my notes, Clyde, but I can't even see
18	where Clyde is. Yeah, but it's not in it, right?
19	Currently, right?
20	MS. ALON: Correct. Clyde, is this area west of Bay
21	Point?
22	COMMISSIONER SINAY: Okay. I think I looked up I
23	looked up all these other I used different maps to
24	help me figure out when counties weren't there and then
25	listened and then reread that the testimony. So I think
	escribers

1	that's where I got at Bay Point and Clyde to that for
2	another visualization to add to Number 13.
3	MS. MACDONALD: Commissioners, may I just remind you
4	of something that we're trying to do between today and
5	next week when we meet again on this area? We're going
6	to try to put some of these together and see how they fit
7	together to kind of get to a maybe a quarter or so of
8	a plan, as we call it. So I just wanted to remind you of
9	that also.
10	So there may be quite a bit of hopping around there
11	because we're getting a lot of feedback here. And that's
12	fine because you'll see the tradeoffs basically next week
13	on how one decision is going to affect another one and so
14	forth. So just wanted to point that out. Thank you so
15	much.
16	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that reminder, Karin.
17	Commissioner Akutagawa, did you have another
18	comment?
19	Commissioner Sinay, another comment?
20	COMMISSIONER SINAY: Yes. Oh, yes, I did. So
21	looking at page 11, the first one, I just want and
22	this goes kind of to all the visualizations, Concord,
23	Clayton, and Walnut Creek, including Pleasant Hill, are a
24	really tight community that moves from one to the other.
25	And so in some cases Concord is very different than
	eribers

1	Bay Point and Martinez and Clyde and Antioch. So I was
2	wondering if it was possible to look at a Congressional
3	District, which is Solano, Martinez, to Antioch without
4	Pleasant Hill and Concord. And it might be too big.
5	But that was and I think that might be what you all
6	had asked for earlier. But I just wanted to bring that
7	up. And it may not yeah, let me just stay at that, my
8	notes versus ad-libbing.
9	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that.
10	Any of the other commissioners hoping to get in
11	before we continue looking at additional visualizations?
12	If not, we'll pass it back to you, Tamina.
13	MS. ALON: Thank you. We have two more
14	visualizations in this area. Oh, sorry. We just did
15	that one. We'll be going to this one. This
16	visualization is page 15. It keeps together Antioch,
17	Pittsburgh, and Bay Point with a combined population of
18	216,208 people.
19	In the last one for East Contra Costa, there was a
20	request to draw Pittsburgh all the way out to into San
21	Joaquin County. In this case, we go to Taft and
22	Mosswood. It includes Pittsburgh, Antioch, Brentwood,
23	Oakley, Knightsen, Bethel Island, Discovery Bay, and
24	Byron, as well as the unincorporated areas of
25	northeastern Contra Costa County, and then continues
	ejcribers

1	through to Stockton, Taft, and Mosswood. Stockton is not
2	whole in this not whole, because there's a few little
3	areas over here which are not included. This is page 16.
4	CHAIR SADHWANI: Commissioner Akutagawa?
5	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: I think on this one I would
6	like to see a visualization that splits this
7	visualization at the Contra Costa border for an Assembly
8	District. So splitting them into two so that we could
9	create a Contra Costa Assembly District.
10	And if more population is needed at that Contra
11	Costa going west am I looking at it right going
12	west then adding bay point perhaps some of the
13	unincorporated areas up to, I guess, that the Delta
14	waterway right now it looks like it's an
15	unincorporated area and it says Sacramento. Yeah, just
16	that little bit there. I don't know. It's kind of like
17	almost like a little spit or something like that.
18	MS. ALON: This is the southern part of Sacramento
19	County.
20	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Yeah. So adding that
21	southern a portion of a southern part, I think up to
22	whatever you would need to do to if you need to add
23	additional area for the Assembly District. But creating
24	a Contra Costa in Sacramento County, would that bring it
25	into an Assembly District number like yeah, right.
	ecribers
	AN AD ADD THE ADD T

	69
1	Yeah. What, You were circling. Thank you.
2	CHAIR SADHWANI: Great. Thank you for that.
3	MS. MACDONALD: I'm sorry. Clarifying question.
4	How far up in Sacramento County would you want to go, you
5	think?
6	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: I was thinking up to Rio
7	Vista and Elton, if you need it. Just in again, your
8	discretion in terms of what you need in terms of numbers
9	for the District. But I also recall receiving some COI
10	testimony that spoke to incorporating Rio Vista and Alton
11	in that kind of greater Delta even I know it goes up
12	further, but incorporating it together with like Bethel
13	Island in and some of the counties to the south there.
14	CHAIR SADHWANI: Great. Was that the completion of
15	that?
16	MS. MACDONALD: Thank you.
17	CHAIR SADHWANI: Yeah. Thanks.
18	Commissioner Sinay?
19	COMMISSIONER SINAY: Thank you. I wouldn't have
20	thought of this one. I mean, I know it came from the
21	community, but it was kind of an it's kind of a cool
22	figure. But I wanted to add on this one to see if we can
23	get to a Congressional District by adding Bay Point,
24	Martinez, and the unincorporated area that I think is
25	between Bay Point and Martinez. Yeah, Clyde. I keep
	escribers

1	calling it Clyde. I don't know if it's unincorporated
2	area or Clyde or and I know that would separate it
3	from Benicia because Benecia would be too much. But I
4	was just curious what would happen if we added Bay Point
5	and Martinez there. Thanks.
6	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you.
7	MS. ALON: Can I just ask if that's adding Bay Point
8	and Martinez to this current visualization?
9	COMMISSIONER SINAY: Exactly.
10	MS. ALON: Okay. Thank you.
11	CHAIR SADHWANI: Very good.
12	Commissioner Andersen?
13	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Thank you. Yeah, I was
14	actually going back to the one before the one on page
15	15. Well, I guess it was kind of the same area. But
16	basically going the point we're going all the way out,
17	including Byron, essentially, dropping down Brentwood,
18	Byron, Discovery Bay, or that entire area of eastern
19	Contra Costa County. And all that going up north to the
20	Bethel Island, up that entire. Yeah, that entire area.
21	Can I see the numbers on that, please?
22	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you, Commissioner Andersen.
23	Was that the end of your comment?
24	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Yes, for now.
25	CHAIR SADHWANI: All right. Thanks.
	escribers

Commissioner Toledo?

_	
2	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: On map 16, I do have some
3	concern about adding Stockton and some of the San Joaquin
4	area to this map. Given the demographics of that
5	community. More working class, more agricultural in
6	nature. I understand that there's some agriculture in
7	this portion of Contra Costa County.
8	But I wonder if it doesn't quite seem the same to
9	me. It's it does seem different. And I can just see
10	this as a means to I would just worry about diluting
11	the population out in the San Joaquin area given that
12	that population is more working class and less likely to
13	participate in the COI process.
14	With that in mind, I'm thinking more along the lines
15	of not including the San Joaquin area, so not including
16	the San Joaquin, so keeping the San Joaquin separate and
17	adding more of the Sacramento region, the Rio Vista,
18	Delta communities. Not going all the way to where
19	Commissioner Fernandez lives in Clarksburg but enough to
20	get enough population to make a district.
21	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: I think that was the same
22	one I just requested.
23	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: Which is in line with which
24	was just a little line with what Commissioner Akutagawa
25	was saying. So thank you.
	escribers

	72
1	UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: That was a great request.
2	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: It was fabulous, Commissioner
3	Akutagawa.
4	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Great minds think alike.
5	CHAIR SADHWANI: That's right. That's right.
6	Commissioner Akutagawa, I see your hand is still
7	raised. Did you have another comment that you wanted to
8	order?
9	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: I thought I lowered it, but
10	okay.
11	CHAIR SADHWANI: I'm sorry.
12	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Sorry. I thought I had
13	lowered it.
14	CHAIR SADHWANI: Oh, okay. No problem. Oh, I think
15	a bunch of people lowered their hands now. Any
16	additional commentary?
17	Commissioner Turner?
18	COMMISSIONER TURNER: Yeah. I just wanted to say
19	I'll have a lot to say about Stockton, but when we get
20	to the other maps. I think this is kind of just to bleed
21	over from where we currently are. But we'll be coming
22	back to this area, right?
23	COMMISSIONER TURNER: Okay. Thank you.
24	CHAIR SADHWANI: Yeah. All right. Very good.
25	MS. ALON: May I just request a clarification? Rio
	ecribers

1 Vista is part of Solano County. So you would request a 2 visualization which takes part of Contra Costa, part of Sacramento County, and part of Solano County, correct? 3 4 VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: That is correct. 5 CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that. Commissioner Turner, did you have another comment? 6 7 COMMISSIONER TURNER: I hope you're having a great 8 day, Chair. Thank you. 9 CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you. It's sunny in L.A. 10 again. The rain has passed. So having a great day. All 11 If no other comments, we will continue on, right. 12 Tamina. 13 MS. ALON: Okay. We're moving on to South Central 14 Contra Costa County. This is the Lamorinda, which is 15 Lafayette, Moraga, Orinda, plus Pleasant Hill, Reliez 16 Valley was used to connect Pleasant Hill into these. And 17 this is 100,022 people. 18 And the second visualization, very similar to this 19 one, was to add Concord to that and see what that looked 20 like. And so this is the same Lafayette, Orinda, Moraga, 21 plus Reliez Hill and Pleasant Hill, adding Concord and 22 that is 226,493 people. 2.3 CHAIR SADHWANI: And I'll pause you there, Tamina. 24 I'm seeing a couple of hands. 25 Commissioner Andersen?

73

COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Thank you. On this map here
I'd like to see added to that all of Walnut Creek and
essentially that entire area, except the Walnut Creek
North Gate, San Ridge, San Miguel, all the little things
in there but not of Alamo. Also add Clayton. And I'd
like to see what that those numbers are. Not Alamo.
So but all those areas and if need be picking
up I'm not sure, going up by Lake Berryessa not
Lake Berryessa sorry, San Pablo dam/reservoir going to
the north of Lafayette in that sort of unincorporated
area.
I know there's population in there. Like I'd like
to see a portion of that in there as well. And again,
sort of thinking, are can we get to an Assembly
District in this area? Thank you.
CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that.
Commissioner Sinay?
COMMISSIONER SINAY: I think mine is the - is
similar to what Commissioner Andersen said, but if we had
to just pick some of the areas of so I'm on page 18 on
the Lamorinda ph1004.
I would add Pleasant Hill, Concord, Walnut Creek,
and Clayton. Make sure that Walnut Creek and Clayton are
added. And then move to add all the other little cities
as we need. So it's a similar visualization to what
escribers

1	commissioner Andersen said.
2	CHAIR SADHWANI: Very good. Tamina, and team, was
3	that was that clear?
4	MS. ALON: It was. Thank you.
5	CHAIR SADHWANI: Perfect. Great. And Tamina, back
6	to you.
7	MS. ALON: Okay. Now we are moving to the east
8	because we're going to look at these as a pair. This is
9	on page 20 of your packet. So these were two you'll
10	see they're labeled as AD, which means that they were
11	balanced to try to get to within five percent deviation
12	of the population of an Assembly District.
13	And the request was to try to make these two
14	districts to respect the COIs in the area. So the first
15	District, which incorporates the majority of Oakland and
16	Piedmont, was made to respect the Oakland, North Oakland,
17	Longfellow, Temescal, Rockridge, and Piedmont Hills and
18	the Hills COIs and has an LCVAP of 15.71 and a BCVAP of
19	27.2 that believe the request was to see what the BCVAP
20	in this area was. So this keeps together all four of the
21	Oakland COIs that we had and includes both of the areas
22	with the BCVAP which were requested.
23	The second district, which stretches from Alameda up
24	north to Hercules along the 80 corridor, was made to
25	respect the greater Richmond and Urban East Bay COIs.
	ecribers

	/ 0
1	Greater Richmond COI was up here and Urban East Bay was
2	this area. Also to look at the BCVAP and the BCVAP of
3	that area was 36.07 percent.
4	Moving on to AD Heyward, Richmond. This was an
5	assembly district visualization which was drawn to try to
6	get the highest BCVAP possible out of all of the BCVAP in
7	this area. And so this is a balanced assembly district
8	within five percent.
9	And we brought pretty much all the BCVAP blocks
10	which were above thirty percent between Hayward and
11	Richmond together. The result, this District still has a
12	negative 16 percent deviation, but the highest we could
13	get was 36.07 percent. So we wanted to make sure that we
14	showed it to you that that was this is what we could do
15	with BCVAP in that area. This is page 21.
16	Moving on to the Alameda County section, and our
17	first visualization actually has a little bit of Southern
18	Contra Costa in with Alameda County. This has the Alamo
19	Diablo El Diablo, Blackhawk, Danville. This is the I-
20	680 corridor down to the I-580 corridor, which includes
21	Dublin, Pleasanton, and Livermore.
22	This is called AD Diablo Valley. The District
23	includes the area is all the way from Alamo in the north
24	east and then east to Livermore.
25	CHAIR SADHWANI: And Tamina, we'll pause right
	ecribers

1	there. I see Commissioner Fornaciari has a hand raised.
2	COMMISSIONER FORNACIARI: Yeah. Thanks. Let's see,
3	I'd like to see a visualization that went from that
4	shows from Blackhawk, that little corner by the key of
5	Blackhawk goes east straight to the corner to the
6	county line. The intersection of the county line down
7	there. Yes. Includes Mountain House and Tracy. And
8	then comes back through the unincorporated area to
9	Livermore. Thank you.
10	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you.
11	Commissioner Akutagawa?
12	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: I'd like to see perhaps two
13	visualizations. Now, I agree with what Commissioner
14	Fornaciari just said. I am curious as to whether or not
15	adding a second visualization that would include Sunol
16	would also bring it up the numbers enough to create an
17	Assembly District. Thank you.
18	CHAIR SADHWANI: Great. Thank you. Tamina, back to
19	you.
20	MS. ALON: Okay. We do have a few more in this
21	area. This next one is AD Hayward, Tracy, and this is
22	was also bringing together a population that would be
23	close to an assembly district. This kept together
24	Hayward, Union City, Sunol, and Pleasanton all the way
25	east to Tracy opted not to include Mountain House in
	ecribers
	AND THE REPORT OF THE

1	favor of keeping Tracy whole in this particular
2	visualization.
3	CHAIR SADHWANI: All right. I see a hand from
4	Commissioner Akutagawa.
5	COMMISSINER AKUTAGAWA: All right. Thank you. I
6	would like to see a visualization that actually removed
7	Hayward and Union City and anything that is west of the
8	580. Okay. And then add in Mountain House and all of
9	the unincorporated areas. Actually, I said west of the
10	580. But I would include Sunol in this. And then all
11	the unincorporated areas that stretch out to Tracy.
12	MS. ALON: Did you mean west of the 680?
13	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Oh, I'm sorry. West of the
14	680. I couldn't see it very clearly. And actually I
15	take that back I would like to keep Pleasanton whole, so
16	I don't want to split Pleasanton.
17	It's kind of hard to see late at night on the maps
18	here. So if we could keep Pleasanton whole, keep Sunol
19	whole. And then stretch out all of that unincorporated
20	area that's below Livermore and Pleasanton all the way
21	out to Tracy and also include Mountain House.
22	CHAIR SADHWANI: Great. Thank you.
23	Commissioner Turner?
24	COMMISSIONER TURNER: Thank you. On the same map,
25	I'd like to see us go Tania (sic), include Castro
	eribers

www.escribers.net | 800-257-0885

	79
1	Valley, San Lorenzo, and what is that? Yeah, all of that
2	area there.
3	MS. ALON: Fairview.
4	COMMISSIONER TURNER: Include also Mountain House
5	and take out Tracy.
6	CHAIR SADHWANI: Okay.
7	COMMISSIONER TURNER: Thank you.
8	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you so much.
9	Commissioner Vazquez?
10	COMMISSIONER VAZQUEZ: Yes, thank you. Not a
11	direction, but just a comment to the rest of the
12	Commission that a thought just occurred to me. I know
13	that we have a priority, but not a hard and fast rule of
14	not splitting up counties.
15	And I just wanted to flag that, particularly for
16	state Senate and Assembly districts that so much of our
17	State's dollars are administered at the county level.
18	And in fact, even over the last ten years
19	COMMISSIONER TURNER: That's right.
20	COMMISSIONER VAZQUEZ: so much more of our State
21	dollars are administered at the county level that I'm $$
22	I really want to be very, very, very mindful, and
23	strategic in the Senate and Assembly districts about when
24	we are crossing county boundaries. Because my concern
25	overall is that will disenfranchise those little pieces
	ecribers

1	of counties that we split up because they'll be
2	advocating for their state representatives and they may
3	not be sort of taken into account in the county
4	administration of those programs for which they may
5	advocate for.
6	So yeah, just a thought. It only occurred to me
7	now, but I think we should be really mindful of that even
8	more so than I think we were previously.
9	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that, Commissioner
10	Vasquez. That's really helpful.
11	Would anyone else like to make a comment on this
12	piece? I saw, Commissioner Fornaciari, that you had had
13	a hand raised earlier. I just wanted to make sure you
14	meant to take that down.
15	COMMISSIONER FORNACIARI: Well, I was just going to
16	offer to Commissioner Akutagawa that there's a ridgeline
17	there that is probably the demarcation point, the better
18	demarcation point. But she included all of Pleasanton,
19	so that's close enough.
20	CHAIR SADHWANI: Great. Thank you.
21	Commissioner Andersen?
22	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Yeah. I'm not sure if I
23	want to say it's on this particular map or I guess I
24	would actually like to see San Leandro, Castro Valley,
25	San Lorenzo, essentially following the 580 through to
	escribers

1	Dublin, Pleasanton, Sunol area or actually not Dublin,
2	but Pleasanton. So yes, I'd like to see San Leandro,
3	Castro Valley, San Lorenzo. Not Union City. Not
4	Hayward well, I guess following the 580 south
5	Pleasanton down to Sunol but not Livermore.
6	I'd like to kind of see that and see what that looks
7	like. Play with that and then possibly removing Hayward.
8	And actually, in this, is Union City cut up in this
9	particular AD Hayward? I can't quite tell if it is.
10	MS. ALON: I don't believe so. Let me see.
11	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: It looks kind of like it is.
12	In which case take Union City out. Oh, okay.
13	MS. ALON: Union City is whole
14	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: I got it.
15	MS. ALON: in this jagged
16	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Yeah. Thank you. Thank
17	you. I couldn't tell what that was. Yeah, I'd like to
18	see then, Hayward, Union City through San Leandro, Castro
19	Valley. Actually, if the numbers work, include Dublin,
20	Pleasanton, Sunol, that whole area to see what that
21	population looks like. So yeah, so going up to San
22	Leandro. Just stop at the Oakland line. Thank you.
23	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you so much.
24	Commissioner Toledo?
25	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: Oh, thank you. I was thinking.
	escribers

www.escribers.net | 800-257-0885

1	Well, first I just wanted to get the CVAP data for this
2	particular map. And then because I am aligned with
3	Commissioner Andersen in including San Leandro, Costa
4	Valley, Ashland, and San Lorenzo, Fairview. They seem to
5	have similar demographics in terms of the type of
6	population that is there in terms of demographic, but
7	also just in terms of the CVAP data, if we can get that.
8	MS. ALON: The CVAP data for this visualization is
9	22.22 percent Hispanic CVAP, 6.88 percent Black CVAP,
10	26.88 percent Asian CVAP, and 40.80 percent White CVAP.
11	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: Can you repeat the Black CVAP?
12	MS. ALON: Black CVAP is 6.68 percent.
13	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: Thank you.
14	MS. ALON: I'm sorry, 6.88 percent.
15	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: Thank you.
16	CHAIR SADHWANI: Great. Thank you for that.
17	Commissioner Andersen, did you have another comment?
18	You're on mute. You're on mute.
19	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Thank you. Yes. On page
20	23, we have the what's called the tri city, the
21	Dublin/Pleasant, that entire area. I'd like to see
22	actually then going out, including the oh, actually,
23	I'd like two different visualizations. One would be
24	including Castro Valley, Fairview, like San Lorenzo. Not
25	San Leandro. But that essentially, the 580 in that.
	ecribers

1	The other would be just take what we have, but then
2	go east, essentially going, what I think Commissioner
3	Fornaciari said, Blackhawk out through Tracy or well,
4	that might not go out as far as we can to see how much
5	before you could get to what the numbers would be if
6	you just went to the county line. And the other would be
7	if you went out to include Mountain House and Tracy.
8	Thank you.
9	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you.
10	Seeing no other hands, Tamina oh, sorry,
11	Commissioner Toledo?
12	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: Yeah. I'm just wondering if we
13	could get San Leandro as in Castro Valley as San Lorenzo,
14	Fairview, which is very similar in just the type of
15	population with Hayward, Union City and see if we can
16	create some kind of assembly district there because the
17	very similar population. In Castro Valley. Yes. Thank
18	you.
19	CHAIR SADHWANI: All right. Thank you.
20	And with that, Tamina, back to you.
21	MS. ALON: Okay. Thank you. We have one more
22	visualization for this area. This is called Sunol and
23	Rural. This is 172,204 people. It goes all the way to
24	the Alameda County line. Includes Sunol, Pleasanton,
25	Livermore, and unincorporated areas in the western part
	escribers

1	of what was previously SD-15 as requested.
2	CHAIR SADHWANI: Great.
3	Commissioner Sinay?
4	COMMISSIONER SINAY: Poor Dublin looks so alone in
5	this visualization. It feels like if we just brought
6	Dublin in, we would have yeah, it might be more
7	complete. For some reason, that struck me. So could we
8	have a visualization with that in with Dublin
9	included?
10	MS. ALON: Absolutely.
11	COMMISSIONER SINAY: Thank you.
12	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you.
13	Commissioner Toledo?
14	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: I was thinking something
15	similar, Dublin, but also San Ramon. Given that San
16	Ramon and Dublin area are so similar in the tri-city
17	areas is what they wanted to be kept whole too.
18	COMMISSIONER SINAY: You can just add that to mine
19	so you don't have to do two.
20	CHAIR SADHWANI: Good. I like the teamwork.
21	Commissioner Sinay, Toledo, both are complete?
22	Yeah?
23	All right. Tamina, back to you.
24	MS. ALON: Thank you very much.
25	CHAIR SADHWANI: Oh, Commissioner Toledo, did you
	ecribers

www.escribers.net | 800-257-0885

1	have another one?
2	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: Just a quick question.
3	CHAIR SADHWANI: Sure.
4	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: Is Mountain House split in this
5	or is it kept whole in this map. Because it looks like
6	we're going following the Alameda County line, but I'm
7	not sure.
8	MS. ALON: Yes. Mountain House is here, so it is
9	not in Alameda County.
10	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: Okay. Thank you.
11	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that, Tamina.
12	Commissioner Andersen?
13	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Yeah, Thank you. In this
14	particular one, I'd like to see and it's actually on
15	the next page. There's a portion of Fremont which has
16	been separated out because from Fremont to Sunol
17	there's that's where the Miles Canyon goes through.
18	And those communities really are connected sort of
19	historically, as well as a major travel corridor.
20	And so I'd like to see that portion of the Fremont
21	go up with that entire rural area that we'd spun before.
22	Yes, please. Oh, and when you're up this that's if
23	you're considering going up to San Ramon, I'd like to see
24	it just the keeping it in the county. But then if you
25	go up into get Grab San Ramon, I'd also like see North
	escribers

1	Canyon in that too. Is that that's San Ramon, North
2	Canyon are kind of the same thing. Thank you.
3	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you.
4	Commissioner Sinay, I saw a hand earlier. Did you
5	still want to jump in there? No.
6	Commissioner Akutagawa?
7	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Thank you. I have a
8	question. And I guess maybe this is going to be up to
9	the discretion of the line drawers. Based on the
10	visualizations that were just requested, including what
11	Commissioner Andersen just said, if the numbers are not
12	going to be enough to get to a assembly district number,
13	I would like to request seen a visualization that would
14	also go up into Danville.
15	Actually, it's the previous map. So if you move to
16	the previous map, the rural Sunol would yeah. So I
17	think what commissioners Sinay I mean, Andersen and
18	Commissioner Toledo just asked for is Dublin and then
19	also including North Canyon, Ashton, and possibly San
20	Ramon.
21	If you need to and also that part of Fremont that
22	Commissioner Anderson said. Using that as the base, if
23	you need to increase the population to get to an assembly
24	district, I'd like to see a visualization that would also
25	include Danville as part of that as well too, if you need
	escribers

1 additional population. I'm going to leave it to your 2 discretion if you need to do that. Thank you. CHAIR SADHWANI: Very good. Thank you. 3 4 Seeing no other hands, Tamina, I'll pass it back to 5 you. MS. ALON: Thank you very much, Chair. We are 6 7 moving to AD SJ Slz. And this was a shape that was 8 requested of an assembly district. And the direction for 9 this visualization was to look at the LCVAP in the area 10 of Hayward and San Lorenzo. Taking off the west half of 11 Fremont. 12 So we have Union City, Hayward, Newark and part of 13 Fremont and part of San Jose. This District resulted 14 in -- this has a 0.23 deviation -- percent deviation and 15 the LCVAP for this is 23.85 percent was the highest we 16 could go. 17 CHAIR SADHWANI: Commissioner Akutagawa? 18 COMMISSINER AKUTAGAWA: Yes. On this particular 19 one, do you also happen to have the CVAP for the Asian 20 community also and the Black community? 21 MS. ALON: Sure. One moment, please. The Asian 22 CVAP is 38.97 percent. The Black CVAP is 7.77 percent. 2.3 COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Okay. I'd like to request 24 a different visualization. On this one I would like to 25 remove -- I'd like to remove all of Fremont and San Jose. cribers

1	And I think this is close to the visualization that
2	Commissioner Toledo was asking about and include a
3	visualization that would have Newark, Hayward, Union
4	City, Fairview, San Leandro, Ashland, and Castro Valley.
5	And it may be the same one that he asked for. Thank you.
6	CHAIR SADHWANI: Great. Was that the end of your
7	comment, Commissioner Akutagawa?
8	Commissioner Andersen? Oh. No. Okay. All right.
9	Tamina, back to you.
10	MS. ALON: Okay. The next three
11	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: I did have a quick question.
12	In this in this particular one, why was Fremont cut where
13	it's cut?
14	MS. ALON: The direction for this was to try to get
15	the highest number of CVAP LCVAP, Latino CAP as
16	possible.
17	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Okay.
18	MS. ALON: So it was cut on any lower Latino CVAP
19	blocks.
20	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Got it. Great. Thank you.
21	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that question. I
22	think, Tamina, we're ready to continue on. I think we
23	have about, correct me if I'm wrong, about twenty more
24	visualizations to look at.
25	MS. ALON: Yes. So we are now moving into a series

1	of visualizations which were requested around the
2	previous CD17. The request from the Commission was to
3	look at several ways to look at the Asian CVAP and see if
4	I can get it above fifty percent for congressional
5	districts.
6	Again, these have not been reviewed by the VRA
7	attorneys. They have not looked into the congressional
8	pieces yet. But this are just some preliminary numbers
9	to look at the LCVAP in the first Gingles pre-condition.
10	Oh, sorry, ACVAP. I'm sorry, ACVAP.
11	So this was the this first one was the first
12	attempt, and it took away Cupertino out of what was
13	previously selected. So this includes Santa Clara,
14	Sunnyvale, the Berryessa area of San Jose, Milpitas north
15	into Fremont with a little bit of Union City and a little
16	bit of Hayward. And this visualization has 761,132
17	people.
18	The ACVAP of this is above fifty percent. This is
19	the second which has an ACVAP above fifty percent. And
20	this started with the previous visualization, but
21	replaced the areas of Sunnyvale and Santa Clara with
22	areas in San Jose. So removed these two areas and came
23	further south into the San Jose area.
24	CHAIR SADHWANI: Very good.
25	Commissioner Sinay, it looks you kind of wanted to
	ejcribers

1 jump in there.

2	COMMISSIONER SINAY: I messed up. I did have a
3	question on map 26 on page 26. So I don't know if we
4	can go back or I should just hold on to it till later.
5	MS. ALON: It's okay to go back and look.
6	COMMISSIONER SINAY: Sorry. On this one, I
7	understand our goal. I just had a question. If it was
8	possible to a visualization, bringing East Palo Alto into
9	this visualization and maybe taking out the southern part
10	of San Jose if needed, just because the East Palo Alto
11	has a very different than all of their neighbors. And so
12	I was just trying to find a connection for them. But it
13	might not work. Thank you.
14	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you.
15	MS. ALON: Can I just clarify, is the direction to
16	come through San Jose, south to East Palo Alto to go
17	around here? Or were you?
18	COMMISSIONER SINAY: Well, I was trying to figure
19	out that's the bay, right?
20	MS. ALON: This is the bay. Yes, this is water.
21	COMMISSIONER SINAY: You can't just connect them
22	through the bay, right?
23	COMMISSIONER FORNACIARI: The bridge goes across
24	there.
25	COMMISSIONER SINAY: I thought there was a bridge.

	91
1	And so it was my thought was, is East Palo Alto connected
2	with the bridge over to Newark. So not going yeah.
3	MS. ALON: The bridge is up here.
4	COMMISSIONER SINAY: the center, the San Jose
5	Park. I mean, San Jose Park. I heard, you. Not going
6	down through San Jose.
7	MS. ALON: Okay. Thank you.
8	CHAIR SADHWANI: And then I think with that, I think
9	we're good to go back to the CD17 visualizations that you
10	had, Tamina.
11	MS. ALON: Okay. We have one more CD 17
12	visualization. This is page 30 in your packet. And this
13	is different because it actually keeps all of Fremont
14	whole and again is above fifty percent ACVAP and this has
15	a 0.04 percent deviation from a congressional district.
16	CHAIR SADHWANI: Commissioner Sinay, you want to
17	jump in?
18	Commissioner Andersen?
19	COMMISSINER ADERSEN: Yeah. Thank you. I might
20	have missed. You gave the Asian CVAP on 28, but I missed
21	that on 29. Did you give that on 29? And also, if you
22	could repeat it for 30?
23	MS. ALON: Sure I can. Let me go through each of
24	these.
25	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: I guess, if those four-three

	52
1	pages, if you're looking back we can get all the CVAP on
2	those, please.
3	MS. ALON: Sure. The Asian crap for this
4	visualization is 52.34 percent.
5	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: I'm sorry, which this
6	is you're on 30?
7	MS. ALON: 29.
8	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: This is 29. Great. I'm
9	sorry, what was it, 30?
10	MS. ALON: It is 52.34 percent.
11	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Okay. And can we get the
12	other breakdowns?
13	MS. ALON: Absolutely.
14	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Thank you.
15	MS. ALON: Page 28. The Asian CVAP is 50.41
16	percent. And the ACVAP for page 30 is 52.82 percent.
17	CHAIR SADHWANI: Okay. Commissioner Andersen, did
18	you have a follow-up question comment?
19	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: No, thank you.
20	CHAIR SADHWANI: Great.
21	Commissioner Akutagawa?
22	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Thank you. I'm going to
23	request a visualization. It could either be the current
24	one or actually, let's go to the previous one. This
25	is the one that says CD1750. Yeah, that one. Thank you.
	escribers

1	I'd like to remove Newark and Union City from this
2	visualization. I would like to make Fremont whole. And
3	is that all and is that all going down next to
4	Milpitas between Santa Clara and Milpitas, is that part
5	of
6	MS. ALON: This is San Jose.
7	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: That is San Jose. Okay.
8	That's what I thought. All right. I'd like to actually
9	then, include all of Fremont. All of at least the part
10	of the San Jose that that borders up to Santa Clara and
11	actually even including Santa Clara. And then does
12	that where it cuts off in in San Jose there, is it
13	cutting off down by around Morgan Hill? Or is that
14	further up?
15	MS. ALON: Morgan Hill is still further down?
16	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Oh, okay. Okay. So you're
17	cutting it off further. It's hard to tell from these
18	maps. Okay.
19	MS. ALON: And Newark is completely encased by
20	Fremont, so.
21	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Oh, okay.
22	MS. ALON: Would you like to keep Newark whole? Or
23	would you like to take out I'm sorry, keep Fremont
24	whole or take out Newark?
25	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Okay. That was hard to see
	ecribers

www.escribers.net | 800-257-0885

1	on the map. Okay. Yeah. Okay. Sorry about that. Let
2	me. Let's scratch that request. Let me think about
3	this, then, because it was hard to see that part on the
4	map that I was looking at. My apologies.
5	CHAIR SADHWANI: Commissioner Sinay?
6	COMMISSIONER SINAY: Thank you. These three
7	visualizations were really helpful and it was really
8	helpful for you to walk and tell us what was missing.
9	Because sometimes I look at these and I keep going back
10	and forth. I'm like, I don't see the difference here.
11	Why are the numbers.
12	Of the three, if I really liked page 30, the CD
13	17531004 because it does keep the counties whole. I
14	think it is important to keep Fremont and Newark together
15	and whole. So I just, I just wanted to put it out there
16	that there was a couple of other ones where they were
17	very similar and we didn't quite say which of the
18	visualizations we liked more, but I thought it might be
19	helpful for you all to hear that, but you can tell us if
20	it's not.
21	MS. ALON: Super helpful. Thank you.
22	CHAIR SADHWANI: Commissioner Akutagawa, did you
23	want to jump back in? No? I was just going to actually
24	ask a question myself here.
25	Tamina, if you could tell us. It looks like on the
	escribers

www.escribers.net | 800-257-0885

1	right-hand side of Milpitas, there's a little bit hanging
2	off out there and what that is and
3	MS. ALON: This area up here?
4	CHAIR SADHWANI: Um-hum.
5	MS. ALON: Yes, there is a little bit hanging off.
6	Again, we were looking at the ACVAP areas, so we were
7	looking at cutting off any areas which had lower ACVAP
8	population.
9	CHAIR SADHWANI: Got it. Okay.
10	MS. ALON: I mean, small census blocks.
11	CHAIR SADHWANI: Yeah. My sense is like we're
12	really close to a congressional district here. So if
13	there are I see on both sides of Milpitas, there's
14	that possibility of adding a little bit more. I think
15	that that could be potentially one solution. But again,
16	I would want to see the VRA analysis in this area as
17	well.
18	Commissioner Kennedy, I think I saw a hand and then
19	it went down maybe.
20	COMMISSIONER KENNEDY: It went down.
21	CHAIR SADHWANI: Okay.
22	COMMISSIONER KENNEDY: I was going to say, yes, I'd
23	like to see it with Milpitas whole. And if we need to
24	lose some population at that point, then maybe we could
25	just clean up some of the lines, either in the south

	96
1	around in the San Jose portion or in the north Union City
2	area. But yeah, I would like to see more Milpitas on
3	that. Thank you.
4	CHAIR SADHWANI: Great.
5	Commissioner Akutagawa?
6	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGWA: I'd just like to ask, could
7	you just Zoom in more on that southern San Jose border
8	area. Yeah. Down at the that area just, just to see
9	where are you cutting off San Jose in terms of what
10	you're creating? It's really hard to tell from just the
11	maps.
12	CHAIR SADHWANI: Is that helpful, Commissioner
13	Akutagawa?
14	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: I'm just trying to see that
15	road. What's that southern road there, Capital
16	Expressway? Okay. Can you
17	MS. ALON: This is Capital Expressway.
18	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Okay. Can you can you just
19	scroll, I guess, so that I can see south a little bit
20	more? Yeah, it's hard to tell.
21	MS. ALON: This is Silent Dale Avenue.
22	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Okay. Can you go down
23	south a little bit more? Just a tad. Thank you. Little
24	bit more.
25	MS. ALON: This is Hellier (phonetic) coming across
	escribers
	이 이상에 가지 않는 것이 같은 것이 같은 것이 같은 것이 같은 것이 같이 있는 것이 같은 것이 같은 것이 같은 것이 같은 것이 같이

1 this way. 2 COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Okay. 3 MS. ALON: This is Coyote. COMMISSIONER AUTAGAWA: Okay. All right. Okay. 4 5 Thank you. That helps. Thank you. CHAIR SADHWANI: Commissioner Toledo? 6 7 VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: Thank you. On this map -- on the 30, I actually like the visualization on the -- on 29 8 9 more just because I the demographics in Newark and 10 Hayward and Union City in terms of the types of industry, 11 the type of residential and other transportation systems 12 and to be more aligned with that than Fremont, Fremont 13 having much more connection with Milpitas than the rest 14 of Silicon Valley although I can see it either way. 15 I would like to see on a 29 potentially to get into 16 a congressional district to get a little more population 17 the areas of surrounding Milpitas and potentially further 18 down in San Jose to get it to a congressional number 19 while keeping the -- and of course, if there's very requirements, I think we'll get to that when we get to 20 21 that. 22 CHAIR SADHWANI: Great. 2.3 Commissioner Akutagawa? 24 COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Yeah, Thank you. Thank 25 you, Commissioner Toledo. I think that's where I was cribers

	98
1	trying to go with it, too. And perhaps I hate to put you
2	on the spot, but I will.
3	Commissioner Ahmad, maybe your thoughts on where
4	would be a good dividing line in terms of splitting
5	Fremont so that we respect that Newark, I agree with
6	Commissioner what Commissioner Toledo was saying that
7	I think it is better aligned with Hayward and Union city
8	picking up parts of that northern San Jose area that a
9	lot that that borders Santa Clara, maybe even picking
10	up part of Santa Clara and not going so far down south
11	for San Jose. And actually maybe even bringing that
12	southern border up a little bit more.
13	CHAIR SADHWANI: Okay. Commissioner Ahmad?
14	COMMISSIONER AHMAD: Thank you, Chair. I did have a
15	thought earlier. I agree with what the visualization
16	that Commissioner Kennedy was requesting to include
17	Milpitas. And maybe shave off some of the ends, either
18	at the top of that visualization or that bottom.
19	In terms of, Commissioner Akutagawa, your question
20	when reviewing the community of interest input that we
21	had received, most of the visualizations that we've seen
22	today are encompassed in the COI inputs that we've
23	received. Granted, those COI inputs did not take into
24	consideration population size, which is where we're at
25	now.

1	So in respect to the visualizations, they do for the
2	most part include public input regarding communities of
3	interests. I will have to think a little bit more about
4	the bottom border.
5	CHAIR SADHWANI: Yeah. Yeah. I think this area,
6	there's a lot more to consider. And I'm anxious to move
7	forward and see some of the additional visualizations on
8	the other side of this and what the CVAP Asian CVAP is
9	looking like on that side.
10	I'm not seeing any of their hands. I also just
11	wanted to have a little time checked. We have about half
12	an hour left.
13	Tamina, about how many more slides do you have? Are
14	they generally in these areas?
15	MS. ALON: I have about fifteen left.
16	CHAIR SADHWANI: I'm wondering if it might make
17	sense if we go through all of the slides and then take
18	commissioner feedback. Would that would that make sense
19	for you with what you have left?
20	MS. ALON: I have about fifteen left and I'm happy
21	to go along, whichever way you'd like.
22	CHAIR SADHWANI: Okay. Let's get started and we'll
23	see how far we go. I think we're commissioners are
24	trying to manage here, making sure that we can be as
25	thorough as possible and also have some time constraints
	eribers

1	as well. So let's let Tamina get started here reviewing
2	the rest of the 15 slides that are left and we'll see how
3	many questions and comments that we have.
4	MS. ALON: Okay. Moving on. We are moving to
5	FreUniNew and this is keeping Fremont, Union City and
6	Newark together. We are on slide 3, page 31. And this
7	was requested to see what the CVAP in this area would
8	look like. And this results in forty-nine percent ACVAP
9	and 17.05 percent LCVAP.
10	This next one we're going to look at as a set. This
11	came from the direction was to look at if Cupertino,
12	Santa Clara, and Sunnyvale were part of the previous
13	CD18, what would balancing CD19 look like? And so for
14	CD19, which took Los Gatos and parts of Saratoga,
15	Cambrian Park, Lexington Hills, Santee, and Scotts
16	Valley, which gave CD17 parts of Burbank, Campbell, and
17	Saratoga.
18	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: And could you give us a CVAP
19	on that one, please?
20	MS. ALON: Sure. One minute. So the CVAP Asian
21	CVAP for this right hands visualization would be 30.45
22	five percent Agency CVAP, 2.81 percent Black CVAP, and
23	27.03 percent Hispanic CVAP, and 38.0 percent White CVAP.
24	The CD18 has a 30.41 percent Asians CVAP, 2.36
25	percent Black CVAP, 11.35 percent Hispanic CVAP, and
	escribers

1 54.44 percent White CVAP.

2	And the CD17 has 38.30 percent Asian CVAP, 4.22
3	percent Black CVAP, 19.56 percent Hispanic CVAP Latino
4	CVAP, and 36.15 percent White CVAP.
5	CHAIR SADHWANI: We're going to pause right there.
6	I see Commissioner Sinay has a hand.
7	COMMISSIONER SINAY: Thank you. I did notice that
8	page 26 and page 31, the visualizations of those two are
9	very similar. But with your help on the last one, I
10	realized that Fremont got cut on 26 and not on 31. So I
11	was wondering if for visualization on page 31, if we
12	could add Hayward and East Palo Alto to the visualization
13	I asked before, but using 31 instead of 26 for that
14	the visualization I had requested before.
15	MS. ALON: Yes, No problem.
16	COMMISSIONER SINAY: Thank you.
17	CHAIR SADHWANI: Seeing no other hands, Commissioner
18	Andersen?
19	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Yeah. Thank you. I thought
20	we had it someplace else, but I'm not seeing that. This
21	creates all kinds of issues here. Gilroy's cut in half,
22	and I know that San Benito had they've a very valid
23	area of Watsonville, Gilroy down that south. And it's
24	lumping things in together with don't necessarily go.
25	I thought we'd requested a visualization from
	escribers

1	Pacifica south which is basically splitting the of the
2	reservoir you know on the reservoir essentially west of
3	280 south which would include: Woodside, Atherton, Palo
4	Alto, not East Palo Alto, but Palo Alto, Stanford,
5	Portola Valley.
6	And then keeping it within it, essentially, because
7	I know it sounds like Palo Alto is not well, West Palo
8	Alto is actually extremely rural. It's hugely hilly.
9	Portola Valley, Woodside are. And then down south La
10	Loma, Podesta there but Pescadero down that way to see a
11	limited basically going up north, grabbing that
12	population and then coming down.
13	So basically it moves our CD18 up north and allowing
14	the Santa Cruz area to be part of a different essentially
15	like, our the line which is CD19 I'd like that to be
16	moved north and west to do slightly different
17	visualizations grabbing population from Pacifica down
18	south into that more rural area.
19	MS. ALON: And Commissioner, we do have a
20	visualization like that coming up that
21	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: We do?
22	MS. ALON: I think will address what you're
23	concerned with.
24	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEM: Okay. Thank you very much.
25	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that, Tamina.
	escribers

www.escribers.net | 800-257-0885

1	

Commissioner Akutagawa?

2 COMMISSIONER AKKUTAGAWA: Staying on this particular one, I have a few visualizations that I'd like to ask 3 about, starting with CD17 CSSC 1004. On that particular 4 5 one, I'd like to see a visualization that would actually remove Campbell and Cambrian Park from CD from this 6 7 particular visualization in adds Santa Clara to this 8 visualization. I'd like to see what that would be. 9 And then for CD 19 CSSC 1004, having Campbell and Cambrian Park be added to this that that CD 19 10 11 visualization. And then I'd like to remove the portion 12 from San Martin and Gilroy going south. And if you need to -- I think -- okay. So then so I think I'll stop 13 14 there on that one. 15 And then question or clarification. Again, it's 16 hard to see on the map does the CD CSSC visualization, 17 does that include Menlo Park and East Palo Alto in it? 18 It's kind of hard to tell from that visualization. 19 MS.ALON: Menlo Park and East Palo Alto are not 20 included. 21 COMMISSIONER KAUTAGWA: Are not included. Okay. 22 All right. Thank you. Let me come back to that part. 2.3 On the CD 18 visualization, I would like to remove -- and 24 I think this is what Commissioner Andersen was saying --25 I would like to remove Pasatiempo and Santa Cruz if it's

cribers

1	not already separate. And again, it's hard to tell from
2	the map.
3	MS. ALON: Pasatiempo and Santa Cruz? This is the
4	county line here. So they are not included.
5	COMMISSIONER KATAGAWA: Okay. They are not
6	included. Okay. Very good. All right. So then on this
7	CD 18, I would like to then see a visualization that
8	would split CD 18 right now and remove that western
9	portion along that I think it's Highway 35, it looks
10	like all the way to the coast.
11	And then again, I think this this might be repeating
12	what Commissioner Andersen said. And I think this is in
13	a later visualization, like you said, but moving that
14	portion up the coastline to at least Half Moon Bay.
15	Yeah, at least up to Half Moon Bay.
16	And I'll leave it to your discretion if you need
17	additional population, if you have to move it further up,
18	maybe towards north of that section there then on the
19	section that is to the east of Highway 35, which would
20	include Cupertino, Los Altos, Sunnyvale, Palo Alto,
21	Portola Valley, Woodside, I would like to request one
22	that would include East Palo Alto, Menlo Park.
23	I know it's not ideal for East Palo Alto, but for
24	contiguity, I'm going to include them. Menlo Park moving
25	up the 101 and the 280, including San Carlos, Belmont,
	ejcribers

	105
1	Redwood City and San Mateo. And I'd like to see what
2	that would look like in terms of population and whether
3	that would be assembly district size or congressional
4	district size. Thank you.
5	CHAIR SADHWANI: Very good. Thank you so much.
6	Commissioner Sinay?
7	COMMISSIONER SINAY: Thank you. The natural
8	boundary in San Mateo between the coast and inland is the
9	280 versus the 34 and 92. And I think if we're going to
10	go, I guess and I think that's where the visualization
11	is that you had brought up that that was coming. So let
12	I just wanted to bring that up. Since you had you had
13	brought up a different a different boundary.
14	I think I was looking more towards the southern
15	part. But as you go up a little bit further north, like,
16	you know, you go past Woodside, then you could use the
17	280 as that natural boundary. And then on that side that
18	also includes Hillsborough, but that should be included
19	to the to that more inland district.
20	CHAIR SADHWANI: That sounds great.
21	Commissioner Akutagawa, did you have another comment
22	that you'd like to make? No? All right. Tamina?
23	MS. ALON: Okay. Moving on to the next one. This
24	is another group of COIs a group of visualizations
25	which were created together to respect all of the COI
	eribers

1 testimony that we received in the area. So we got a lot 2 of COI testimony about the Santa Clara, Sunnyvale, 3 Cupertino area being kept in what was formerly CD 17 with Fremont and Newark. So that's gives this representation. 4 5 And then this area keeps together the Berryessa neighborhood of San Francisco over here as well -- I'm 6 7 sorry, San Jose over here, as well as some of the smaller San Jose COIs which were a testified about. 8 9 And this might slightly be what you're speaking of. 10 I have another one coming up next that does go -- this is 11 what it looks like if you were to take this whole section 12 of San Mateo County. The combined population of both the 13 coastal side and the inland side would be 783,500. 14 CHAIR SADHWANI: I see Commissioner's hands. But 15 Tamina, did you say you have one more to show us kind of 16 in the same area? 17 MS. ALON: Yes. Just like to show this one. This 18 is keeping all of -- this kept, keeps all of the cities 19 along the San Mateo coast intact from Pacifica south to 20 Santa Clara, keeping away from the inland corridor. It 21 also keeps together Santa Cruz and to Los Gatos. This 22 area right in here along Highway 17, which was requested 2.3 as a COI. And this is 353,687 people. 24 CHAIR SADHWANI: Excellent. Thank you so much. 25 Commissioner Sinay, you want to kick us off here?

www.escribers.net | 800-257-0885

cribers

1 COMMISSIONER SINAY: This is more of a general 2 question, and I was curious -- I guess I got a little nervous when we started using the CD 14, CD 17 -- we 3 4 started using the congressional districts with the 5 numbers because we you know. I know we talked about them that way. And I know 6 7 that people that called in talked about it that way, but that's not what the number is going to be in the future. 8 9 And I don't want -- I just didn't -- I just made me 10 nervous to start using that. And so I wanted to bring 11 that up to see what my fellow commissioners thought about 12 that. And if we should avoid. 13 I know in L.A. they use letters and not numbers, so 14 people wouldn't get confused. And then at the end, 15 everybody got confused anyway, is what that article 16 explained. And it looks like Karin has an answer for me. 17 MS. MACDONALD: I just wanted to say we only use those because you gave specific direction to build on 18 19 those. Usually we do not use them. So it was really 20 just to be responsive to you. And we're happy to not use 21 them at all, obviously, so. 22 COMMISSIONER SINAY: I think we should move away 23 from using them because it's just has that political 24 connotation to it all. Thank you, Karin, for the 25 explanation.

107

cnber

1 CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you. 2 Commissioner Ahmad? COMMISSIONER AHMAD: Thank you, Chair. On page 33, 3 4 if we can go back to that visualization. Can you zoom in 5 on what is labeled as CD18 COI 1004? I just want to see more clearly what those boundaries are. Thank you. 6 7 CHAIR SADHWANI: Is that helpful, Commissioner 8 Ahmad? Do you want to have Tamina to remove the map at 9 all or? 10 COMMISSIONER AHMAD: No, no, this is good. I just 11 wanted to see. I will keep my thoughts to myself at this 12 point. 13 CHAIR SADHWANI: Okay. Sounds good. 14 Commissioner Fornaciari? 15 COMMISSIONER FORNACIARI: Yeah. If you could go 16 back to page 36, please. It was the one that went from 17 Pacifica to Santa Cruz County. Yeah. So. Okay. So you 18 said you kept Los Gatos in this one because of a COI 19 testimony. 20 MS. ALON: Yes, the COI testimony was to keep --21 COMMISSIONER FORNACIARI: The 17 corridor. 22 MS. ALON: -- along the 17 corridor and keep those 2.3 Los Gatos with Santa Cruz. 24 COMMISSIOER FORNACIARI: Okay. So if you can zoom 25 out a bit. So what I guess I have to COI request for

cribers

1	you. What I'd like you to do is one with Los Gatos and
2	one without Los Gatos. And I'd like you to take this
3	District down the coast towards Monterey until you get to
4	an assembly district. But I don't want and I want you
5	to keep on the coast. I don't want to include
6	Watsonville. I don't want to include certainly not
7	Salinas. So yeah, just Pajaro Dunes right along the
8	coast down to Monterey. If you would do that, please.
9	Until you get to an assembly district. Sorry.
10	MS. ALON: Yes, Thank you.
11	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you.
12	Commissioner Ahmed, did you want to jump back in?
13	No?
14	COMMISSIONER AHMAD: Oh, I forgot to lower my hand.
15	But while I'm here.
16	CHAIR SADHWANI: Yeah, you got it.
17	COMMISSIONER AHMAD: My thoughts on the other one
18	since we can share thoughts. I just thought it was
19	really interesting that this CD 18 COI is including East
20	Side San Jose with Los Altos in the same district. So it
21	was just perplexing to me thinking about those
22	communities. I can't afford a house in either of those
23	places, but it's a very, very different demographic, both
24	racially, economically, so just interesting.
25	CHAIR SADHWANI: Okay. Well, we'll stay tuned and
	escribers

1	see if there are additional thoughts for that area.
2	Commissioner Andersen?
3	COMMISSINER ANDERSEN: Thank you. Could we go to
4	page 36, that one from Pacifica kind of goes down to
5	Santa Cruz? And can we Zoom in a little bit on the in
6	the San Mateo County area? Okay. Because what I'd like
7	to see is oops, sorry, a little bit at the top,
8	exclude San Bruno and then come down a little bit further
9	include oh, actually, can you throw the 280 on here?
10	Perfect.
11	Okay. So include Woodside, Portola Valley. I think we
12	need Emerald Lake Hills. I think that is as well.
13	Essentially, include from Portola Valley. What is the
14	next city to sort of south and east? Is that part of
15	Palo Alto? If we go that's a yeah. Yeah. To the
16	right of Portola Valley that yellow one. What is that
17	one? Oh. It doesn't have a name. Pardon?
18	MS. MACDONALD: What please?
19	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: That yellow area between
20	Portola Valley, Los Altos Hills. What is that? Do we
21	know?
22	MS. ALON: This is a landmark area.
23	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Okay. All right. So I'd
24	like to include in this area is the Woodside, Portola
25	Valley. I don't know what that one is, so I don't know
	escribers

1 if I want to include that. Well, let's say that the 2 yellow one that -- not the actually Los Altos Hills and 3 then -- oh, it is Palo Alto. Okay. So it is. It is 4 western border, Palo Alto. Okay. Yes. Include that, 5 please. And then there's a ridge between -- kind of coming 6 7 along that somewhere. I don't know exactly where. But not Cupertino in in this. And then since we've out of 8 9 those populations going down south, please, I'd like to 10 then remove the -- essentially where did we hit --11 where's the Santa Cruz line? Is it back up there? 12 Well, I'd like to -- I'd like to move. Yeah. There 13 it is. Okay. I'd like to have the Felten, Ben Lomond 14 included in this. But going further south, I'd like 15 to -- essentially, to make this area up. 16 I'd like to lose population from the areas that you have like, essentially, that's Carlos, Day Valley, the 17 18 Aptos, Del Mar, Sea Cliff. Lose those populations to 19 only gain the population of top to try to get to making 20 an assembly district. I'm sorry. That was a bit vaque. 21 Should I be a little more clear on that one? 22 MS. ALON: No, that was actually good. Thank you. 23 COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Okay. All right. Thank 24 you. 25 CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you. cribers

1	Commissioner Fornaciari?
2	COMMISSIONER FORNACIARI: Yeah. I didn't realize
3	Daly City was included in this. So for both of the
4	visualizations I asked for take I mean, take San Bruno
5	out, please.
6	CHAIR SADHWANI: Was that the end of it,
7	Commissioner Fornaciari? Perfect. Seeing no others,
8	Tamina, we have about five minutes left. So Tamina, just
9	a little over five minutes, Tamina, whatever you can
10	cover.
11	I'm also talking with staff to see if it's possible
12	for us to extend a little bit later tonight so that we
13	can finish up this portion of the state after lunch. So
14	stay tuned for that up update. Tamina?
15	MS. ALON: Okay. Thank you. We are moving into
16	Interlochen through San Jose to San Jose, through San
17	Benito. This includes the areas of Watsonville,
18	Interlochen, Pajaro, Los Lomas, Prunedale, Oromos, San
19	Juan, Bautista, Hollister, Ridgemark, Tres Pinos, Gilroy,
20	San Martin, Morgan Hill, and the southern portions of San
21	Jose. Population 514,220.
22	CHAIR SADHWANI: It looks like a couple of hands on
23	this one.
24	Commissioner Fornaciari?
25	COMMISSIONER FORNACIARI: Yeah, I'm just curious.
	ecribers

Where did this come from? 1 2 MS. ALON: This came from direction from the commission to put these areas together. 3 4 COMMISSIONER FORNACIARI: Really? 5 MS. ALON: Yes. COMMISSIONER FORNACIARI: Okay. 6 7 MS. ALON: Orf else I wouldn't have drawn it. CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that. 8 9 Commissioner Akutagawa? 10 COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Thank you. I'd like to see 11 a visualization that would remove San Jose, at least 12 perhaps somewhere between Morgan Hill and San Martin. Ι 13 think the more north that goes, it doesn't make sense to 14 be with the other sections of Santa Cruz County and 15 getting into Monterey. 16 CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you. Was that the completion 17 of your comment? 18 COMMISSIONER AKUTAAWA: Yes. I have problems Yes. 19 like I'm unbuttoning myself. Oh, that didn't sound 20 right. No. Too many buttons to push. 21 CHAIR SADHWANI: There's a good comedic relief at 22 this point. We're about five minutes away from a break. 2.3 Commissioner Andersen? 24 COMMISISONER ANDERSEN: Yeah. In this area, what I 25 would like to see, actually is Gilroy and the areas in cribers

1	between here included. So Gilroy going across to
2	Interlochen, Watsonville to the coast, Moss landing all
3	the way down, including Castroville. That sort of still
4	on the coast. Yep. Castroville and the Prunedale out
5	including this.
6	Don't you know it's goes up in all very tidy or that
7	big general section going across from Prunedale across
8	through that was Tres Palmas. And then going up
9	including all of Hollister and part of the part of the
10	area around that up to the county line. That essentially
11	that general whole area through there I'd like to see
12	like do population in there.
13	So essentially, like a large circle as opposed to
14	the little particularly individual lines from Gilroy,
15	Interlochen, and Watsonville to the coast down the coast,
16	Castroville directly east possibly even to the county
17	line overincluding all the San Benito up go up and
18	then back straight across in Gilroy sorry, including
19	part of the Santa Clara that area. Yeah. I'd like to
20	see what those population numbers are.
21	CHAIR SADHWANI: Great. Thank you.
22	Commissioner Toledo?
23	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: Yeah, I'm just in terms of
24	the Gilroy and Watsonville area, I mean, and some of
25	these other portions of they seem very high farm work,

www.escribers.net | 800-257-0885

1	or at least they used to be. I think there's a lot of
2	change going on in this area. But a lot of farm workers.
3	And so I'm curious about the CVAP for this area.
4	And then in addition to that, I'd be curious to see
5	what the CVAP if we took out the some of the San Jose
6	in the Morgan Hill area. Might there be what that
7	would what this would look like? But if we can get
8	the CVAP just on this map, that'd be great.
9	MS. ALON: Sure. One moment, please. The Latino
10	CVAP in this area is 33.28 percent. Asian CVAP is 17.2
11	percent. Black CVAP is 2.48 percent. And White CVAP is
12	45.29 percent.
13	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that, Tamina.
14	Commissioner Toledo, any follow up on that?
15	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: At this point, I'm just thinking
16	if there may be some errors in the Santa Clara if we
17	added some of the lake areas in the Santa Cruz area and
18	even in the Monterrey area to this that are agricultural
19	in nature, it might be better than going up to San Jose
20	or even closer to the San Benito area as well.
21	CHAIR SADHWANI: So is perhaps the direction for
22	line drawers to contemplate a more agriculturally based
23	potential district, including the areas that you
24	mentioned?
25	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: That's correct. So in the
	escribers

www.escribers.net | 800-257-0885

	IT0
1	Monterey and San Benito area, potentially some of the
2	Santa Cruz area as well.
3	CHAIR SADHWANI: Got it. For my drawers, does
4	that is that clear?
5	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: Do you need more direction, or?
6	MS. ALON: If you could tell me yeah where you
7	mean by agricultural areas that would be appreciated.
8	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: Yeah. So including potentially
9	Salinas
10	MS. ALON: Okay.
11	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: which is the strawberry
12	capital. Yeah. And that's certainly the Salinas area.
13	Potentially some of the if you go down a little bit
14	more, this whole area is very agricultural in nature.
15	UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Like the one is it the 101?
16	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: We can't think of the 101 here.
17	COMMISSIONER FERNANDEZ: Sorry, we're talking about
18	the 101 because that's that is heavy agriculture.
19	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: Yeah. So that whole area of on
20	the one that one down to Gonzales this is all
21	agriculture.
22	MS. ALON: Yeah. So that was the direction to keep
23	the 101 corridor here in Monterrey County up with Gilroy
24	and Saint Martin?
25	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: With Gilroy, definitely. But

1	maybe at the Gilroy area down trying to create a
2	agricultural space area. So I'll leave it at that.
3	CHAIR SADHWANI: Okay. Great. Thank you so much
4	for that clarity, Commissioner Toledo.
5	I see a whole bunch of hands. I've Commissioners
6	Kennedy, Fornaciari, Sinay, and Akutagawa. We are up
7	against a lunch break however, so please if need be
8	and Commissioner Fernandez. I'm seeing that too.
9	So please, I've taken note of that order. When we
10	come back from a break at 3 o'clock, we will pick up
11	where we left off. I have a request in to staff to see
12	if we could add time this evening and go until 8 p.m. if
13	need be if needed.
14	And so as soon as I get that that word from staff,
15	then we will confirm that. But my intention is when we
16	come back from lunch, we finish up this area and Tamina
17	can finish this piece and if need be, we can also
18	potentially go later tomorrow. Okay. Thanks, everybody,
19	and enjoy your lunch. We'll see you back at 3 o'clock.
20	(Whereupon, a recess was held)
21	CHAIR SADHWANI: Great. Thank you. Welcome back to
22	the California Citizens Redistricting Commission. We
23	continue on in our agenda still on item number 2. And we
24	are going to be finishing up our conversation regarding
25	the California coast and the San Francisco Bay Area.
	escribers

www.escribers.net | 800-257-0885

1	Before the break, there were a number of questions from
2	commissioners. I noted down the order of the hands that
3	had been raised at that time as Commissioners Kennedy,
4	Fornaciari, Akutagawa, and Fernandez. So we will go in
5	that order and try to finish up this area.
6	In addition, I have received confirmation from staff
7	that we can go later tonight. So we're going to we're
8	going to keep on moving today and finish up this section
9	before moving into the next and really try to stay on
10	task for our days so that most certainly the San Diego
11	and other Southern California areas don't get
12	shortchanged tomorrow.
13	So with that, I know Tamina is still our mapper at
14	this point. Commissioner Kennedy, I'll call on you
15	first.
16	COMMISSIONER KENNEDY: Thank you, Chair. If Tamina
17	can bring back up the last map that we were on. That's
18	the yes. Yes. Thank you. So I think when we were
19	talking about the visualization coming down the coast
20	from San Mateo County into Santa Cruz, I believe it was
21	Commissioner Andersen who had suggested perhaps dropping
22	areas east of Santa Cruz like Aptos de Valley, Carlitos,
23	Rio del Mar, etc.
24	So I'm thinking if we could see a visualization that
25	started at San Martin over on the east side came through
	escribers

1	all of that white area and then included Day Valley,
2	Carlitos, Aptos, Rio Del Mar, etc., and connecting back
3	to Watsonville and filling in the white area between
4	Gilroy and Watsonville. I'd like to see that. Thank
5	you.
6	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you, Commissioner Kennedy.
7	Commissioner Fornaciari?
8	COMMISSIONER FORNACIARI: Yeah, to follow along with
9	Commissioner Toledo's comments. If we go just a little
10	bit if you can move the map up a little bit, I expect
11	we're going to there's potential VRA considerations in
12	this area. San Bernardino County is very rural. When I
13	asked for my visualization starting Pacifica, I
14	specifically skipped Watsonville in that area because
15	that's very rural.
16	And going down to Prunedale, Salinas the whole
17	Salinas Valley. And again, all of San Benito County, you
18	know, expect we're going to be discussing that area in
19	much greater detail. So I don't I don't have a
20	visualization at this point, but I think we'll probably
21	touch on that next week.
22	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that, Commissioner
23	Fornaciari. I'm wondering if the line drawing team or I
24	believe Mr. Becker has rejoined us, if they have any
25	insights on whether or not this is an area that you're
	eribers
	Mind State of Land State of

www.escribers.net | 800-257-0885

1 looking out from a VRA standpoint.

2	MR. BECKER: I can just tell you briefly, it's an
3	area we identify with large populations in high
4	concentrations, Monterey, San Benito Counties. And we
5	are looking at racially polarized voting in that area as
6	well. We'll have more to report on that next week.
7	CHAIR SADHWANI: Perfect. Thank you so much for
8	that update.
9	Commissioner Sinay?
10	COMMISSIONER SINAY: Thanks. Just following up on
11	that, this is an area where there's a lot of cross I
12	think the right terminology is cross voting among
13	different communities. So just to make sure that when
14	we're looking at the racial polarized voting, that we're
15	not just looking at one, but if we can look across Latino
16	and Asian. Thank you.
17	CHAIR SADHWANI: Very good.
18	Commissioner Akutagawa? Is Commissioner Akutagawa
19	back with us?
20	COMMISSIONER SINAY: She's not back yet.
21	CHAIR SADHWANI: Okay. No problem. We can come
22	back to her.
23	Commissioner Fernandez.
24	COMMISSIONER FERNANDEZ: Sorry. Commissioner Turner
25	just made a good jokes. I'm trying to try to put myself
	escribers

www.escribers.net | 800-257-0885

	121
1	together here. So back to the yes, right there. That
2	would be great. Tamina, can you show the towns? Can
3	you? Yeah.
4	And I can't remember what Commissioner Toledo I
5	think we said one following the 101. Right. And I think
6	that's right. Because honestly, all the way from Gilroy
7	to San Luis Obispo is lots of farmland.
8	So my request would be to keep going down the 101
9	until you get to the size of an assembly district. All
10	those small little towns. Yep. Yeah. Thank you. Or
11	that's my request for a visualization.
12	CHAIR SADHWANI: Great. Thank you so much for that.
13	It looks like Commissioner Akutagawa is not back yet.
14	Tamina
15	COMMISSIONER SINAY: She just returned.
16	CHAIR SADHWANI: Oh, got it. She is next up in the
17	order or last up, I should say, for this last
18	visualization.
19	Commissioner Akutagawa, you want to go ahead?
20	COMMISSINER AKUTAGAWA: Yeah. I was just going to
21	make a comment about including making sure we include
22	Castroville, which is the artichoke capital of the world
23	apparently, according to their marketing and the signs
24	that I see when I drive around there.
25	And so it we should make sure it includes that
	escribers
	THE REPORT OF CONTRACTOR AND A REPORT OF

1	part and then all the way down to like Salinas. And I'm
2	sure that all just got discussed. So that was just going
3	to be my comment. But I want to make sure.
4	I also wanted to also note that we did receive a
5	community of interest input around Seaside and Marina,
6	and I know that that was also one of the visualizations
7	that we've been giving, but that was submitted to us as a
8	historically black community.
9	I do also want to just note, though, that my
10	observation of Seaside is that there's also a significant
11	Latino community in that area as well, too. So just for
12	consideration in terms of perhaps it's going to be a I
13	guess, in a sense, a coalition kind of area as well, too,
14	so.
15	CHAIR SADHWANI: Okay. Great. And your inclusion
16	of Castroville sounds delicious. Tamina, back to you.
17	MS. ALON: Okay. Thank you. That's actually a
18	great segway into our next visualization, which is
19	Marina-Seaside and this is 38. And on your page numbers,
20	this was a visualization which was created in response to
21	a request for the percentage of Black CVAP in this COI.
22	And so in Marina-Seaside there are 55,258 people and the
23	Black CVAP is at 9.7 percent.
24	We're now going to be moving down to San Luis
25	Obispo. There were requests to do two separate
	ecribers

1	visualizations. And we'll go through each of them. One
2	was to put San Luis Obispo County with southern Monterey.
3	And then the other was to take San Luis Obispo County and
4	go south into Santa Barbara. So we are going to be
5	looking at page 39 right now and then going to page 40.
6	CHAIR SADHWANI: Ans Tamina, I think I saw a hand
7	from Commissioner Akutagawa. Did you want to jump in at
8	this point?
9	COMMISSINER AKUTAGAWA: Yeah. I just wanted to ask
10	Tamina if she can also share the of the CVAP for the
11	Latino community for that previous visualization, too.
12	MS. ALON: Yes. The Latino CVAP for Marina-Seaside
13	is twenty-five percent.
14	CHAIR SADHWANI: Commissioner Akutagawa, any
15	additional follow-up or direction on this one
16	visualization?
17	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: No, I just wanted to
18	understand and make sure that what I visually was seeing
19	is aligned with what the CVAP may be. So thank you.
20	CHAIR SADHWANI: Okay. Great. Thank you. Tamina?
21	MS. ALON: Okay. So this is San Luis Obispo with
22	southern Monterey County is 300,000 people 300,415
23	people. And the alternate request was to go south.
24	Taking the northern part of Santa Barbara instead of
25	going up into Monterey County and San Luis Obispo with
	escribers

1	this area of Santa Barbara is 517,000 people at
2	129,000 517,129 people.
3	CHAIR SADHWANI: Commissioner Sinay?
4	COMMISSINER SINAY: On this visualization, the
5	purple one, I am not sure what that coast area is. I
6	mean, I know what it is because I've driven yes,
7	that's what I thought. Is it possible to add that coast
8	area to this visualization and then at times, Ojai was
9	mentioned to be connected with Santa Barbara. And so I
10	don't know if we if it make let's just keep the
11	visualization, just capturing the rest of that county.
12	Right that corner.
13	MS. ALON: Okay.
14	COMMISSIONER SINAY: And then later maybe talk about
15	a second or second visualization.
16	UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Is that 41?
17	COMMISSIONER SINAY: We're at 40. Yeah. Oh, it is
18	40? Oh is 41 including it's including Ojai and the
19	Channel Islands, but not San Luis Obispo. So that's
20	another okay. Thank you. So just add that little
21	piece that's missing. Thank you.
22	MS. ALON: Okay.
23	CHAIR SADHWANI: Go ahead, Tamina.
24	MS. ALON: Okay. Moving on into the Santa Barbara,
25	I was given direction to look at three different Santa
	escribers
	o jeniooro

1	Barbara districts. So this would be sorry
2	visualizations. So this one takes in Oak View,
3	Miramonte, Meiners Oaks, and Ojai. I'm sorry. I will
4	zoom in a little bit so you can see the city names in
5	here. So the western area here of Ventura County
6	included with the entirety of Santa Barbara County, and
7	this area has 478,610 people.
8	CHAIR SADHWANI: Commissioner Sinay, was that a new
9	hand up or. No? Okay. Go ahead, Tamina.
10	MS. ALON: The second visualization takes Santa
11	Barbara County and goes a little bit north into San Luis
12	Obispo County. And so in this visualization, we have
13	Santa Barbara with sorry, looking at the wrong note
14	here in Santa Barbara with Nipomo, Woodlands,
15	Callender, Brookdale, Los Barros, Oceano, Arroyo Grande,
16	Grover Beach, and a portion of Pismo Beach. This
17	visualization has 517,827 people.
18	And then the third visualization is for Santa
19	Barbara has 480,508 people. And the direction here was
20	to take in a small portion of Ventura to create a
21	assembly district deviation, which could be under five
22	percent. And here we are at 4.81.
23	CHAIR SADHWANI: Commissioner Andersen?
24	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Yeah. Thank you. Going
25	back to do page 42, the Santa Barbara with the portion of
	escribers
	and accribers not 1 000 057 0005

www.escribers.net | 800-257-0885

1	the Nipemo and the up into San Luis Obispo area, I think
2	didn't we actually request and maybe I'm just missed
3	it, a visualization of San Luis Obispo County. We have
4	one going north which is on yeah, it's on page 40.
5	Well, no, I guess we don't the San Luis Obispo
6	County and actually going south into Santa Barbara some
7	becauseincluding and I'd have to, you'd have to pop in
8	a little bit to zoom in to so I can see the cities there
9	but including some of those areas south immediately
10	south of the border into Santa Barbara County with San
11	Luis Obispo.
12	Yeah, I don't know. Could you zoom in on that,
13	please? Yes, correct. Right. The Santa Maria and
14	Sisquoc. This is I think that that those areas actually
15	I think it said, including Lompoc, but not Vandenberg.
16	It was something like that. And going north and then
17	actually up, you know, because I'm just thinking
18	population, that would be a visualization.
19	And then I thought we said one and oh, is it on
20	page 39 including going into Monterey County. But I
21	was under the impression it was not around the 101
22	corridor. It was actually going up to probably catch
23	Monterey itself. Is anyone else remembering this or not
24	quite?
25	CHAIR SADHWANI: Commissioner Andersen, perhaps your
	escribers
	the second se

	127
1	direction is to review the COI testimony and develop
2	COMMISSINER ANDERSEN: Well
3	CHAIR SADHWANI: Is that where you're going with
4	this?
5	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: I'm actually, yes, but a
6	little bit more the Commission tried to put together a
7	bunch of the different COI testimony to create a couple
8	of visualizations. And I'm not quite I'm seeing a few
9	of them, but not quite all of them, including that one
10	that goes south, the San Luis Obispo County and going
11	south. And then they also said San Luis Obispo County
12	and going north. But I did not think it included the 101
13	corridor. I thought it was and that's why I was
14	wondering any other, I guess, either another commissioner
15	who also recalls what we were trying to do there or what
16	community of interest testimony created this map going
17	north. I have a waving hand of Commissioner Fornaciari.
18	CHAIR SADHWANI: I'm not seeing that. But if
19	Commissioner oh, sorry about that.
20	COMMISSINER FORNACIARI: So yeah, so the community
21	of interest testimony we got related to the coast of San
22	Luis Obispo County just talked about going up to the
23	Monterey border up to the border of Monterey County.
24	It didn't talk about going into Monterey County itself.
25	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: It actually now I'm

	128
1	remembering there was another one we requested was that
2	along the coast going from Monterey down south to by
3	Hearst Castle. I can't think of that it begins with a
4	с.
5	UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Cambria.
6	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Cambria. Down to Cambria.
7	Thank you. If we could see that. I don't know what the
8	population would be for that. So I think those are
9	UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Not much.
10	COMMISSINER ANDERSEN: too different then not
11	we have the San Luis Obispo including that area going
12	south and then that coastline if we could see those.
13	Thank you.
14	CHAIR SADHWANI: Got it. For the line drawing team,
15	was that clear enough?
16	MS. ALON: So just to clarify, it would be all of
17	San Luis Obispo County, plus all of Monterey County, west
18	of the 101?
19	COMMISSINER ANDERSEN: No, I think I was imagining
20	that. Stop at the San Luis Obispo County. Don't go
21	north to San Luis Obispo going south.
22	MS. ALON: Going south?
23	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Okay. And then the other
24	visualization I would request would be from Monterey,
25	including, Pacific Grove, etc., going down the coast to
	ecribers

1 Cambria. And that would include like Carmel Valley, that 2 sort of that ridge area. MS. ALON: Right. Okay. Thank you. 3 4 COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Thank you. 5 CHAIR SADHWANI: Very good. Thank you, Commissioner Andersen. 6 7 Commissioner Akutagawa? COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: I was actually, for me, my 8 9 general comment about the visualizations with Santa Barbara is the inclusion of the Channel Islands. 10 I 11 believe they should actually be paired more with Oxnard 12 because usually Oxnard and the Channel Islands are 13 usually paired together. 14 A lot of the activities that they engage in, a lot 15 of the -- just what you see, it's oftentimes Oxnard in 16 the Channel Islands, not Santa Barbara in the Channel 17 Islands. However, it does become a little bit more 18 complicated because I know that removing them may reduce 19 some of the numbers. 20 And what I'll say is I will leave it up to the 21 discretion of the line drawers to add the additional 22 population that is needed. Although I do want to support 23 the map that is on page 41 that includes Ojai, Miramonte, 24 and Oak view. But I know that if you do remove the 25 Channel Islands, it will become a little bit smaller. cribers

www.escribers.net | 800-257-0885

1	I also just generally want to comment that that
2	little shark fin at the top of the one of the
3	visualizations is a little I can't remember. I know
4	we talked about this, but it is a little odd just how it
5	just dips a little bit into San Luis Obispo. So I'm not
6	really supportive of that. I'm just wondering if that
7	could be if it could work with or without the Channel
8	Islands.
9	MS. ALON: Sure. And just for clarification,
10	Commissioner, the Channel Islands, the census block,
11	which encompasses this area, is connected to Santa
12	Barbara.
13	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Is it?
14	MS. ALON: So unfortunately
15	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: That's interesting.
16	MS. ALON: I could take out this part of Santa
17	Barbara, which would take out the Channel Islands.
18	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: No, no. Then okay. No,
19	then that's okay. It is interesting, though, because
20	when you see the way if you go to Oxnard, everything
21	is Channel Islands and Oxnard, not Santa Barbara and
22	Oxnard. So okay, we will keep it together. Thank you.
23	CHAIR SADHWANI: That is definitely very
24	interesting, especially given the location of Cal state
25	Channel Islands in Ventura County.

	151
1	Commissioner Sinay?
2	COMMISSIONER SINAY: I was thinking for a
3	congressional district, looking at page 43, so San Luis
4	Obispo, Santa Barbara, the Channel Islands, but including
5	Ojai, Carpinteria. I was trying to Americanize it.
6	Carpinteria; is that right? Okay. And West Ventura.
7	And that comes from a from our COI testimony. And I'm
8	not sure how they're defining West Ventura. That was the
9	hard part on the different COI testimonies that we
10	received.
11	But what I would encourage us and you may have some
12	suggestion as you as you look at this is just the
13	visualization starting at the coast and moving in until
14	we have the right numbers for a congressional district.
15	Thank you.
16	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you.
17	Commissioner Fornaciari?
18	COMMISSIONOER SINAY: Oh, wait. My math is off.
19	CHAIR SADHWANI: Oh, sorry.
20	COMMISSIONER SINAY: Yeah. Yeah, I was just. I was
21	just looking at this going. Wait, the congressional
22	district is already basically, Santa Barbara and San Luis
23	Obispo makes those that number. So I think I was looking
24	at a Senate district, so I'm jumping forward. Well,
25	we're not talking about that yet so I apologize.
	escribers

	132
1	CHAIR SADHWANI: Okay. Thank you so much.
2	Commissioner Fornaciari?
3	COMMISSIONER FORNACIARI: I was just getting in the
4	queue and I because I thought we were going to go
5	through the whole thing, but I was going to wait until
6	after we've gone through the whole thing and I'm going to
7	start south and I'm going to go all the way north. So I
8	will wait.
9	CHAIR SADHWANI: Very good. We will come back to
10	you.
11	Commissioner Andersen, did you have another comment?
12	COMMISSIOONER ANDERSEN: Just on the Santa Barbara
13	Channel Islands yeah, UC Santa Barbara scripts or
14	not scripts, but they have a huge program, Ocean Program,
15	which deals with the Channel Islands and the dive all
16	diving goes out of Santa Barbara to the Channel Islands.
17	There's a huge connection.
18	I think, and I don't quite know, but I believe the
19	school district's there's a well, there's just one little
20	bit on one of the islands. But it's also part of a
21	national park, I think is included in Santa Barbara
22	County. So just to keep them together.
23	CHAIR SADHWANI: Great.
24	Commissioner Turner?
25	COMMISSIONER TURNER: Thank you. In the Channel
	escribers

	133
1	Islands to the east, that area that's not highlighted,
2	what is that? And then down further on map 43, there's
3	another little blue bubble. What are those piece? What
4	is that?
5	MS. ALON: So this is the census geography. This
6	blue bubble here is one of the islands that is connected
7	to the Channel Islands in this census block, which is
8	connected to Santa Barbara, whereas this part of the
9	island is actually connected to a census block in
10	Ventura.
11	COMMISSIONER TURNER: Wow. Oh, my.
12	UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: What about the other two?
13	COMMISSIONER TURNER: What about the other two?
14	COMMISSINER SINAY: I just looked it up. And
15	Channel Islands are part of L.A., Santa Barbara, and
16	Ventura County. So it depends which one we highlight.
17	Which bubbles are going to pop up, because it's part of
18	all three counties.
19	COMMISSIONER TIURNER: And if you zoom in to the
20	blue connected part to the Channel Islands for Santa
21	Barbara well, the connected because it's blue, not
22	because it touches anything, not because it's contiguous.
23	If you zoom in, does it have a different name?
24	MS. ALON: No, this is the same.
25	COMMISSIONER TURNER: The circle at the bottom.
	escribers
	and equipage not 1 200 257 0885

	134
1	MS. ALON: This one on the side?
2	COMMISSIONER TURNER: Down. The blue.
3	MS. ALON: Here?
4	COMMISSIONER TURNER: Yeah.
5	MS. ALON: Does it have a different name?
6	COMMISSIONER TURNER: Yes.
7	MS. ALON: It is
8	COMMISSIONER TURNER: It's still just Channel
9	Islands? I just wondered how to refer to it later. Is
10	it does it have a different name at all or is there a
11	name? Do you know you know the island?
12	MS. ALON: Well, actually, I don't know the name of
13	the island. We'll. Yeah, we'll investigate.
14	COMMISSIONER FORNACIARI: Santa Barbara Island.
15	MS. ALON: Santa Barbara Island. Got it. Thank
16	you.
17	COMMISSIONER SINAY: Commissioner Sadhwani, you're
18	on mute.
19	CHAIR SADHWANI: Sorry about that. Thank you so
20	much. I think given Commissioner Fornaciari's previous
21	comments, we should continue. And then and then you're
22	going to jump in. Is that correct? Or do you want to
23	jump in now? Continue. Okay. Great.
24	MS. ALON: I only have two more.
25	CHAIR SADHWANI: Perfect. Let's do them both. And
	escribers

1 then we can have comment.

2	MS. ALON: This is a Port Hueneme through Piru
3	visualization and it keeps Oxnard, Port Hueneme, and the
4	Santa Clarita Valley together and away from Thousand Oaks
5	and Camarillo. There was also testimony to keep away
6	from Ojai. So this includes Piru, Fillmore, Santa Paula,
7	McCoy, Ventura, El Rio, Oxnard Point Hueneme. And I
8	think there's one more little one right down here. Oh,
9	and the beach, Channel Islands Beach. And this has
10	406,520 people.
11	CHAIR SADHWANI: And Tamina perfect. Yeah.
12	MS. ALON: And now we have the other little bubble
13	on the left, the other part of the islands. This is the
14	Simi Valley Ventura visualization. And this keeps Simi
15	Valley in the county of Ventura with Thousand Oaks,
16	Camarillo, Moorpark, and Santa Rosa. The population here
17	is 409,008. And as you can see, the census block down in
18	the south over here is connected to this island, which is
19	in pink. And that is all of the visualizations I have at
20	this time.
21	CHAIR SADHWANI: Wonderful. Thank you so much. We
22	will start with Commissioner Fornaciari.
23	COMMISSIONER FORNACIARI: Thanks. Yeah. Yeah. Go
24	back to that visualization. 47, please. Yeah. So what
25	I'd like to see is if you all could head south, adding
	ecribers

www.escribers.net | 800-257-0885

1	Westlake Village, Agoura Hills, maybe Malibu. See if we
2	can get close to a assembly district, please.
3	Then if you could go to 46. So we received an awful
4	lot of comment about this specific visualization. And I
5	want to honor try to honor their request.
6	And Tamina sort of went over it. They don't want to
7	be with the Cornejo Valley to the south. They don't want
8	to be with the Ojai Valley to the north. They knew about
9	85,000 people, but there was a strong connection. And
10	we're just doing visualization. So this is kind of maybe
11	a little crazy, but I want to see and I want to try to
12	honor their request.
13	So I'd like you to go north through the rest of
14	Ventura County and see how much we can make up and then
15	head west, because there was a connection, a specific
16	connection that they wanted with if you go up a little
17	north west in Santa Barbara County go west with Santa
18	Maria, Orcutt, and Lompoc. It's going to be a little
19	weird, but I just want to see. So if you could do that,
20	that would be awesome. Does that make sense?
21	MS. ALON: Yes, that makes sense.
22	COMMISSIONER FORNACIARI: Okay. Then if you go to a
23	44, please. Is that 44? Okay. Yeah. What happens if
24	you add the Ojai in around Ojai to this for me, please
25	as a visualization, please. Thanks.
	escribers

MS.	ALON:	Okay.
-----	-------	-------

2	COMMISSIONER FORNACIARI: And then go to 41, please.
3	So zoom out, please. So along the lines of what
4	Commissioner Sinay was saying, can you add all of Ventura
5	and San Luis Obispo County? See what we get, please?
6	MS. ALON: So the direction is to add all of Ventura
7	County and all of San Luis Obispo, all of Ventura County?
8	COMMISSIONER FORNACIARI: No, all of Ventura City.
9	MS. ALON: Oh, all of the city of Ventura. Thank
10	you.
11	COMMISSIONER FORNACIARI: Yeah. And then in San
12	Luis Obispo County. See what that gets us population
13	wise. Yeah.
14	And then one last one. If you can go to 40, please.
15	But we're 517. So if you could thoughtfully move that
16	southern border north till you get to about 494,000ish
17	plus or minus five percent. So maybe bypass your Solvang
18	then also to start with and see where you get population
19	wise. But we're kind of thinking if we had all of San
20	Luis Obispo County and then how much of Santa Barbara
21	County would make an assembly district? That make sense?
22	MS. ALON: Yes, that makes sense. That's kind of
23	what this visualization is.
24	COMMISSIONER FORACIARI: Right. But it's too many
25	people. So just move that southern border north.
	ecribers

	138
1	MS. ALON: Okay.
2	COMMISSIONER FORNACIARI: You get to closer.
3	MS. ALON: Got it.
4	COMMISSIONER FORNACIARI: Well, it's not too many
5	people, is it? Oh, I'm sorry. There's not too many
6	people. Okay. Well, forget it. That's good enough for
7	the time being. Thanks. Sorry. I thought it was too
8	many people. Thank you. I appreciate that. And I'm
9	done. Thanks.
10	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thanks, Commissioner Fornaciari.
11	Commissioner Akutagawa?
12	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Actually, I thought you
13	I mean, to what Commissioner Fornaciari was saying, I
14	thought it was too many people. I thought we had to get
15	that number down a little bit more for an assembly
16	district.
17	COMMISSIONER FORNACIARI: 518.
18	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Yeah, I know there's that
19	plus five percent. But I think and I'm I guess I
20	would support what he was asking for because Solvang,
21	Buellton, Los Lobos is usually a lot more attached to,
22	you know, the greater Santa Barbara City area versus just
23	the larger county.
24	So maybe if you do just remove some of that part,
25	might get a little closer to an assembly district. Just
	escribers

1	what did Commissioner Fornaciari say? Just for the sake
2	of seeing it is what you said, I believe. But that
3	wasn't why I was actually asking to speak.
4	I do want to go to the Ventura County one. I
5	thought this was where Commissioner Fornaciari was going,
6	and then he took a left turn somewhere and went all the
7	way up into San Luis Obispo. I literally left turn. And
8	I was curious, given this is page 46, which is the.
9	Oxnard, Port Hueneme all the way up to Piru.
10	So one question this first is a question before
11	we get to the visualization. If you if you zoom in to El
12	Rio and Saticoy, you'll see that there's it looks like
13	what's a census block? At least on the map that I'm
14	looking at the PDF map, there's like a little census
15	block that is I don't know if you could see that or if
16	you could show it.
17	MS. ALON: I see it. And that can be cleaned up.
18	COMMISSINER AKUTAGAWA: Yeah. And is that part of
19	El Rio? I'm just kind of curious why that's not included
20	in this visualization. It's just it looks like El Rio's
21	kind of cut in half. That's why I'm asking.
22	MS. ALON: Definitely looks like it's part of Rio.
23	I'm not sure why it didn't pick it up, but I'm happy to
24	clean that up.
25	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Yeah. And then just on the
	eribers

	140
1	PDF, you could see that it looks like a little square.
2	So if you I don't know if that's a census block, if
3	you take if you take all of that, how much more will it
4	be?
5	Also, if you look to the north and you'll see a lot
6	of that unincorporated area from about I think it's
7	Highway 150, excluding Ojai, but anything that goes a
8	little bit more north and then eastward that larger
9	yeah, up to the to the Santa Barbara border that entire
10	and I know a lot of it is actually a lot of hills, a lot
11	of probably farmland based on driving past it on the 5.
12	But I know that there are maybe small pockets of
13	people there and would that bring up the numbers enough
14	that you might actually be able to make a assembly
15	district from it?
16	MS. ALON: Okay.
17	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: And I will leave it up to
18	the leaders to make their best judgments to see where, if
19	it makes sense how far up you would need to go.
20	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you. Commissioner Akutagawa.
21	I put myself on the list here. This same district. I
22	agree with everything that's already been said about it,
23	but I just wanted to flag it for VRA counsel. We did
24	receive very strong testimony about this region and the
25	areas that they did not want to be connected to.
	eribers

1	I certainly want to honor that to the extent
2	possible. But doing a type VRA analysis in here, looking
3	at crossover voting and looking at options and seeing if
4	it if it indeed requires any VRA oversight, I think would
5	be really helpful.
6	Commissioner Fornaciari?
7	COMMISSIONER FORNACIARI: Yeah, I meant to ask. Can
8	you tell us who the CVAP is for this visualization,
9	please?
10	MS. ALON: Absolutely. The CVAP for this
11	visualization is 49.94 percent Latino CVAP, 3.12 percent
12	Black CVAP, 6.51 percent Asian CVAP, and 38.89 percent
13	White CVAP.
14	COMMISSIONER FORNACIARI: Thank you.
15	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you.
16	Commissioner Akutagawa, did you have another
17	comment?
18	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Yeah. It was more of a
19	question. I think to your point, Commissioner
20	Sadhwani Chair Sadhwani I am kind of curious. Are
21	you able to give us a CVAP for that larger unincorporated
22	area that's above the current visualization? Or is that
23	something that would be difficult to do right now?
24	MS. ALON: Not in this current map, unfortunately.
25	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGWA: Okay. Okay. Just wanted to

1 ask. Thank you.

2	CHAIR SADHWANI: Sounds great. Okay. I'm not
3	seeing any additional hands. I believe Tamina has
4	completed all of the visualizations.
5	Oh, Commissioner Toledo?
6	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: Well, I actually think I
7	think your comment got to the point that I wanted to
8	make, because you asked for the VRA analysis to see if we
9	can get to the fifty percent and maybe the line drawers
10	can work with the VRA counsel to see how we can make a
11	or if there's a possibility for a VRA district here since
12	it's so close in terms of CVAP for example.
13	MR. BECKER: Commissioner Toledo
14	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: Thank you.
15	MR. BECKER: If you wanted to just a quick, quick
16	comment, I think we can absolutely look to see whether we
17	can get a district that could meet the first Gingles pre-
18	condition and then see and then see if the racially
19	polarized voting exists there.
20	The next question would be whether or not we could
21	draw a district that would actually enable Latinos to
22	elect candidates of choice if we determined that the
23	Gingles pre-conditions that might be a separate
24	questionnaire might be it could potentially be more
25	challenging depending upon the demographic makeup of the
	escribers

1 surrounding area. 2 VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: Agreed. CHAIR SADHWANI: Great. Thank you so much. And 3 4 with that, I think that concludes our review of the 5 visualizations throughout this area. I do know that the line drawers will need some time to switch over, and I 6 7 believe we had Ashley taking notes. But before we switch 8 to hearing those notes from Ashley -- I'm seeing two more 9 hands. So let's finish those off. 10 And I also want to give a huge thank you to Tamina 11 and to the line drawing team for all of your work. 12 MS. ALON: You're welcome. 13 CHAIR SADHWANI: This is truly incredible and really 14 pushing us forward and thinking about how these districts 15 might start to look. So big thank you there. Before we 16 move on, though, Tamina -- before we lose you, 17 Commissioner Akutagawa. 18 COMMISSIONER AKUTGAWA: Just a quick question on 19 this is on visualization page Number 47, which is the 20 very last one. It's the S Valley Vent, which is Simi 21 Valley and Ventura. Yeah. Just a real quick question. 22 Can you zoom in on the El Rio, Saticoy area in that 2.3 corner? 24 It's a little weird. It I'm just kind of wondering 25 again, it's hard to see on the map, but is it covering -cribers

yeah. Okay. It is covering a part of El Rio. It looks
like it's just a little odd. And I was just wondering
why in it could it be moved or is there is that not l
real? I think I'm just
MS. ALON: I'll take a look at that to see whether
that was a census block or tract. It might be a tract
that I could just separate apart. But I will definitely
take a look at that.
COMMISSIONER AKUTGAWA: Okay. Because I know that
they were pretty clear that they didn't want to be
connected in even if it's just a small sliver of it, it
would I think it would be a little odd. Okay. Thank
you.
CHAIR SADHWANI: Great. It might provide some clues
to that CVAP question that was asked.
MS. ALON: I will double-check the shape of El Rio
too. There's some questions about whether or not that's
actually included. So I will take a look at that.
CHAIR SADHWANI: Great. Thank you so much. And I
thought that there was one additional hand.
Commissioner Sinay, did you have a hand up? Did you
want to get in the last word? No. Okay. Sounds good.
Commissioner Akutagawa, any final comments? Your
hand is still raised. Okay. Perfect.
So with that, Tamina, thank you so very much.
escribers

	110
1	Ashley, I see you just popped on there. I'm sure you
2	have an extraordinarily long list to read back to us, if
3	you wouldn't mind going ahead and doing that. And I
4	think during that time, the line drawers are going to
5	transition over to Kennedy.
6	MS. HOWICK: All right. Thank you, Chair. So
7	starting off, going all the way back to our S.F. district
8	or sorry, visualization.
9	We have a request from Commissioner Andersen to take
10	out San Francisco population, but then to add San Bruno,
11	Burlingame, San Mateo, and Millbrae shifting down the
12	peninsula there.
13	And then from Commissioners Sinay, the same area,
14	but taking out Millbrae.
15	From Commissioner Andersen, we have San Francisco by
16	itself for a senate district. And then possibly seeing
17	two assembly districts in there.
18	And then Commissioner Akutagawa, so start out where
19	these San Francisco border ends and then going down into
20	Daly City, Colma, including San Bruno, Millbrae, and
21	Burlingame.
22	And then Commissioner Sinay asked for three assembly
23	districts, one which would be what is left over of San
24	Francisco from that visualization and then the current
25	visualization without Millbrae. And then a third one
	eribers

1	that would include Millbrae and then the rest of San
2	Mateo going south. So including the rest of San Mateo
3	with Hillsboro, Foster City, and Redwood City.
4	And then from Commissioner Andersen to make a Senate
5	district with all of San Francisco and going south. So
6	south San Francisco, Redwood city, Burlingame and then
7	two assembly districts, preferably nested in this area
8	and then complying with the VRA and assembly district
9	populations.
10	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Sorry, Ashliegh, on that,
11	could you clarify because I that was a clarification.
12	It's San Francisco. And then to get the more population
13	to create the Senate district, it would be south San
14	Francisco, Daly City, and before you'd ever hit redwood,
15	going south. So starting the ones directly adjacent to
16	San Francisco and then going south as needed to grab the
17	population in.
18	MS. HOWICK: Okay. Thank you for correcting that.
19	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: No, thank you.
20	MS. HOWICK: Okay. And then Commissioner Toledo.
21	This was a comment that Commissioner Sinay agrees with is
22	that we have to cross over the Golden Gate Bridge to keep
23	it closer on the Sausalito, Lake Larkspur side where the
24	101 is and not to include the coastal side.
25	And then Commissioner Akutagawa, saw two assembly

districts that still honor the VRA considerations of -which would be portions of San Francisco that are
predominantly people of color, taking into account also
South San Francisco, Daly City, San Bruno, Millbrae, and
Burlingame. And then a third assembly district for San
Mateo, Foster City, Hillsborough, Redwood City, Belmont,
stopping just before Palo Alto.

And then from Commissioner Andersen, another -- or 8 9 the same visualization but also including Chinatown. 10 Okay. So that was the San Francisco one. And then 11 going out from the -- to the Del Norte to Marin one. 12 From Commissioner Yee, he wants to see a visualization 13 that is the same, but omits everything from San Rafael 14 South to the bay, so the San Rafael to Sausalito area 15 omitting that.

And then from Commissioner Akutagawa, wants to see if Marin was removed to see if that would achieve a Senate district. And then if Marin and Sonoma were removed, if that would achieve a congressional district. And Commissioner Fernandez wants to see this area split into two assembly districts.

22 Okay. So for Sonoma, Marin, and Napa Commissioner 23 Anderson to see -- to remove the rural Sonoma and rural 24 Marin areas to see if that will get the number down to a 25 congressional district. The rural areas for

cribers

1	clarification would be a line that's a bit more west of
2	the 101 and then going towards the coast. Okay.
3	And then Del Norte to Sonoma and Trinity. From
4	Commissioner Andersen to add Lake County and remove the
5	wine country part of Sonoma. And then another one to add
6	Lake Sonoma and Napa to see if that would be a district.
7	And then the next visualization from Del Norte to
8	Marin with no wine country, from Commissioner Akutagawa
9	to see if splitting Trinity would bring the numbers down
10	and then another one to possibly take out Santa Rosa, and
11	then also to move the line from Rohnert Park and perhaps
12	into Petaluma, but also trying to keep those cities
13	whole.
14	And then from Commissioner Andersen, take Santa
15	Rosa, north to Windsor out. But put in all of Rohnert
16	Park and Petaluma, Penn Grove, and Cotati area.
17	So for the Del Norte, Marin, Trinity, Napa lake area
18	from Commissioner Akutagawa, to remove Trinity to see if
19	that would create a Senate district.
20	And then for Sonoma, Marin, Napa for Commissioner
21	Akutagawa, to add Lake County for a Senate district. And
22	then this one, I actually did need clarification,
23	Commissioner Akutagawa, if you're listening. I have a
24	comment for me to remove Napa to create a Sonoma-Napa
25	Congressional district. I believe you were meant to say
	evcribers

1	Marin in place of one of those Napas, but I wasn't sure
2	if you wanted to remove Napa to create a Sonoma-Marin
3	district or to remove Marin to create a Sonoma-Napa
4	district. If you
5	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: I need to go back to that
6	map. Do you remember what map it was?
7	MS. HOWICK: It was Sonoma, Marin, Napa. I don't
8	have the page numbers, but that was the District.
9	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Okay.
10	MS. HOWICK: But I will just highlight that.
11	COMMISSIONER AKUTGAWA: So yeah, I'm trying to
12	scroll up as quickly as I can too.
13	MS. HOWICK: But I do have another comment from
14	Commissioner Akutagawa to add the more northern and more
15	rural portions of Marin to see if that would meet that
16	congressional district.
17	And then the Petaluma, Napa, Sonoma area. Or no,
18	I'm sorry. Petaluma, Napa, Solano from Commissioner
19	Toledo to add Yolo County, the Davis, Winters, Woodland,
20	West Sacramento area.
21	And then I did not have what this district was
22	called. I don't have the pages in front of me, but this
23	was page so from Commissioner Toledo as well as to put
24	Lake County with Napa and Solano.
25	And from Solano-Yolo visualization from Commissioner
	escribers
	1000 0F7 000F

	150
1	Akutagawa to add Napa and if needed to add Lake County
2	for Senate or Congressional districts and then to also
3	one would be adding American Canyon to see if that would
4	be enough for an assembly district.
5	And then from Commissioner Andersen, Solano-Yolo
6	County without West Sacramento. And then one where you
7	take out Rio Vista and Delta areas.
8	Okay. And then for the Solano-Napa one we have from
9	Commissioner Sinay to add Martinez.
10	And then I have Pittsburgh to Knightsen from
11	Commissioner Andersen to add Bay Point.
12	Then from Commissioner Akutagawa to include Bay
13	Point and Bethel Island. And then from Commissioner
14	Sinay to include Bay Point and Clyde.
15	And then I have a note for page 11 from
16	Commissioners Sinay for Solano and Martinez to Antioch
17	without Pleasant Hill and Concord.
18	And then for the visualization that was
19	(indiscernible) from Commissioner Akutagawa to split at
20	Contra Costa border for Assembly. And if more population
21	is needed to add Bay Point in unincorporated areas in the
22	Delta waterways of Sacramento County up to Rio Vista and
23	Isleton.
24	From Commissioner Sinay to add Bay Point, Martinez,
25	an unincorporated area between the two especially or
	ecribers
23 24	Isleton. From Commissioner Sinay to add Bay Point, Martinez,

1	specifically Clyde.
2	And then from Commissioner Toledo to do not include
3	San Joaquin but rather include Sacramento County Area and
4	Rio Vista in Solano County.
5	And then the Pittsburgh, Bay Point, Antioch. Or
6	it's Pitt, BP, Anti I believe it's Anti from
7	Commissioner Andersen to add Brentwood, Byron, Discovery
8	Bay, North to Bethel Island, that entire area there.
9	And then the next one from La Mirinda-Ph-Caln from
10	Commissioner Andersen, we have had Walnut Creek and small
11	areas around it, but not Alamo. Also add Clayton and
12	population portions above Lafayette.
13	From Commissioner Sinay to ad Pleasant Hill, Walnut
14	Creek, Concord, and Clayton. Then move to add other
15	little cities as needed around that area.
16	And then for AD Diablo Valley from Commissioner
17	Fornaciari, Blackhawk east to the county line include
18	Mountain House and Tracy and then come back through the
19	unincorporated area to Livermore.
20	And then from Commissioner Akutagawa to include
21	Sunol with that area.
22	And for AD Hayward, Tracy from Commissioner
23	Akutagawa, remove Hayward and Union City. Add in
24	Mountain House and the unincorporated areas that stretch
25	out to Tracy and Pleasanton and Sunol.

www.escribers.net | 800-257-0885

	152
1	From Commissioner Turner to add Castro Valley, San
2	Lorenzo, Mountain House, but removing, Tracy.
3	And then from Commissioner Andersen add San Leandro,
4	Castro Valley, and San Lorenzo, Pleasanton, Sunol,
5	Dublin, but not Livermore. And then also stopping at the
6	Oakland line.
7	And for AD Diablo Valley add, from Commissioner
8	Andersen, to include Castro Valley, Fairview, and San
9	Lorenzo going east to the county line and go east to
10	include I'm sorry. So one that would go east to the
11	county line and then another one that goes east to
12	include Mountain House and Tracy.
13	And then Commissioner Toledo requested one for San
14	Leandro, Castro Valley, San Lorenzo, Fairview, with
15	Hayward and Union City.
16	So the Sunol and rural visualization from
17	Commissioner Sinay and Commissioner Toledo they went to
18	both add Dublin and San Ramon to that.
19	And then from Commissioner Andersen to add Niles
20	Canyon, the Niles Canyon portion of Fremont, that area
21	that shares the transportation corridor with Sunol. And
22	then to add North Canyon with San Ramon if adding San
23	Ramon to this area.
24	And from Commissioner Akutagawa referencing your
25	request above to also include Danville if additional
	ecribers

1	population is needed in that visualization. There is a
2	lot.
3	From AD SJ looks like Slews (phonetic) from
4	Commissioner Akutagawa, we have removed all of Fremont
5	and San Jose, including Newark, Hayward, Union City,
6	Fairview, San Leandro, Ashland, and Castro Valley.
7	From Commissioner Sinay to bring in East Palo Alto
8	and take out the portion of San Jose.
9	For CD 1752 from Commissioner Akutagawa to remove
10	Newark and Union City. Include all of Fremont, include
11	parts of San Jose that borders Santa Clara and include
12	Santa Clara. Oh, I do also have a note that they want it
13	or Commissioner Akutagawa wanted to return her request.
14	They might have an edit for that.
15	And then for the same visualization from
16	Commissioner Toledo to add area surrounding Milpitas and
17	potentially further down to San Jose.
18	And for CD 1753 from Commissioner Kennedy to include
19	all of Milpitas if needed, to clean up the lines around
20	San Jose portion and the North Union City area as well.
21	And then the Fremont, Union City, Newark
22	visualization from Commissioners Sinay to add Hayward and
23	East Palo Alto. Yeah. Okay.
24	And then from Commissioner Andersen, Pacifica south,
25	including Woodside, Atherton, Palo Alto, not East Palo
	escribers

Alto, but also Stanford and the Portola Valley. 1 2 And then CD 17 CSSC from Commissioner Akutagawa to remove Campbell and Cambrian Park and add in Santa Clara. 3 For CD 19 CSSC from Commissioner Akutagawa to add 4 5 Campbell and Cambrian Park to remove San Martin and Gilroy and then going south. 6 7 And then CD 18 CSSC from Commissioner Akutagawa to 8 remove the western portion along Highway 35 to the coast 9 and move portion up the coast line to at least the Half-10 Moon Bay City, and then add Menlo Park and East Palo Alto 11 to move up, including San Carlos, Belmont, Redwood City, 12 and San Mateo. 13 And for the visualization that was labeled as 14 (indiscernible) coast from Commissioner Fornaciari, I 15 have notes to take San Bruno out for all requested 16 visualizations from him. And then to see one that has 17 Los Gatos and then one without it. And then one going 18 down the coast towards Monterey for an assembly district 19 size not to include Watsonville or Salinas, but do 20 include Ferraro dunes, Moss Landing, just going down 21 towards Monterey. 22 Then from Commissioner Andersen to exclude San 23 Bruno, but do include Woodside, Portola Valley, and Palo 24 Alto, not Cupertino. Do include Felton and Van Leeuwen.

25 And then lose populations of Carlitos, de Valley, Del

ecribers

1 Mar, Sea Clift that area there.

2	Then for the visualization labeled Interlocks, San
3	Jose, S Ben from Commissioner Akutagawa to remove San
4	Jose and perhaps somewhere between the Morgan Hill and
5	San Martin area.
6	From Commissioner Andersen, the Gilroy and so
7	Gilroy in areas in between there and going across
8	Interlochen and Watsonville to the coast including Moss
9	Landing, all of Hollister, and then go down to include
10	Prunedale and Castroville and then East possibly to the
11	county line, including all of San Bernardino and part of
12	Santa Clara.
13	And from Commissioner Toledo to take out San Jose
14	and Morgan Hill, include Salinas, the whole area of the
15	101 down to Gonzalez, adding Gilroy area and down to
16	create an agriculture area.
17	From Commissioner Kennedy, to start in San Martin to
18	go east to include De Valley and Rio Del Mar and connect
19	back to Watsonville, filling in the white area between
20	Gilroy and Watsonville.
21	From Commissioner Fernandez, start from Gilroy and
22	go down the 101 to get an assembly district.
23	From Commissioner Akutagawa, make sure to include
24	Castroville in these areas with the agricultural areas.
25	And then the San Luis Obispo, Santa Barbara area
	escribers

	120
1	from Commissioner Sinay add coast area to capture the
2	rest of Santa Barbara County.
3	From SD 2, Commissioner Andersen to see one with San
4	Luis Obispo going south and then one with Monterey,
5	including Pacific Grove, going down the coast, south to
6	Cambria.
7	And then the S Valley Vent visualization from
8	Commissioner Fornaciari to add Westlake Village, maybe
9	even Malibu, to see if we can get an assembly district
10	there.
11	And then the Port H Piru from Commissioner
12	Fornaciari, go north with the rest of Ventura County.
13	Then head west to Santa Barbara County with Santa Marie,
14	Orcut, Lompoc.
15	And then from Commissioner Akutagawa to clean up the
16	El Rio area and then add the unincorporated area north
17	and eastward towards the Santa Barbara border.
18	Then from SD 3, page 44, I have Commissioner
19	Fornaciari, to add Ojai yeah, add Ojai.
20	SD 1, from Commissioner Fornaciari, to add all of
21	the city of Ventura and San Luis Obispo County.
22	And then the (indiscernible) Santa Barbara
23	visualization from Commissioner Akutagawa to remove
24	Solvang and (indiscernible) cities. And that would be
25	it.
	ecribers

	157
1	CHAIR SADHWANI: Wow. Thank you, Ashleigh, for
2	that. You definitely deserve a break now. And with
3	that, I think we will be moving on. So thank you so much
4	for that, Ashleigh.
5	We will be moving on now to Northern and Central
6	California. Previously, what was known as Zones B, D, F,
7	and G with our lead mapper Kennedy from the line drawing
8	team. I do believe there's about fifty slides to go
9	through here as well, or our visualizations. And I don't
10	know if Marcy's there to remind us who will be taking
11	notes for us at this point. But I do recall that someone
12	is assigned to take us take notes as well.
13	MR. CHAVEZ: At this time, I'll be taking notes.
14	CHAIR SADHWANI: Jose Eduardo, thank you so much for
15	that. And he'll transition off at 6. And so my will
16	take over until the end of the evening at 8 p.m.
17	CHAIR SADHWANI: Perfect. And maybe we don't have
18	to go that long, but let's see how we how it goes.
19	And so with that, Kennedy, I will hand it over to
20	you. Thank you so much for being here.
21	MS. MACDONALD: Thank you so much. I guess I'm
22	going to get us started for just a second before I hand
23	it over to Kennedy. Thank you, again, for all of the
24	note taking. And Tamina, of course, now has to map all
25	of that. So sending my best wishes to Tamina, who is
	escribers

currently driving south.

2	I wanted to just let you know we sent up an
3	additional visualization just not very long ago that is
4	posted now on the website. And that, of course, came
5	about as you know because we're working with the RPV
6	analyst and with VRA counsel and we are receiving
7	feedback and input from them as it becomes available.
8	And Kennedy worked last night and created this
9	particular visualization for you that we would like to
10	show you. And she's going to just tell you really
11	quickly what is what's part of this visualization. Do
12	you want to pull it up? And then Mr. Becker is going to
13	walk you through a little bit of detail on this. So with
14	that, I will give you Kennedy.
15	MS. WILSON: So right here we have and first of
16	all, hello to the Commission, first time meeting in
17	person. Hello, everyone. So we are going to start off
18	with this AD meaning it's an assembly district sized
19	visualization I've drawn here in mostly western Fresno
20	County.
21	And you cannot see the cities which I will turn on
22	for you so that you can see it grabs underneath where the
23	Ridley, Sanger areas are and all of Kings County and just
24	a smidge and in Merced and Madera and the population is
25	488,684. And I will now give it over to Mr. Becker.
	escribers

1	MR. BECKER: Thank you. So as I understand it, this
2	visualization has a CVAP a Latino CVAP just over
3	fifty-two percent. Kennedy, do I have that right? Yeah.
4	Okay. White population is just about exactly a third.
5	Just over thirty-three percent.
6	And so clearly, this visualization would meet the
7	first Gingles pre-condition for a majority for a
8	minority forming majority in a district. We've got some
9	very preliminary, racially polarized voting analysis for
10	this area.
11	And this is preliminary, so I need to couch it in
12	those terms. We're getting more detailed, but it does
13	appear that the Latinos are cohesive and vote for their
14	own candidates of choice satisfying the second Gingles
15	pre-condition and that non-Latinos are voting in such a
16	way that would ordinarily defeat the Latino candidate of
17	choice.
18	So that would it appears preliminarily that the
19	third Gingles precondition might be met as well. So this
20	might be this is an area we're going to keep a close
21	eye on for VRA considerations. And as we continue down
22	this process.
23	CHAIR SADHWANI: I think he was quick to jump in the
24	line this time. But I'm curious. This is really
25	helpful. Thank you. And certainly I think we have
	ecribers

1	received testimony that we should be looking in these
2	areas. I'm wondering if the team has begun to look this,
3	of course, is on the assembly side, if there's reason to
4	believe that that a congressional district would
5	potentially come out of this area as well.
6	MR. BECKER: Karin or Kennedy I don't know that I
7	necessarily have this information off the top of my head.
8	Obviously, that's a pretty large population we'd need. I
9	don't know if the population is large enough to meet
10	Gingles 1 here with regard to Latino population for a
11	congressional district.
12	But if we don't know that offhand right now, we can
13	absolutely look at that. That's something that would
14	absolutely be a relevant concern.
15	MS. MACDONALD: Yeah, we have not looked at that
16	yet. But we will be looking at it, of course.
17	CHAIR SADHWANI: Very good. Thank you.
18	Commissioner Sinay?
19	COMMISSIONER SINAY: So when we're looking at the
20	other visualizations, do we keep this in mind that this
21	may be a potential and work around it or that's jumping
22	to the next phase? And right now we just keep doing the
23	visualizations the way we've been doing them.
24	MR. BECKER: Commissioner Sinay, what I recommend is
25	probably just continue to look at the various
	escribers

1	visualizations and not get too hung up on these borders
2	right now. It's just a visualization.
3	One of the things we don't know yet is if we
4	determine that Section 2 is implicated here, that there
5	that Latinos satisfy all three Gingles preconditions,
6	they satisfy all of the totality of the circumstances,
7	which may be the case, then we'll need to get moved to
8	the remedial phase and try to determine what a district
9	might need to look like demographically in order to
10	afford Latinos the ability to elect their candidates of
11	choice here.
12	And that might be somewhat different then what we're
13	seeing here. But this is this is kind of a starting
14	point, but this is not the this is not at the end point.
15	We're still at the beginning of this journey. We're
16	still confirming that Gingles pre-conditions. We got to
17	look at some of the surrounding communities and obviously
18	also balance out the other criteria that are there out
19	there to make sure that we're complying fully with the
20	Constitution.
21	CHAIR SADHWANI: Great. Thank you for that. Any
22	additional questions?
23	Commissioner Toledo?
24	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: I just wanted to get some
25	clarification from the line drawers that I believe
	escribers

1 Commissioner Sadhwani -- I believe, Chair Sadhwani had 2 asked for the possibility of looking at and saying 3 whether a congressional district that meets the -- at least the threshold of the VRA compliance is something 4 5 that we're looking for. So I just want to make sure that that's capture in 6 7 the direction that we're giving to the line drawers in terms of potentially looking at the Los Banos area that 8 9 have quite a few farmworkers on Fresno as well, and some 10 of the Madera area to see if there's enough population. 11 MS. MACDONALD: We will absolutely do that, 12 Commissioner Toledo. 13 VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: Thank you. 14 Thank you for that clarification, CHAIR SADHWANI: 15 Commissioner Toledo. I appreciate it. Anyone else want 16 to jump in on this visualization? And if not, Kennedy 17 and Karin, I turn it back over to you. 18 MS. MACDONALD: Thank you so much. We would like to 19 move over to visualizations Northern Inland California, 20 please. Those were posted yesterday, a couple of days 21 ago already. And we're probably going to go through 22 these pretty much in order, but we will read off the page 2.3 numbers. 24 So if you have those ready to go, then we're going 25 to start with this visualization that you're seeing on cribers

1	the screen. And that would be page 4 of your PowerPoint.
2	MS. WILSON: All right. So we are going to start
3	here in Northern California with this national forests
4	visualization that has 1,054,142 population. And the
5	forests that I found in this area were Klamath,
6	Mendocino, Shasta, Trinity, Modoc, Plumas, Tahoe, and Six
7	Rivers.
8	And so this is all throughout here. And I think
9	this was to keep those together in terms of fire concern
10	and everything else. So this is your very first
11	visualization from this area that I'll be showing today.
12	And I will
13	COMMISSIONER SINAY: And I will have to say it's a
14	nice way to break our stereotypes of the far north with a
15	nice big visualization. Thank you.
16	MS. WILSON: And I will hold if there's any other
17	questions. But now I will go to the next one. And we
18	have Northern California, which was spoken about as a
19	congressional district. So I wrote here CD because that
20	was what somebody wanted to visualize for that. This has
21	a population of 829,396. And it's on page 5. Sorry. So
22	that everyone is there. And I see a hand.
23	CHAIR SADHWANI: Yes. Commissioner Akutagawa?
24	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: I'm just wondering if we
25	removed Del Norte, Humboldt, Mendocino, and maybe Trinity
	ecribers

1	would it bring it down to a number that would make it a
2	more realistic congressional district size? Or in other
3	words, I would like to see a visualization that would
4	remove Del Norte, Humboldt, and Mendocino. And using
5	your discretion if you need to remove Trinity.
6	MS. WILSON: And now moving on to our next one had
7	something similar to what you're asking for. Northern
8	California version 2 is what I titled it. It has a
9	population of 792,037. This goes from Siskiyou all the
10	way down to Placer, and this is on page 6.
11	CHAIR SADHWANI: Great. I think the difference here
12	is, is Tehama and Butte. In exchange for Sierra, Nevada,
13	and Placer.
14	Commissioner Fornaciari?
15	COMMISSIONER FORNACIARI: Yeah. So I would like to
16	ask for a visualization. Please remove Roseville and
17	Rocklin from Placer County and add and El Dorado County.
18	It would be about our congressional district, I suspect.
19	And on the next one, if you would, remove Shasta County
20	and add Lake. I'm sorry, I got to get it in because I
21	have to leave at 4:30. Thank you, all.
22	MS. WILSON: This one here. Yes, sorry. This is on
23	page 7. And so there's this is the one that Commissioner
24	Fornaciari was referencing. But here it goes from Shasta
25	down to Yolo, Sutter, and Yuba. This has a population of
	escribers

1	911,377.
2	CHAIR SADHWANI: All right. Thank you for that.
3	Commission Fornaciari, did that conclude yeah, I
4	think so.
5	Commissioner Sinay?
6	COMMISSIONER SINAY: Thank you so much for these,
7	because it was hard to visualize without the numbers.
8	The numbers have really helped to kind of look at this.
9	So I've got three visualizations that may not match
10	anything we have right now. If I can it just felt
11	easier to write them down versus say, take out from each
12	of the pages. But I'm sure that's not easier for you.
13	So the first one was Del Norte, Humboldt, Siskiyou,
14	Trinity, Shasta, Tehama, Modoc, and Lassen. And then one
15	of the COIs we received was for the Klamath Watershed.
16	And that was Siskiyou, Del Norte sorry, Del Norte,
17	Modoc, Trinity, Humboldt, and Shasta. And they said if
18	needed to add Lassen, Tehama, and Plumas. But I don't
19	think it's needed.
20	Oh, the first one I gave you. Just delete it.
21	Sorry. That was my notes that were wrong. So the
22	Klamath watershed is number 1. Number 2, Mendocino,
23	Lake, Glen, Butte, Plumas, Sierra, and Colusa. And that
24	was going back to all the COIs that we received. And
25	then the third one, I had a big one. And then when we
	escribers
	the second se

1	got the numbers, I shrunk it, Sonoma, Napa, and Marin.
2	And that one kind of I think with the with the
3	last one we talked to earlier. But I was looking at this
4	whole area combined with these numbers. So if I could
5	have those three visualizations. Thank you.
6	CHAIR SADHWANI: Very good. Thank you. Just a
7	reminder, we are up against a break at 4:30. So we've
8	got just over ten minutes to continue this conversation
9	and then we'll come back to it after the break.
10	Commissioner Andersen?
11	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Yeah. Thank you. It's
12	actually kind of on the map on page six, the one just
13	before the one we're seeing here. I'd like to see adding
14	Tehama, Glen, Butte, but taking out starting with
15	essentially the in Placer County.
16	It was essentially from Lincoln on down, essentially
17	that that little kind of square block on the on the West
18	end taking that out and to see if that is enough for a
19	Congressional district. And then backing out all of
20	Placer, all of Nevada, and Sierra to see what that
21	results in.
22	So that those are like two different visualizations.
23	The one is Siskiyou, Modoc, Shasta, Lassen, Tehama,
24	Plumas, Glen, and Butte. See what those numbers are.
25	And then the others are adding in Sierra, Nevada, and
	ecribers

1	but only the portion of Placer which is in the hills.
2	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you, Commissioner Andersen.
3	Commissioner Fernandez?
4	COMMISSIONER FERNANDEZ: We're we on 7 yet or am I
5	jumping ahead? Okay. All right.
6	MS. WILSON: Okay. I changed it back so that we
7	could see what Commissioner Andersen was talking about.
8	But here it is.
9	COMMISSIONER FERNANDEZ: Perfect. So on this one, I
10	would like a visualization that adds Siskiyou, Trinity,
11	and Lake, and then removes Yolo and possibly Sutter and
12	Yuba if needed. Okay. Thank you.
13	CHAIR SADHWANI: Great.
14	Commissioner Kennedy? And Commissioners Andersen
15	and Fernandez, if you're complete, then please put your
16	hand down.
17	COMMISSIONER KENNEDY: Thanks. Just for
18	convenience, ease of reference, I think previously, and
19	we'll probably see this shortly, the area of Placer
20	County, kind of the mountains to the border is
21	Supervisorial District 5. Just hopefully making it
22	easier to refer to that area or alternatively refer to
23	Supervisorial districts 1 to 4 as the more urban
24	Sacramento-focused area of Placer County.
25	CHAIR SADHWANI: Very good. Thank you. I'm not
	escribers
	the acceptions not 1 800 257 0005

www.escribers.net | 800-257-0885

	100
1	seeing any additional hands, so Kennedy, I'll send it
2	back to you.
3	MS. WILSON: Okay. Now we will be moving on to page
4	8. And here we have a Lasser to Sutter visualization
5	that has a population of 439,595. And here it's
6	including you can't see this title coming up, but
7	Sutter, Yuba, Butte, Plumas, and Lassen.
8	Now we're moving on to the Sierras to Tahoe. And
9	this is on page 10. And I am going to zoom in so you can
10	see this a bit closer. And here we have Sierra, Nevada
11	and a portion of Placer which is the supervisorial
12	District 5 that takes over this part and El Dorado.
13	Population, sorry is 373,805.
14	Now, moving on to our next one, we have Nevada,
15	Placer, and El Dorado altogether. That part is all mixed
16	together. And the population is 699,048. And this is on
17	page 11.
18	CHAIR SADHWANI: Commissioner Toledo?
19	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: Yeah. I was just wondering if I
20	can get the CVAP updated for this map.
21	MS. WILSON: You may. And the Latinx population is
22	9.92. The CVAP Black population sorry, the percent
23	Black population is 1.56. Percent Indigenous is 1.44
24	CVAP this is all CVAP. Sorry. There you go. Make
25	that clear. Percent CVAP Asian is 5.5 percent. And CVAP
	ecribers
	and the matter of the state of the

White is 80.99. 1 2 VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: Thank you. MS. WILSON: You're welcome. And now we'll be 3 4 moving on to our next one on page 12. And this has --5 COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Sorry, can I go back to 11? MS. WILSON: Sorry. Yes, of course. 6 7 COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Could I have -- could we 8 have that one and add zero. 9 MS. WILSON: Add zero. Got it. COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Trying to see if that's 10 11 enough to get us to congressional. 12 MS. WILSON: Okay. So now moving to Placer and El 13 Dorado. 14 COMMISSIONER SIANY: Sorry, I have a quick question 15 because I'm really confused on 10 and 11 because 10 looks 16 bigger than 11. But 11 number is a lot bigger than 10. 17 So I'm wondering if I'm having --18 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Has this one --MS. WILSON: This one, right? 19 20 COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: That chunk of Placer County 21 is missing. It's on page 10. 22 MS. WILSON: Yeah. It's like when the Supervisorial 2.3 District 5 has mountains onward. And so I heard there's, 24 like, the Rockland area, all of those cities that are 25 close to Sacramento on the northern Sacramento border, cribers

1 all have most of that population there. 2 COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Right. COMMISSIONER SINAY: So just to understand, did we 3 4 cut any counties in either one of these two or they're 5 full counties? MS. WILSON: This one is full counties. 6 7 COMMISSIONER SINAY: Okay. MS. WILSON: And I can turn on those cities for you 8 9 to see that. And here you have Lincoln, Rockland, Roseville --10 11 COMMISSIONER SINAY: Um-hum. MS. WILSON: -- and a chunk of nothing and then out 12 13 to Tahoe area. 14 COMMISSIONER SINAY: Okay. 15 MS. WILSON: So that is --16 COMMISSIONER SINAY: -- and then --17 MS. WILSON: -- where that comes from. COMMISSIONER SINAY: Okay. And then on can you show 18 19 me the one before it? 20 MS. WILSON: Yes, before this one is here. 21 COMMISSIONER SINAY: Okay. 22 MS. WILSON: And this is where I cut it out. 23 COMMISSIONER SINAY: Okay. All right. So for a 24 visualization on this one, ideally, we wouldn't cut out 25 Placer. I think up in this area, as much as we can keep cribers

1	counties in the same district, it would be good.
2	CHAIR SADHWANI: Is that, Commissioner Andersen, was
3	that what you had just requested is the previous
4	visualization that we just had up on the screen that had
5	the entirety of Placer and adds Sierra?
6	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Probably. Actually, you
7	know. Yes, it is. But I was thinking that it was
8	because I meant to say that I put my hand down or stop
9	talking if what if we add Yuba and Sutter to this on
10	page 10? If we could see that.
11	CHAIR SADHWANI: So the direction is for two
12	separate two separate visualizations.
13	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Actually. One, yeah, two
14	separate on 10, please add Yuba and Sutter to that
15	population. I'm thinking we might be able to get to an
16	assembly district. And then on page 11, which does
17	include that portion of all of Placer County, add
18	Sierra to that and see where oh, that's actually
19	then on 11, add Sierra, Yuba, and Sutter, all of that
20	area. So all of Placer.
21	CHAIR SADHWANI: Is that clear for line drawers?
22	MS. WILSON: I believe so.
23	CHAIR SADHWANI: Yes. Yes.
24	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Thank you.
25	CHAIR SADHWANI: Very good. Thank you. We've got
	escribers

www.escribers.net | 800-257-0885

1 about four minutes before the break. 2 Commissioner Fernandez? COMMISSIONER SERNANDEZ: Yeah, you know what? 3 Actually, Commissioner Andersen just said the one I 4 5 wanted to say. And I just want to note that on number 10 with Roseville, all of those are major cities that really 6 7 beat up against Sacramento. And they are so different than the other towns in the rest of the county. 8 9 So I can see the reasoning to split those up because there's a lot of coordination between Sacramento and 10 11 those cities, so. But I would -- I'll second 12 Commissioner Andersen's suggestion. 13 CHAIR SADHWANI: Very good. 14 Commissioner Kennedy, perhaps in that time 15 remaining. 16 COMMISSIONER KENNEDY: Thanks. Yes. I mean, I was the one that suggested splitting off Placer Supervisorial 17 18 District 5 in the first place. And to me, it just makes 19 sense because Eastern Placer County is more Tahoe 20 focused. 21 The Supervisorial District 1 through 4, as 22 Commissioner Fernandez said, are very Sacramento focused. 23 They're just very different realities is my sense of the 24 place. So yes, in a lot of these cases, we're doing our 25 best to keep counties whole. But sometimes it just makes cribers

172

1	sense to split them. And I think this is one of them.
2	Thank you.
3	CHAIR SADHWANI: And before we go to break, I know
4	Commissioner Toledo, I had seen a hand raised. Did you
5	want to jump in there before we go to break?
6	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: No, I just wanted to reiterate
7	or highlight underscore Commissioner Andersen's map,
8	not this one, but the map that keeps Placer whole, adds
9	Sutter and Yuba to try to see if we can get a
10	congressional seat in this area.
11	CHAIR SADHWANI: Excellent.
12	Commissioner Sinay can have the last word before
13	break.
14	COMMISSIONER SINAY: Thank you. And I understand
15	kind of that idea for Sutter, because on my hashtag
16	redistricting road trip, I was up in that area and I got
17	to I met up for dinner with friends who live in
18	different parts of that area.
19	And it was interesting to hear them talk about how
20	they do see all of it more Sierra and not necessarily
21	want to be part of Sacramento, though I do understand
22	that they do have a lot of interaction with Sacramento.
23	CHAIR SADHWANI: All right. Great. And with that,
24	I think this is a natural pause. Let's go to break and
25	we will return at 4:45. Thanks, everybody.
	escribers

	τ····
1	(Whereupon, a recess was held)
2	CHAIR SADHWANI: Welcome back to the California
3	Citizens Redistricting Commission. We are in the
4	afternoon block of discussing inland and Northern
5	California and Central California as well.
6	Before the break, we were taking a closer look at
7	some of the visualizations around Placer County and El
8	Dorado and others. And with that, I will hand it back to
9	Tamina to lead us through the next visualization.
10	MS. MACDONALD: Kennedy.
11	CHAIR SADHWANI: Oh, I'm so sorry. Kennedy.
12	Kennedy.
13	MS. WILSON: Close.
14	CHAIR SADHWANI: Sorry about that.
15	MS. WILSON: Okay. All right. So no, you're
16	totally fine. So going back, starting with page 12, and
17	we have a visualization here of Placer and El Dorado with
18	a population of 596,764.
19	And now moving to our next one, on page 13, we have
20	West Placer and El Dorado. That is west of the Sierra
21	Crest Ridgeline. And we have a population of 552,422.
22	And now we're moving on to this is a mistake, I wrote
23	in there Placer, El Dorado, Yuba. Yuba is not a part of
24	this visualization. It should be Sutter. So my message
25	to the Commission and anyone watching who had this
	ecribers
	이 이 가지 않는 것은 것이 같은 것이 같은 것이 같은 것이 같은 것이 같이 있는 것이 같이 있는 것이 같이

	1/5
1	document should be Sutter. And we have a population here
2	of 696,694.
3	And now we will be moving on to Greater Sacramento.
4	And that was the end of this section from the Sierras to
5	Tahoe. So any questions or you can speak on that.
6	CHAIR SADHWANI: It looks like we sure do.
7	Commissioner Akutagawa?
8	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Yes. And I'm going to
9	apologize in advance if I had a brain fart here. If you
10	can go to page 10. And it's the visualization with
11	Sierra, Nevada I think it must be Placer and El
12	Dorado. Yes.
13	Okay. I would like to see a visualization without
14	El Dorado and with Yuba and Sutter added for a potential
15	assembly district. And you might have had it, but my
16	apologies. I have like a little bit of a brain fart
17	going on right here. Thank you.
18	CHAIR SADHWANI: Okay. Sorry.
19	Commissioner Fernandez?
20	COMMISSIONER FERNANDEZ: Thank you, Chair. Kennedy,
21	could you go to 13 and kind of zoom in a little bit more
22	on the cities for me, please? Or for us, not just for
23	me, for everyone. I'm very inclusive.
24	And I was thinking, I mean, if you're listening out
25	there, I'm just looking at this visualization how
	escribers
	THE REPORT OF A DESCRIPTION OF A

1 about the scenario, that's probably easier for me to say. 2 A different scenario that would remove Grizzly Flats, 3 Pollock Pines, and Alta for it. I'm trying to get down 4 to maybe assembly level numbers. And I think -- oh, I 5 might also want to, if needed, maybe -- no Colfax. Thank 6 you. 7 Oh, and I do have one more on 14. If you go to 14. 8 I know we're already over, but can you please have this 9 plus Yuba? I just want to try to include Sutter and 10 Yuba. They have so many combined services between the 11 two counties that I'd always love to try to keep them 12 together. So maybe it'll be a congressional district 13 size, but thank you. That was it for me. Thanks. 14 CHAIR SADHWANI: Great. Thank you. 15 Commissioner Toledo? 16 VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: Yeah. On this map, the 14th. 17 Can we get the CVAP data for this? 18 MS. WILSON: We sure may. So Placer, El Dorado, 19 Yuba has percent Latinx CVAP of 11.78. Percent CVAP 20 Black is 1.78. Percent CVAP Indigenous is 1.48. Percent 21 CVAP Asian is 7.37. And percent CVAP White is 76.83. 22 VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: Thank you. And I would support 23 adding Yuba and potentially some of the Nevada County if 24 we need the population. 25 CHAIR SADHWANI: Very good. Thank you.

1	Commissioner Akutagawa? Commissioner Fernandez?
2	COMMISSIONER FERNANDEZ: Actually, if that's it, I
3	just wanted to make a comment before we start Sacramento,
4	but I saw that Commissioner Kennedy has a comment first.
5	CHAIR SADHWANI: Great.
6	Commissioner Kennedy?
7	COMMISSIONER KENNEDY: Thank you. I would like to
8	see a visualization of this actually, this plus Yuba
9	plus Nevada. But cutting Nevada, Placer, and Eldorado at
10	the ridge line. Thank you.
11	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you, Commissioner Kennedy.
12	Commissioner Fernandez, did you want to comment?
13	COMMISSIONER FERNANDEZ: Yes. Thank you. And as we
14	move into Sacramento, there were quite a few
15	visualizations that I asked for. And I purposely
16	there was a method to my madness. I purposely asked for
17	them knowing that they're going to be much smaller than
18	an assembly district.
19	And it was just for the public, as well as the
20	Commissioners, to show how small some of these
21	communities are. And if you break them up, their voice
22	is even less. It's so much harder for them to try to
23	move forward if they're divided up. When you see that
24	some of these are like 2000 and if you divide the 2000 by
25	1000, it's hard enough to coordinate, let alone having
	ecribers

	178
1	coordinate with separate districts. So I think we'll
2	probably be able to go through some of these fairly
3	quickly. So thank you, Kennedy. I really appreciate you
4	bringing these forward.
5	MS. MACDONALD: Commissioner Fernandez, if I may, if
6	we go in order, then we would go to Greater Sacramento
7	first. Would you like us to just hop forward to
8	Sacramento or just go in order?
9	COMMISSIONER FERNANDEZ: No, just go to go in
10	order.
11	MS. MACDONALD: Okay.
12	COMMISSIONER FERNANDEZ: Thank you.
13	MS. MACDONALD: Thank you so much.
14	CHAIR SADHWANI: And before we start, Greater
15	Sacramento, Commissioner Toledo, did you want to
16	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: Is there a way that we can look
17	at the terrain? I just wanted to see the ridgeway that
18	Commissioner Kennedy was speaking of.
19	MS. WILSON: So if you can see where my mouse is
20	here, it follows these and I'm going to turn off the
21	visualization so that you can see the terrain layer. The
22	terrain layer does not have the crest line labeled, but I
23	can go around it. And it's right around this area here
24	following those mountains up that way.
25	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: Thank you.
	o cribers

1 CHAIR SADHWANI: Very good. 2 Commissioner Fernandez, did you have one more 3 comment that you want to make? No? Okay. 4 COMMISSIONER FERNANDEZ: No, that's 10 dollars from 5 me. CHAIR SADHWANI: I think with that, Kennedy, we're 6 7 going to move into the greater Sacramento area; is that correct? Do you want to try and get through several of 8 9 those before we pause for feedback from Commissioners? 10 MS. WILSON: Sounds good to me. 11 CHAIR SADHWANI: Great. Thanks so much. 12 MS. WILSON: So I'm going to turn off this city 13 layer and we're going to be looking at a few counties. 14 And so I'm going to start over. Oh, here we go. So 15 first we have Sutter, Yuba, and Butte paired together 16 with a population total of 394,471, page 16. 17 And now, moving on to page 17, we have Placer, Yuba, 18 and that portion of Sutter that has those cities with a 19 higher population in them. And this population has 20 510,411. 21 Now moving on to page 18, we have a version with 22 Yuba, Sutter, the part of Placer with those cities and 2.3 the whole county of Sacramento, and this has a total of 24 2,095,297. 25 Now, moving on to our next one, we have -- I'm going cribers

1	to zoom in closer here and turn on the cities for you
2	all. So this includes the cities touching that northern
3	Sacramento border with El Dorado and Placer. And this
4	has a population total of 836,025. Page 19 by the way,
5	if you're keeping up to speed here. And this includes
6	Roseville and Antelope together and got wider here.
7	Now, moving on to our next COI on page 20. We have
8	North SAC proper and this is just another version of that
9	but taking out these Auburn, New Castle, North Auburn,
10	and adding in Coloma there. And then moving on or
11	that's it for that section. So any questions there?
12	CHAIR SADHWANI: Commissioner Andersen?
13	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Thank you. Sorry. 19 and
14	20, could you kind of or I guess here on this one, can
15	you show us what you've taken out of 19? Okay.
16	MS. WILSON: Yes, I will layer them here and you can
17	see it's more of the kind of unincorporated area. And
18	then those cities here.
19	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: And then you add it in up to
20	Coloma
21	MS. WILSON: Up to Coloma here in El Dorado.
22	COMMSSIONER ANDERSEN: And that little bit lower of
23	Cameron Park.
24	MS. WILSON: And to El Dorado, yes.
25	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Are those cities or where
	escribers

1 did that come from? 2 MS. WILSON: These are here. And I followed the 3 census block groups that were connected to them. 4 COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Okay. 5 MS. WILSON: So that's how I added those parts. COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Okay. 6 7 MS. WILSON: And you can see the population total 8 differences. 9 COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: All right. 10 MS. WILSON: And here in the parts of Placer SAC El 11 Dorado --12 COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Um-hum. 13 MS. WILSON: -- there is it dipped a little bit 14 lower into Sacramento. 15 COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Okay. 16 MS. WILSON: All right. Thank you. 17 CHAIR SADHWANI: Commissioner Turner? 18 COMMISSIONER TURNER: Thank you. And Kennedy, let 19 me know if we're not there yet. I just don't know the 20 area. There was COI testimony asking about Lemon Hill 21 and Meadowview. 22 MS. WILSON: Yes, we will get there. We're coming 23 in two groups, I believe. 24 COMMISSIONER TURNER: These are smaller areas. And 25 it's so much I'm trying to see if I'm missing it or not. cribers

1 And same thing for Arden-Arcade, Carmichael is still 2 coming. 3 MS. WILSON: Those are all within Sacramento County. 4 COMMISSIONER TURNER: Thank you. 5 MS. WILSON: You're very welcome. CHAIR SADHWANI: Great. 6 7 Commissioner Fernandez? 8 COMMISSIONER FERNANDEZ: Yes. Thank you. Let's 9 see, the one for 17 --10 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: What is 17? 11 COMMISSIONER FERNANDEZ: I would like to just have 12 Sutter and Yuba. In my opinion, the piece that you took 13 out of Placer is so different than Sutter and Yuba. I'd 14 just like to see what that population looks like. I 15 realize it'll be less than assembly sized. 16 But I'm thinking we'll have to go either Calusa, Butte with -- or actually, you know what? Did we do a 17 18 Colusa with Sutter and Yuba? 19 MS. WILSON: No. 20 COMMISSIONER FERNANDEZ: How can we do that then? 21 And said, Yeah, thank you. 22 MS. WILSON: Sorry. You repeat the --2.3 COMMISSIONER FERNANDEZ: That was such great 24 information. I've got it. No, if you could just remove 25 the Placer County edition of like Roseville and Rocklin, cribers

	103
1	if we can remove that and then add Colusa. Is that
2	MS. WILSON: Got it.
3	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Sorry. Could we also just
4	do that just because that could we get the population
5	of just Sutter, Yuba together and then as well as
6	Commissioner Fernandez?
7	COMMISSIONER FERNANDEZ: Okay. So Sutter, Yuba
8	population separate and then another one including
9	Colusa, please. Okay. And then my other question. I
10	had a question on 19. Can I have the CVAP for that? I
11	kind of have an idea of what it is, but I just wanted
12	confirmation.
13	MS. WILSON: Yes, you may. For parts of Placer SAC
14	Eldorado, the CVAP numbers percent Latinx CVAP is 11.66.
15	Percent Black CVAP is 3.87. Percent Indigenous CVAP is
16	1.41. And percent Asian CVAP is 7.61. And percent White
17	CVAP is 74.62.
18	COMMISSIONER FERNANDEZ: Thank you.
19	MS. WILSON: You're welcome.
20	CHAIR SADHWANI: Commissioners Sinay?
21	COMMISSIONER SINAY: I was actually curious to hear
22	from Commissioner Fernandez since she asked for all of
23	these, what her take was once you see them, because we've
24	all asked for different ones and then you see it and
25	you're like, huh or wow. So just curious what your
	escribers

1 um-hum is for these?

2	COMMISSIONER FERNANDEZ: Actually, I don't think I
3	asked for all of them, but I did specifically for Yuba
4	and Sutter. I already mentioned that they are so tied
5	together. And then the other all of them actually
6	tied back to communities of interest.
7	And I actually was very curious as to what the
8	numbers look like. Again, this is just one scenario, and
9	I know that we'll be adjusting it because as I look at it
10	now, some of the areas are so far apart that I don't
11	think they should go together, but that's for a further
12	discussion. Thank you.
13	CHAIR SADHWANI: Great. I am not seeing any
14	additional hands. Kennedy, I'm going to turn it back
15	over to you.
16	MS. WILSON: Oh, now we'll be moving on to the Butte
17	to Yolo section. And we're going to start with slide 22.
18	I'm going to turn off the cities just because we're going
19	to be well, I mean, they kind of fade off, but I'm
20	turning them off so we can see this a little bit better.
21	So this was a visualization that wanted to see Chico
22	to Davis. And so we have two versions. The first one
23	here just cuts through Yolo where Davis is and goes
24	straight up includes Sutter and then just this part of
25	Butte that goes up to Chico. This population is 381,766.
	escribers

1 And then moving on to the next version of this, I 2 just went ahead and included the counties. So we have 3 Yolo, Sutter, and all of Butte with the population total 4 of 529,400. 5 Now moving on to slide 24, we have a visualization of Yolo and Solano together. This population total is 6 7 664,779. Now we have a visualization of just Yolo by itself, 8 9 and this includes that west Sac portion. So it's all of 10 Yolo together. And this has a population total of 11 216,922. And then we would be moving on to the next 12 part. 13 CHAIR SADHWANI: Okay. Commissioner Toledo? 14 VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: And I know there's some -- as we 15 were talking about, and not so much this map, but the map 16 before that, I'm just curious about the Native American 17 reservations that are in the Yuba, Butte, Yolo area and 18 if they've been kept together. 19 Because I think that was -- I think that was -- some 20 of the direction was to try to keep the Native American 21 community together. So I was just wondering and curious 22 if that was -- if we were able to do that. 2.3 MS. WILSON: I will have to verify. 24 VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: Especially with Chico 25 Rancheria -- and I know the Auburn Rancheria out in cribers

1 Plaster County. And --2 MS. WILSON: And I will get back to you on that. 3 VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: -- some of the other larger 4 Racherias in this area. Thank you. 5 CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that, Commissioner Toledo. I really appreciate you raising it. 6 7 Commissioner Fernandez? COMMISSIONER FERNANDEZ: Thank you. On 23 -- who 8 9 was that? No, I don't think that's mine. That's 10 somebody else. I didn't touch anything. I never do 11 anything. Oh, that was my partner to my side, 12 Commissioner Toledo. Twenty dollars for blaming it on 13 me. 14 Anyway, so on this one, if I could see a different 15 visualization, removing Butte and adding Yuba to this 16 one, please. That's page 23. And on the next one, on 24, can you, on Solano County, can you go to the -- I'm 17 18 directory challenged -- northern part and show some of 19 the cities with -- oops. Can you go down? Okay. Oops. 20 Further down. 21 Okay. Can we see a visualization, or can I or 22 everybody, with the same with Yolo, and Solano, but 23 cutting off Solano, Fairfield down. So I guess it would 24 be Vacaville up. Oh, you know what? No, hold on. 25 Because Fairfield's right attached to. I've got to talk cribers

1	out loud. Let's see. Okay. Can we just show that and
2	remove Vallejo and Benicia, please, because those are
3	kind of yes. Thank you.
4	CHAIR SADHWANI: Good.
5	Commissioner Sinay?
6	COMMISSIONER SINAY: On the same one and
7	Commissioner Fernandez might have been my
8	understanding is that Yolo is predominately agricultural,
9	while Solano is industrial is more industrial. But I
10	don't know if parts of Solano might be agriculture, and
11	that's why you're doing that adjustment.
12	So yeah, so if we do that adjustment taking into
13	place what parts of Solano are agriculture and what parts
14	of Solano are more industrial and connecting going
15	back to the visualization we did this morning with Contra
16	Costa, attaching the southern part of Solano with
17	Martinez.
18	But it might also inform our I know it's a
19	different mapper line drawer but it might inform some
20	of our line drawing from this morning when we're looking
21	at Benecia and Martinez together.
22	CHAIR SADHWANI: Great. Thank you, Commissioner
23	Sinay.
24	Commissioner Akutagawa?
25	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: On this one. I would like
	ecribers

www.escribers.net | 800-257-0885

1	to I would like to request a visualization that includes
2	American Canyon. Because I know that we did receive
3	testimony about that about keeping them together with
4	Vallejo.
5	Also, it seemed like from the testimony, Rio Vista
6	and Isleton were also fairly close together. So do you
7	see that kind of unincorporated section? Yeah. Yeah,
8	that sorry. That area. Not including Bethel Island
9	but just that where that yes, exactly.
10	And I'll, I'll leave it to your discretion as to
11	what the numbers are going to look like if it gets close
12	to perhaps it might be a little much. I was just
13	thinking if we get if it'll get us closer to like a
14	congressional district or something. So I'll leave it up
15	to your discretion.
16	CHAIR SADHWANI: Very good.
17	Commissioner Toledo?
18	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: Thank you. I just see Napa
19	having so much connection to Yolo and to Solano County.
20	And of course, Napa is predominantly agricultural in
21	nature. So if there was a way to get the agricultural
22	parts of Napa, Solano, and Yolo Counties into one
23	congressional district, I think that would make sense.
24	CHAIR SADHWANI: Very good. I'm assuming a
25	Commissioner Akutagawa and okay. Commissioner Toledo
	ecribers

1	is done.
2	Commissioner Andersen?
3	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Thank you. Yeah, I did
4	actually request that Yolo, Solano, but with without West
5	Sacramento. So that's already been requested. But I
6	again, with Commissioner Toledo and what he's been
7	saying, I like that idea.
8	But what I'd like to see is the Marin Canyon,
9	Vallejo, Benicia removed from this. But then include
10	do include Fairfield up not West Sacramento and the area
11	of Napa which are actually I don't know the hillside,
12	but the east portion of Napa County.
13	So it would include the Muscovites corner, but
14	not there's a ridge that goes like kind of right down
15	the middle which would separates the Napa Valley from the
16	further agricultural. Thank you. Thank you very much.
17	Yes. Yes. So right in there. Exactly. From that area
18	East. I'd like to see all that in an area and see what
19	kind of numbers those are. Thank you.
20	CHAIR SADHWANI: Great. Thank you.
21	Commissioner Fernandez?
22	COMMISSIONER FERNANDEZ: I think I might pass, but
23	I'm going to second Commissioner Toledo's if you drew
24	the AG for Solano, Yolo, and Napa, it would it would be
25	an interesting drawing. Right. But it's so true where

	190
1	you you'll have this huge area of agriculture and also
2	and you've got a city or industrial.
3	And then you go back and you've so I will be very
4	curious to see what that looks like. And I'm afraid that
5	what it's going to look like is we might leave some
6	pockets in the middle and we can't do that.
7	And then the other part of, Commissioner Kitagawa,
8	with Isle 10 interestingly enough, that Sacramento
9	County, I believe, right? And I think ultimately what's
10	going to happen is those are agricultural areas as well.
11	So I think round 3, we're going to see a completely
12	different iteration of this. Thank you.
13	CHAIR SADHWANI: Yes, absolutely.
14	Commissioner Sinay?
15	COMMISSIONER SINAY: My recollection from the COIs
16	as well is just my experience has been that Sonoma, Napa
17	are very connected because of the wine industry. And so
18	I just I was curious and I think if we did Sonoma,
19	Napa, Yolo that by we've already asked for that
20	visualization I believe.
21	But I just wanted to get the feedback from
22	Commissioner Toledo and Commissioner Fernandez on just
23	kind of the relationship between Sonoma and Napa based on
24	your experiences and what you've learned as leads.
25	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: Certainly there's a strong
	escribers

1	connection between Sonoma, Napa, Solano, and Yolo
2	Counties. I think all of these communities have strong
3	connection. And I would add a link to that as well. In
4	terms of the Winegrowing regions are it's not all of
5	Sonoma County, just a portion of Sonoma County, right.
6	And so that might be closer to Napa. And of course
7	Yolo has some wine growing and so does the Lake Counties
8	and even Solano. And some of the closer to the Vacaville
9	area, a Fairfield area or more of the rural parts. But
10	so strong connection between all of these communities.
11	And I think it could conceivably be a congressional
12	district.
13	COMMISSIONER FERNANDEZ: I mean, I would agree. But
14	Yolo County and I think Commissioner Toledo would
15	agree, I think as we go to the north of Yolo County, it's
16	a different type of agriculture versus wine. I would say
17	more of the wine is in my backyard, literally in my
18	backyard.
19	But again, what happens in with West Sacramento's
20	prime example is some of these little towns become cities
21	and they no longer want to be considered agriculture,
22	which is where they started from. And that's how we see
23	some of these other major cities like Vacaville and
24	Fairfield, that are no longer really agriculture.
25	They are a city, industrial city, whatever you want

www.escribers.net | 800-257-0885

1	to call it. So that's why I'm just really curious to see
2	what this is going to look like the next time Kennedy
3	brings it to us. Thank you.
4	CHAIR SADHWANI: Very good. I'm not seeing any more
5	hands for these areas that we've just reviewed.
6	Kennedy Before we review any more, I just wanted to
7	take a brief pause. I don't know if Marcy is available,
8	but Director Kaplan shared with us some pretty exciting
9	news, and I just wanted to have a have a brief moment to
10	make sure all of the commissioners were aware of this, as
11	well as to give a little shout out to the public. Marcy?
12	MS. KAPLAN: Hi, everyone. I've been up since
13	really early because I drank too much coffee yesterday.
14	I'm a little tired, but I mean, I think I know what you
15	want me to go over right now. Sorry.
16	We have now posted on the data tab on the website an
17	additional table where the recent input form that the
18	Commission created for feedback on visualizations will
19	now be posted real time.
20	So the feedback for visualizations form is posted on
21	the meetings page for the series of meetings where the
22	public can provide feedback on visualizations. And as
23	those submissions come in real time, they are posted on
24	the data page.
25	So on the left sidebar you can toggle between the
	ecribers
	AND THE ADDRESS AND ADDRESS AND ADDRESS

1	COI input that the Commission has received. And there's
2	a second form that lists visualization input. And so it
3	is listed there. So you can see there's been some coming
4	in already.
5	And then additionally, any input that's been
6	received via the Voters FIRST Act email is listed on the
7	public input page as well, and that will transition over
8	to that database as well, I believe. I will follow up on
9	that one.
10	CHAIR SADHWANI: Perfect. Thank you. Sorry. I
11	really appreciate you stepping in to share that update.
12	I think it's really exciting. We're going to get
13	rather than the delay of having to wait, get an email,
14	and upload. This is going to be rolling in real time.
15	So I just really wanted to uplift that for any of
16	the public that might be watching and hoping to get our
17	attention while we continue these proceedings that we do
18	have that now available as a late breaking addition to
19	the ways in which you can communicate with the with the
20	Commission.
21	So with that, I will hand it back to Kennedy to
22	continue moving us along. But I wanted to at minimum
23	share that that update and we can take a closer look at
24	that tool again, either the end of the day or early
25	tomorrow morning. Thanks so much.
	ecribers

1	Kennedy?
2	MS. WILSON: Now we will be moving on to the
3	Sacramento County within the county visualizations. And
4	starting on page 27, we have our first, which is just the
5	entire county of Sacramento has a population of
6	1,584,886.
7	Now moving on, I have added a portion of west of
8	Yolo, which is the West Sacramento City that attaches
9	here. And that makes the population 1,638,957. And this
10	is on page 28.
11	Now moving closer into the county. I'm going to
12	zoom in so we can see West SAC with Sacramento, the city,
13	and that is on page 29 and has a population of 580,591.
14	Then moving on, we have the city of Sacramento with
15	Lemon Hill, that fruit ridge pocket area that you were
16	talking about. This pocket is right here, Lemon Hill,
17	Fruit Ridge, and Elk Grove. This has a population of
18	792,748.
19	Then we have Sacramento with adjacent cities kind of
20	touching that northern border here and Arden-Arcade and
21	Carmichael on page 31. And that has a population of
22	768,259.
23	And then I have a portion here called North SAC
24	County on page 32. This has Arden-Arcade, Carmichael.
25	Del Paso Heights is right in here as well. And then
	escribers

	195
1	moving out to those northern Sacramento County cities.
2	This has a population of 474,188.
3	And then we have Arden and Carmichael just together,
4	those two cities. And this has a population of 175,171,
5	and this is on page 33.
6	Moving down in Sacramento County. We have on page
7	34, our South SAC Elk Grove visualization. And this
8	includes the Pocket area, Lemon Hill, Fruit Ridge,
9	Florence, in South Sacramento with Elk Grove as well.
10	And this has a population of 479,414.
11	And next, we have Elk Grove, just the city of Elk
12	Grove standing alone. And this has a population of
13	176,561.
14	Then continuing to move south into that boot of
15	Sacramento. I'm going to move out so you can see that
16	better. We have the River Delta Unified School District
17	boundary outline, which has that Rio Vista, Isleton in it
18	as well. And this goes into Solano and Sacramento. And
19	this is on page oh, this is the next part. So I'm
20	off.
21	CHAIR SADHWANI: Oh, I apologize. I was on mute.
22	Thank you, Kennedy.
23	Commissioner Fernandez?
24	COMMISSIONER FERNANDEZ: Okay. Thank you. Thank
25	you, Kennedy. Can we go back to 27? That is Sacramento.
	ecribers

1 And I see why our traffic is getting so bad now that our 2 population is pretty high for us anyway. What did they 3 used to call us -- Cowtown. Cowtown. Right. I'm really 4 going to have to play with this one because there are so 5 many pieces. So if I could just have a visualization scenario. 6 7 If I could just have a scenario that cuts off -- oh my gosh, there's so many different ways I can draw this. 8 9 Let's cut it off from -- no Clarksburg or Elk Grove. 10 That's my border right there. No Rancho Murieta. 11 And I know that's still going to be too big, but I'm curious to see what that looks like. And the reason I'm 12 13 cutting those pieces off is then you start getting into 14 more of the agriculture area from there. So thank you. 15 And then, my next one would be -- I'm not going to 16 share. I'm just going to keep going to Number 33. 17 Commissioner Akutagawa is better at sharing than me, so. 18 On number 33, if we can just add Fair Oaks, Gold River, 19 oh, and Rancho Cordova. I want to see what I would like 20 to see what that looks like. 21 And then on the next one, which is 34, if we can 22 just add Vinyard to it. I want to see if that just 23 brings it up to a congressional district. That'd be 24 great. Thank you, Kennedy. 25 CHAIR SADHWANI: Very good.

www.escribers.net | 800-257-0885

cribers

1	Commissioner Turner?
2	COMMISSIONER TURNER: Back on page 27, I'd like to
3	see a visualization that removes Gold, Walnut Grove, Rio
4	Vista down into that area to see how that reduces the
5	number for Sacramento. Yeah. Maybe even Clay and
6	Harold. Thank you.
7	CHAIR SADHWANI: Very good. Thank you.
8	Commissioner Sinay?
9	COMMISSIONER SINAY: Sorry, I was going to go back
10	to Commissioner Fernandez and say, are there any of these
11	visualizations that you think we can toss out now that
12	you've seen them or I don't know if we toss them out or
13	we just keep them in a different file, but as we're
14	moving forward, ones that we shouldn't be looking at.
15	COMMISSIONER FERNANDEZ: Chair, is it okay for me to
16	answer?
17	CHAIR SADHWANI: Yes, please.
18	COMMISSIONER FERNANDEZ: Okay. I think I asked this
19	maybe yesterday is I don't know what the process is if
20	we're asked do these. I thought yesterday I asked the
21	question, do these visualizations, do they get pushed to
22	the side and now we have new ones or are they included
23	with the new ones?
24	So I think that's where I'm at a loss right now. So
25	the ones that I concentrated on were the ones that I, I

	198
1	felt we should be moving forward with. Because I think
2	we do. We will have the bigger picture and then we can
3	cut it down from there.
4	CHAIR SADHWANI: Commissioner Fernandez, were you
5	asking for guidance in terms of process?
6	COMMISSIONER FERNANDEZ: Sure. And maybe everybody
7	else has a grasp on it and I'm the only one that doesn't
8	have a grasp on the visualizations. But I just thought
9	it was like this is the first set of visualizations.
10	And then next week we'll have the new set of
11	visualizations. So we won't if we didn't talk about
12	it today or yesterday or tomorrow, then we won't see them
13	again. Or am I mistaken? That's my assumption.
14	CHAIR SADHWANI: Yeah. And maybe Karin wants to
15	jump in here and talk about the plan for next week and
16	how that's going to differ from what we're seeing today.
17	MS. MACDONALD: Yeah. Thank you so much for that
18	question. So you're giving additional feedback and of
19	course, we're listening to that very closely. There are
20	some ideas on how to make some of these visualizations a
21	little different. And so we're going to work with that.
22	Remember, we have four plans that we have to create
23	and we're going to try to put some of these things
24	together for next week, just bits and pieces just to see
25	how things fit together.

www.escribers.net | 800-257-0885

1	So on some of this feedback, we may just see that it
2	doesn't fit in an assembly district. So we may just try
3	to draw this into a Senate district, depending on, of
4	course, in collaboration with the VRA council and so
5	forth. Or maybe show you what it might look like in a
6	congressional district.
7	So there's plenty of choices here, even though
8	you're given a lot of direction. And there are, of
9	course, a lot of visualizations. Let's see how this all
10	fits together once we can actually sit down and sort this
11	all out. Because right now there's just there's a lot of
12	it. We're going to go through the tape. We're going to
13	go through all the direction.
14	And Commissioner Fernandez, that was really that was
15	really good to know that we should be looking at the ones
16	that you're commenting on. So thank you for that. And
17	also thank you so much, Commissioner Sinay, for flagging
18	all of that. I really appreciate it. But we really like
19	all of this input.
20	It's a big state and we have a lot of work to do.
21	And you may look at some of these next week and you'll
22	see that we've turned something into an assembly district
23	and you may go that doesn't really work in an assembly
24	district. So let's try to do something with that and
25	move it into maybe a congressional district or so you
	ecribers

	200
1	know. So we'll just go step by step and we'll figure it
2	out.
3	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you so much for that, Karin.
4	Commissioner Sinay?
5	COMMISSIONER SINAY: I should have asked these
6	questions earlier, but obviously they pop up as we move
7	along. So if there is a visualization we're seeing and
8	we're like, I don't think this is going to work, should
9	we be saying it out loud?
10	So that I mean, what I'm hearing is these are it's
11	kind of like, it's not puzzle pieces because they don't
12	necessarily fit together yet. It's not papier maché, but
13	it's some type of art form, like, the most complicated
14	art project we've ever done.
15	But some pieces may just end up complicating things
16	more versus sometimes you just need to throw things
17	out. So should we be saying, okay, go ahead and throw it
18	out or.
19	MS. MACDONALD: Yeah, I think if you see something
20	that you absolutely dislike, then we will try not to
21	reuse that. But I would also say, as you know,
22	everything has a ripple effect and we're hearing you and
23	we're seeing you on some of these visualizations. It's
24	pretty clear, that may make more sense. But we may need
25	to pivot based on what we're seeing in a neighboring
	escribers
	LAND AND AND AND AND AND AND

1 district and based on what we're getting back from our 2 RPV analyst and from VRA counsel. 3 So I think this gives us a little bit of flexibility to incorporate some of -- all of the direction that you 4 5 gave. And if there is some direction that just does not fit because of something else, we're going to be able to 6 7 walk you through that. And that process is starting next 8 week. 9 And then pretty soon, we're going to be live line 10 drawing, which I think, is really a lot of fun because at 11 that point, you can say -- it also takes a while. Ι 12 mean, I'm not going to lie to you that we'll just spin 13 and all that can be really relaxing also. But coffee 14 helps for some people and depending on how late it is. 15 And it's just it's just part of the process. So 16 we'll see what fits, what doesn't fit, and we'll be able 17 to give you more information next time. So every time 18 we're getting together, you're going to get more 19 information and you'll be able to give more specific 20 direction. So I think this is all good. 21 CHAIR SADHWANI: Great. Thank you. 22 Commissioner Akutagawa? 23 COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Yeah, thank you. And thank 24 you, Karin, for what you just said. I think for me 25 personally, I am enjoying, even though it's very long, I cribers

201

am enjoying this process because I like that we are able
to explore and to really try out all these different
combinations that we're not sure. Is it going to work?
Is it not going to work.
I think someone said, you know, sometimes we think
it made sense back when we first asked for it and then it
doesn't make sense now. I would just like us to suspend
whatever judgments we may have because you never know.
And I understand that as we're doing this, some of this
is it is popular in my mind that we're probably not going
to make this make sense right now or later on.
But hey, it's giving us a chance to really
understand and explore what all the choices we're
going to have to eventually make. And I think that this
is this has been a helpful process.
And Karin, I think like what you said, I think, you
know, as you get more detail, especially around the VRA
districts in the RPG analysis, I think we're just going
to come to the realization on our own right now.
I think also I want to say, I think we're also
trying to honor as much of the COI input that we've
gotten in and everything else. I mean, we've gotten lots
of data. So I think that's also partly, I think to show
people we're hearing you were trying to honor what you're
saying or what you're telling us and what you're writing
escribers

www.escribers.net | 800-257-0885

	203
1	in to us.
2	Nothing is set in stone now. So I think that that's
3	the good thing. And there's still a lot of room for
4	further experimentation and seeing how we're going to put
5	this complicated puzzle together. So I just wanted to
6	affirm what you said, Karin, and I just want to say thank
7	you to everybody. This has been great.
8	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you so much for that,
9	Commissioner Akutagawa. I think that is so right on.
10	And this morning I really wanted to uplift that piece as
11	well, right. That we we're doing things different here
12	in California.
13	This is innovative and creative and responsive to
14	the desires of communities on the ground. And so I so
15	appreciate that comment. I think I saw hands moving
16	around here.
17	COMMISSIONER TURNER: Yes.
18	CHAIR SADHWANI: Commissioner Turner, I think I had
19	you next in the line.
20	COMMISSIONER TURNER: Thank you so much. I was
21	trying to be a very good steward of my button and lower
22	my hand as I spoke. But you started speaking. So I got
23	out of line.
24	CHAIR SADHWANI: Sorry about that.
25	COMMISSIONER TURNER: And actually what I just
	escribers

204
wanted to say is how much I appreciate and just kind of
I'm in awe of Karin and the line drawers. They're doing
an amazing job.
The way I kind of visualize this happening and
giving all the feedback that we're doing is that when we
come back next week, it will be almost like going to the
optometrist where you're showing us maps and you're like,
you've taken your prescription and you're saying, okay,
one or two, is it one or two? Are you like this or you
like that?
And so yeah, I think that we'll get a chance to see
it. I do appreciate everyone commenting and moving some
things around. And I recognize that the numbers we have
are target numbers, population numbers, VRA, all of those
other piece parts we know that we need to follow.
I just think this part process has been helpful
to continue to get to know the terrain, to tie in with
what we've already seen with the COI input, the public
input. All of that does start to come together and make
a sense make sense.
So for me, the process seemed very fluid and
ambiguous in all of those things. But I understand the
piece parts and it's making sense about why we're going
about it this way. Now I'm just trusting the process
that by the time we get here next week, you all have
escribers

	200
1	captured all of the input things that just won't work.
2	They won't, but we will have that kind of like, what
3	do you like now? This is what you've said. Now here's
4	the piece parts. And so we'll get a chance to make some
5	choices and decisions then. So I'm excited about that.
6	Thank you.
7	CHAIR SADHWANI: That's right. No pressure, Karin,
8	and team.
9	Commissioner Andersen?
10	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Well, I actually I also want
11	to say, I really appreciate Commissioner Akutagawa for
12	saying that, because a lot of these visualizations we've
13	all kind of had I want to see this and this and this
14	with a bit of a bit in mind like that might be a good
15	assembly district or something.
16	And then you see the numbers on it, it changes your
17	perspective, your whole perspective. But it doesn't
18	eliminate the areas. You might think of them just
19	differently, like, Oh, okay, that wow, it's huge. That
20	could be a Senate district or congressional or something.
21	And so it's a shifting.
22	It's not necessarily a there's very few that are
23	like, okay, that's terrible, get rid of it. Because it
24	just they fit together differently, which I think is
25	very, very, very helpful. Then I just want to come back
	escribers

1 to different sort of different question.

2	Now, in this entire area, we are not talking about
3	very areas yet. That information is still coming, I'm
4	assuming; is that correct? I don't know if anyone if
5	any of our legal team is on, but I'm assuming that we
6	don't have any
7	CHAIR SADHWANI: In the Sacramento area?
8	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Yeah, in the Sacramento
9	area, because there are a lot of COIs that we were
10	specifically flagged kind of for well, were discussed
11	for that purpose. And I don't know if we have any
12	information on this particular area yet. And I just want
13	to bring that forward because that will change a lot
14	of a lot of the different ideas that we're talking
15	about, I'm sure.
16	MS. MACDONALD: I think I can answer that if you'd
17	like me to. As you know, Dr. Gall is working fast and
18	furiously on this, and we're receiving information daily
19	and sometimes twice a day from VRA counsel about how to
20	treat this area. So there will be an ongoing process and
21	we will keep you in the loop on this.
22	And that's actually how you got that one
23	visualization at the beginning of Kennedy's presentation.
24	And also this morning from Tamina because that that
25	information came up last night so. So they will be more
	ecribers

1 forthcoming. Thank you.

2	COMMISSIONER ANDERSDEN: Yeah that's I appreciate
3	that. And thank you very much for that, Karin, because
4	that's I just want to make sure that we're all
5	thinking we're not done with this area. It is going to
6	change based on when we get VRA analysis on this. And I
7	definitely appreciate Dr. Gall's working, which she can't
8	work the entire state all at the same time. So I
9	appreciate it. Thank you.
10	CHAIR SADHWANI: I saw Mr. Becker hop on there. Did
11	you want to jump in and add anything?
12	MR. BECKER: I stepped away for a second, so I might
13	have missed a specific question about this, but if you
14	would like to ask it, I'm available.
15	CHAIR SADHWANI: I think Karin probably covered it.
16	Sorry to bother you. I think it was just a general
17	question of will there be additional VRA analysis in the
18	Sacramento area.
19	MR. BECKER: What was the CVAP on this? Did we
20	discuss that?
21	CHAIR SADHWANI: I don't believe so.
22	Commissioner Fernandez, did you want to respond to
23	that?
24	COMMISSIONER FERNANDEZ: I did. I don't think that
25	there will be any VRA the Sacramento area is very
	ecribers

1	diversified
2	MR. BECKER: Right.
3	COMMISSIONER FERNANDEZ: with I can't think of
4	how many. And I don't think we'll have that
5	concentration, but I'm sure Dr. Gall will look into it.
6	But I just wanted to respond that I don't think we'll
7	have that criteria.
8	MR. BECKER: You may not. If we are in a place
9	we're always looking for the first Gingles pre-condition
10	first because it's the easiest one to assess.
11	So if the numbers are just not sufficient for the
12	minority communities to meet the first Gingles pre-
13	condition, in other words, to be sufficiently numerous
14	and compact to form the majority in a District, there's
15	no real point in looking at the second and third Gingles
16	pre-conditions at that point.
17	So my recollection is I just did not come up on the
18	maps as a place where the numbers were going to be
19	sufficient for the for these large statewide maps.
20	Obviously, I mean, there's when we're talking about
21	different districts that might be different. But we'll
22	just take another look at it and confirm.
23	CHAIR SADHWANI: Perfect. Thank you so much,
24	Commissioner Toledo?
25	VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: Thank you. I just wanted to

1	also just give my appreciation for to you, Commissioner
2	Sadhwani, and the rest of the Commission for the great
3	work that we have done to get outreach, to get all of the
4	community interest input.
5	Especially our staff, because we knew our staff was
6	so instrumental int that working through the
7	visualization process and figuring out how it might look
8	in these various geographic sectors is interesting. And
9	I think although we've been working as a team for a year,
10	actually being able to come and do these visualizations
11	right before we do line drawing is important because it
12	gives us a way to really learn how to work with one
13	another.
14	It's so interesting to be here in person and be with
15	the most of the commissioners and see everybody's
16	different styles. So it's great to have that
17	opportunity. I know some of the commissioners aren't
18	able to join, but that I think it's part of that learning
19	and being able to work through as we get to the difficult
20	decisions that we'll have to make in the next couple of
21	weeks.
22	So thank you to everyone. And to the line drawers
23	who are just we're giving them so much direction, some
24	of it conflicting and some of it overlapping. And that's
25	because we are going through this process of really
	ecribers

www.escribers.net | 800-257-0885

1 learning and how to work with one another, how to get to 2 equitable maps for California. So thank you so much to 3 everybody. CHAIR SADHWANI: That is wonderful. 4 And yay us. We 5 are amazing. Let's do this. Let's do this. Kennedy, do 6 you want to take us to the next areas -- or Commissioner 7 Toledo, did you have -- no, you're all set. 8 Kennedy? 9 MS. WILSON: So now we will be moving to the Delta 10 area. And starting on page 37 is where you will find the 11 first visualization in this section. And we have RDUSD, 12 River Delta Unified School District, which again has Rio 13 Vista and Isleton together, which we were talking about 14 those before. And this has a population of 17,665 and 15 goes up to that Sacramento border and a little underneath 16 West Sacramento. And curbs along that way. 17 Now, moving on to the Delta. Here's a visualization 18 we had that said to build on top of that and move out to 19 Terminous down and follow the waterways. And I'm going to turn on that layer for you so that you can see where 20 21 they are. 22 And so follows those delta areas, and we followed it 23 out west towards this way and went up there. And those 24 cities touching the borderline up here, the top parts of 25 them were put in with there with Bethel Island as well. cribers

1	And in this parts, if you're wondering why it cuts off, I
2	was following the blocks that were connected to the Delta
3	and just taking it up that way.
4	And so now moving I'm going to turn off that
5	terrain layer now that you've seen that. And we're going
6	to move on to Delta version 2. Which is smaller and did
7	not want to move out to the Delta that way, but wanted to
8	include Pittsburgh, Antioch, Knightsen, down to Byron,
9	Terminus, and Rio Vista. And I'll turn starting there
10	and move out this way to that area. And those are all
11	for the Delta.
12	CHAIR SADHWANI: And it looks like we've got at
13	least one or two hands.
14	Commissioner Fernandez?
15	COMMISSIONER FERNANDEZ: Thank you. This is
16	basically the actually, I think I only asked for the
17	first one. Kennedy, if we can go back to 37. So it
18	really it was just kind of I to emphasize with some of
19	these communities what we consider the north.
20	Again, this is only five miles outside of
21	Sacramento, but it is it covers over fifty miles of
22	agricultural land. And if you think of fifty miles in
23	L.A., how many millions of people would that be, right?
24	And so here we have seven less than 18,000 population.
25	And again, the reason I wanted this is one across
	excribers

ecribers

1	it's a school district crosses over three counties. It
2	crosses over Sacramento, Yolo, and Solano counties. And
3	this will be, I guess, sucked into a bigger district.
4	But a couple of meetings back, we talked about splitting
5	up small towns.
6	And here we have an area of 18,000. And if you
7	split that up, it is difficult to coordinate with one
8	assembly person congressperson and then to split that up
9	where the neighbors are in neighboring towns, all of
10	these towns. And this is replicated throughout northern
11	California.
12	So it's not just this area. I just wanted to bring
13	it in as an example so that we can remember as we go
14	through the counties that maybe have the lower
15	population, not the big cities, that we do our best to
16	try to keep them together.
17	So these have already been they'll be included in
18	others. So thank you so much for bringing it forward. I
19	don't have any changes at that point because I know that
20	we're going to have to add more. So thanks.
21	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that.
22	Commissioner Andersen?
23	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Thank you. And actually,
24	I'm on page 38 and adding more because there is a lot in
25	that area and it has a lot in common with other areas
	escribers

around it, all of which get over shadowed by the bigger cities or the bigger sort of bigger concerns and it kind of gets ignored. And that's what I did ask for I think page 38. And again, because I had no idea population. I may even put 39 together, I don't quite know. But what I'd like to see here is start with 38 but then adding because you know, it's kind of like getting to 39 except not we lost all of Solano County in this one. And I'd kind of like to say with 38, but then started to add the Knightsen, Discovery Bay, Byron I don't know if I want to do parts of Pittsburgh or Antioch, but kind of play with that area to add and to see, can we actually get enough population in there to get to an assembly district? So we kind of starting to add parts of Contra Costa. I don't think we could really go further east in San Joaquin because that's just not Delta. And I don't know about up in the Sacramento, that's what I'm trying to do is get a really full Delta County. But I know that that port portion of Solano County is a lot of that is Delta. So thank you very much. If you could, I'd like to have the visualization. CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that. Commissioner Akutagawa?		213
 kind of gets ignored. And that's what I did ask for I think page 38. And again, because I had no idea population. I may even put 39 together, I don't quite know. But what I'd like to see here is start with 38 but then adding because you know, it's kind of like getting to 39 except not we lost all of Solano County in this one. And I'd kind of like to say with 38, but then started to add the Knightsen, Discovery Bay, Byron I don't know if I want to do parts of Pittsburgh or Antioch, but kind of play with that area to add and to see, can we actually get enough population in there to get to an assembly district? So we kind of starting to add parts of Contra Costa. I don't think we could really go further east in San Joaquin because that's just not Delta. And I don't know about up in the Sacramento, that's what I'm trying to do is get a really full Delta County. But I know that that port portion of Solano County is a lot of that is Delta. So thank you very much. If you could, I'd like to have the visualization. CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that. 	1	around it, all of which get over shadowed by the bigger
 And that's what I did ask for I think page 38. And again, because I had no idea population. I may even put 39 together, I don't quite know. But what I'd like to see here is start with 38 but then adding because you know, it's kind of like getting to 39 except not we lost all of Solano County in this one. And I'd kind of like to say with 38, but then started to add the Knightsen, Discovery Bay, Byron I don't know if I want to do parts of Pittsburgh or Antioch, but kind of play with that area to add and to see, can we actually get enough population in there to get to an assembly district? So we kind of starting to add parts of Contra Costa. I don't think we could really go further east in San Joaquin because that's just not Delta. And I don't know about up in the Sacramento, that's what I'm trying to do is get a really full Delta County. But I know that that port portion of Solano County is a lot of that is Delta. So thank you very much. If you could, I'd like to have the visualization. CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that. 	2	cities or the bigger sort of bigger concerns and it
5 again, because I had no idea population. I may even put 6 39 together, I don't quite know. But what I'd like to 7 see here is start with 38 but then adding because you 8 know, it's kind of like getting to 39 except not we 9 lost all of Solano County in this one. 10 And I'd kind of like to say with 38, but then 11 started to add the Knightsen, Discovery Bay, Byron I 12 don't know if I want to do parts of Pittsburgh or 13 Antioch, but kind of play with that area to add and to 14 see, can we actually get enough population in there to 15 get to an assembly district? So we kind of starting 16 to add parts of Contra Costa. 17 I don't think we could really go further east in San 18 Joaquin because that's just not Delta. And I don't know 19 about up in the Sacramento, that's what I'm trying to 20 do is get a really full Delta County. But I know that 21 that port portion of Solano County is a lot of that is 22 Delta. So thank you very much. If you could, I'd like 23 to have the visualization. 24 CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that.	3	kind of gets ignored.
 6 39 together, I don't quite know. But what I'd like to 7 see here is start with 38 but then adding because you 8 know, it's kind of like getting to 39 except not we 9 lost all of Solano County in this one. 10 And I'd kind of like to say with 38, but then 11 started to add the Knightsen, Discovery Bay, Byron I 12 don't know if I want to do parts of Pittsburgh or 13 Antioch, but kind of play with that area to add and to 14 see, can we actually get enough population in there to 15 get to an assembly district? So we kind of starting 16 to add parts of Contra Costa. 17 I don't think we could really go further east in San 18 Joaquin because that's just not Delta. And I don't know 19 about up in the Sacramento, that's what I'm trying to 10 do is get a really full Delta County. But I know that 11 that port portion of Solano County is a lot of that is 12 Delta. So thank you very much. If you could, I'd like 13 to have the visualization. 24 CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that. 	4	And that's what I did ask for I think page 38. And
see here is start with 38 but then adding because you know, it's kind of like getting to 39 except not we lost all of Solano County in this one. And I'd kind of like to say with 38, but then started to add the Knightsen, Discovery Bay, Byron I don't know if I want to do parts of Pittsburgh or Antioch, but kind of play with that area to add and to see, can we actually get enough population in there to get to an assembly district? So we kind of starting to add parts of Contra Costa. I don't think we could really go further east in San Joaquin because that's just not Delta. And I don't know about up in the Sacramento, that's what I'm trying to do is get a really full Delta County. But I know that that port portion of Solano County is a lot of that is Delta. So thank you very much. If you could, I'd like to have the visualization. CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that.	5	again, because I had no idea population. I may even put
 know, it's kind of like getting to 39 except not we lost all of Solano County in this one. And I'd kind of like to say with 38, but then started to add the Knightsen, Discovery Bay, Byron I don't know if I want to do parts of Pittsburgh or Antioch, but kind of play with that area to add and to see, can we actually get enough population in there to get to an assembly district? So we kind of starting to add parts of Contra Costa. I don't think we could really go further east in San Joaquin because that's just not Delta. And I don't know about up in the Sacramento, that's what I'm trying to do is get a really full Delta County. But I know that that port portion of Solano County is a lot of that is Delta. So thank you very much. If you could, I'd like to have the visualization. CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that. 	6	39 together, I don't quite know. But what I'd like to
9 lost all of Solano County in this one. And I'd kind of like to say with 38, but then started to add the Knightsen, Discovery Bay, Byron I don't know if I want to do parts of Pittsburgh or Antioch, but kind of play with that area to add and to see, can we actually get enough population in there to get to an assembly district? So we kind of starting to add parts of Contra Costa. I don't think we could really go further east in San Joaquin because that's just not Delta. And I don't know about up in the Sacramento, that's what I'm trying to do is get a really full Delta County. But I know that that port portion of Solano County is a lot of that is Delta. So thank you very much. If you could, I'd like to have the visualization. CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that.	7	see here is start with 38 but then adding because you
10And I'd kind of like to say with 38, but then11started to add the Knightsen, Discovery Bay, Byron I12don't know if I want to do parts of Pittsburgh or13Antioch, but kind of play with that area to add and to14see, can we actually get enough population in there to15get to an assembly district? So we kind of starting16to add parts of Contra Costa.17I don't think we could really go further east in San18Joaquin because that's just not Delta. And I don't know19about up in the Sacramento, that's what I'm trying to20do is get a really full Delta County. But I know that21that port portion of Solano County is a lot of that is22Delta. So thank you very much. If you could, I'd like23to have the visualization.24CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that.	8	know, it's kind of like getting to 39 except not we
<pre>11 started to add the Knightsen, Discovery Bay, Byron I 12 don't know if I want to do parts of Pittsburgh or 13 Antioch, but kind of play with that area to add and to 14 see, can we actually get enough population in there to 15 get to an assembly district? So we kind of starting 16 to add parts of Contra Costa. 17 I don't think we could really go further east in San 18 Joaquin because that's just not Delta. And I don't know 19 about up in the Sacramento, that's what I'm trying to 20 do is get a really full Delta County. But I know that 21 that port portion of Solano County is a lot of that is 22 Delta. So thank you very much. If you could, I'd like 23 to have the visualization. 24 CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that.</pre>	9	lost all of Solano County in this one.
don't know if I want to do parts of Pittsburgh or Antioch, but kind of play with that area to add and to see, can we actually get enough population in there to get to an assembly district? So we kind of starting to add parts of Contra Costa. I don't think we could really go further east in San Joaquin because that's just not Delta. And I don't know about up in the Sacramento, that's what I'm trying to do is get a really full Delta County. But I know that that port portion of Solano County is a lot of that is Delta. So thank you very much. If you could, I'd like to have the visualization. CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that.	10	And I'd kind of like to say with 38, but then
Antioch, but kind of play with that area to add and to see, can we actually get enough population in there to get to an assembly district? So we kind of starting to add parts of Contra Costa. I don't think we could really go further east in San Joaquin because that's just not Delta. And I don't know about up in the Sacramento, that's what I'm trying to do is get a really full Delta County. But I know that that port portion of Solano County is a lot of that is Delta. So thank you very much. If you could, I'd like to have the visualization. CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that.	11	started to add the Knightsen, Discovery Bay, Byron I
<pre>14 see, can we actually get enough population in there to 15 get to an assembly district? So we kind of starting 16 to add parts of Contra Costa. 17 I don't think we could really go further east in San 18 Joaquin because that's just not Delta. And I don't know 19 about up in the Sacramento, that's what I'm trying to 20 do is get a really full Delta County. But I know that 21 that port portion of Solano County is a lot of that is 22 Delta. So thank you very much. If you could, I'd like 23 to have the visualization. 24 CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that.</pre>	12	don't know if I want to do parts of Pittsburgh or
<pre>15 get to an assembly district? So we kind of starting 16 to add parts of Contra Costa. 17 I don't think we could really go further east in San 18 Joaquin because that's just not Delta. And I don't know 19 about up in the Sacramento, that's what I'm trying to 20 do is get a really full Delta County. But I know that 21 that port portion of Solano County is a lot of that is 22 Delta. So thank you very much. If you could, I'd like 23 to have the visualization. 24 CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that.</pre>	13	Antioch, but kind of play with that area to add and to
16 to add parts of Contra Costa. 17 I don't think we could really go further east in San 18 Joaquin because that's just not Delta. And I don't know 19 about up in the Sacramento, that's what I'm trying to 20 do is get a really full Delta County. But I know that 21 that port portion of Solano County is a lot of that is 22 Delta. So thank you very much. If you could, I'd like 23 to have the visualization. 24 CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that.	14	see, can we actually get enough population in there to
I don't think we could really go further east in San Joaquin because that's just not Delta. And I don't know about up in the Sacramento, that's what I'm trying to do is get a really full Delta County. But I know that that port portion of Solano County is a lot of that is Delta. So thank you very much. If you could, I'd like to have the visualization. CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that.	15	get to an assembly district? So we kind of starting
Joaquin because that's just not Delta. And I don't know about up in the Sacramento, that's what I'm trying to do is get a really full Delta County. But I know that that port portion of Solano County is a lot of that is Delta. So thank you very much. If you could, I'd like to have the visualization. CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that.	16	to add parts of Contra Costa.
19 about up in the Sacramento, that's what I'm trying to 20 do is get a really full Delta County. But I know that 21 that port portion of Solano County is a lot of that is 22 Delta. So thank you very much. If you could, I'd like 23 to have the visualization. 24 CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that.	17	I don't think we could really go further east in San
20 do is get a really full Delta County. But I know that 21 that port portion of Solano County is a lot of that is 22 Delta. So thank you very much. If you could, I'd like 23 to have the visualization. 24 CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that.	18	Joaquin because that's just not Delta. And I don't know
21 that port portion of Solano County is a lot of that is 22 Delta. So thank you very much. If you could, I'd like 23 to have the visualization. 24 CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that.	19	about up in the Sacramento, that's what I'm trying to
22 Delta. So thank you very much. If you could, I'd like 23 to have the visualization. 24 CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that.	20	do is get a really full Delta County. But I know that
<pre>23 to have the visualization. 24 CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that.</pre>	21	that port portion of Solano County is a lot of that is
24 CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that.	22	Delta. So thank you very much. If you could, I'd like
	23	to have the visualization.
25 Commissioner Akutagawa?	24	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that.
ecribers	25	Commissioner Akutagawa?
		escribers

www.escribers.net | 800-257-0885

1 COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Actually, I'd like to go 2 back to page 37, and I just want to note that I think, 3 Kennedy, there was a visualization that we saw, I think 4 it included Solano and YOLO Counties. And I think I 5 might have asked to have that little piece where --UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: On here? 6 7 COMMISI=SIONER AKUTAGWA: Yeah, there you go. Yes. Where I was asking you if you could add that one and all 8 9 that. And whether or not that would get us a little 10 closer to a to a congressional district. But clearly it 11 does not. But thank you for doing that, because that 12 helps. 13 I just wanted to see what it would look like. But 14 it is helpful to know, too, that that was -- is partially 15 incorporated in. And that's helpful. Also to what 16 Commissioner Andersen just said about -- and I think it 17 was page Number 38. It's the Delta map. I think it's 18 the one after this one. Yes. Yes. 19 And she was mentioning, you know, trying to make it 20 more of a Delta district so that -- and trying to get it 21 to an assembly district number she mentioned, I think, 22 Knightsen, Discovery Bay, Byron. 2.3 I think based on some of the other testimony or 24 inputs that we had heard, perhaps, Commissioner Andersen, 25 I don't know if you'd be interested in this or if it cribers

1	could just be a separate visualization. I would also ask
2	that we include maybe Oakley and Brentwood and giving the
3	line drawers the discretion to add as you need to reach a
4	number that is appropriate for an assembly district.
5	For me, I think I would stop at Antioch. I know
6	that they were pretty vocal about being a Delta
7	community, but it sounded like also Delta and Pittsburgh
8	are also pretty tied together.
9	There was some mixed testimony in terms of whether
10	Oakley, Knightsen, Brentwood and the others, some
11	mentioned them, some did not. So perhaps it would be
12	good to see without Antioch and Pittsburgh included. And
13	I know that they are much more rural in those areas or
14	agriculture.
15	CHAIR SADHWANI: Very good. Thank you.
16	Commissioner Sinay?
17	COMMISSIONER SINAY: Building on that. I think I
18	liked 38. Now that on hashtag redistricting road trip, I
19	saw a lot of this area, but I would like to continue to
20	keep Pittsburgh, Antioch, Martinez kind of separate from
21	that from this and just because I think those are areas
22	that really see themselves yes, they identify as
23	parts of the community identify as Delta, but other parts
24	of the community identify themselves in a different kind
25	of a different area.

	216
1	And I'd like to know kind of if we are doing a VRA
2	analysis of those three cities, sorry, counties, if
3	that's one of the areas that's popping up in the in the
4	analysis.
5	CHAIR SADHWANI: Okay. I think they'll probably get
6	back to us on the VRA analysis on this in this area.
7	I think that was kind of the general prevailing wisdom at
8	this point.
9	Okay. Seeing no other hands. Kennedy? Actually,
10	just as a quick time check, I'm wondering, Kennedy, if
11	you have a sense of how many more visualizations you have
12	to do. We are up against our next break at 6:15.
13	MS. WILSON: We have twenty more slides.
14	CHAIR SADHWANI: Got it. No problem. So we will
15	see how far we get. Thanks, Kennedy.
16	MS. WILSON: Okay. Next, we'll be going into the
17	mountainous counties. And next, we will be moving on to
18	slide 41. So I'm going to go ahead and turn that on.
19	This here was encompassing the parts that were east of
20	that ridge we talked about.
21	And this part that isn't put in there is I did
22	not do that, but that is also just the Lake Tahoe. So I
23	can turn that on for you to see that there's no
24	population that I was taking out there. This is the
25	lake, but I can fill that in so it's continuous to
	escribers

1	when we contiguous when we do that again.
2	So here we have all the way down to Fresno, parts of
3	Madera, that the mountainous sides upwards, the
4	mountainous parts of Fresno. And I should have left the
5	terrain on so I could show you that as well. And you can
6	see the Sierra National Forests and here it is in the
7	city parts here. So this part of Inyo was put in to have
8	the Inyo Forest kept together as well. This population
9	is 217,266.
10	And I'm going to turn off that terrain layer now.
11	And we're going to just see a few more versions of this
12	moving down south. And our next one is on page 42, and
13	we have it now going down following the 395 highway and
14	including parts of Tulare that is the Sequoia parts down
15	to the Kern County border of Inyo and Tulare there. And
16	then the same falling north. This population is 224,794.
17	Then we are moving on to a further extension. And
18	this is on page 43, and this goes down into the
19	mountainous parts of Kern County, Lake Isabella, and
20	including Ridgecrest as well. Population is 274,380.
21	And then we have a visualization where we go up to
22	Sierra through El Dorado and it's following that ridge
23	line as well and keeping everything east. And then here
24	we have the parts of Madera that follow the Stanislaus
25	River and include Devil's Post Pile into Inyo. This
	ecribers

	210
1	population is 248,849. And that concludes this section.
2	CHAIR SADHWANI: Great. Thank you so much, Kennedy.
3	Commissioner Akutagawa?
4	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Thank you. I'd like to
5	start at map on page 41. And on that one, I would like
6	to see I mean, ultimately, I think we're going to I
7	guess I'm going to ask for a visualization that may end
8	up being all the same for all the other maps.
9	I'd like to see perhaps two visualizations. I would
10	like to see this map with Mono County and Inyo County,
11	all included. And I suspect that we may need to also add
12	Amador or Amador County for population. And I am going
13	to ask or I will in my request, I will say I'm
14	going to ask the line drawers to use your discretion.
15	But I would like to also suggest that we include El
16	Dorado as well.
17	Also to also fill out some population so that we may
18	be able to get to possibly at least in Assembly district
19	on that one. And I'm going to ask you to just use your
20	discretions, because I know that part of El Dorado does
21	go a little bit into Sacramento or it's a Sacramento
22	bedroom community. So I'm going to ask you to use your
23	discretion.
24	But I also know that there is a and I don't know
25	if you could show the terrain. I do believe that because
	eribers

www.escribers.net | 800-257-0885

1 of its proximity to Lake Tahoe and also the Sierras, it'd 2 be helpful to know about whether or not it makes sense to 3 include all of El Dorado County or just that sliver of 4 the portion that is next to Lake Tahoe. 5 Because we heard loud and clear from a number of callers about the difficulties in crossing over and you 6 7 have to go down and around. So that's why essentially I think my visualizations are going to be just that one. 8 9 There's one more, though, that I would like to just 10 out of curiosity. Well, okay, maybe I take that back. 11 There's three there's another one. The next one includes 12 part of Tulare. And would that also help pick up some of 13 the population that may be needed? And on that, I would 14 just say, again, line drawers discretion. 15 If you include a visualization that would include 16 Mono, Inyo, and Amador, would that get us to a number 17 that would create an assembly district? And again, if 18 you need to use your discretion to look at El Dorado and 19 include El Dorado, excluding maybe the part that is 20 closer in alignment to Sacramento. 21 And then one more. Going to page number 44. And on 22 that one, I would like to just include -- oh, you know, I 23 don't. Okay. On this one -- okay. I guess this is 24 Supervisorial District 5, I think is what Commissioner 25 Kennedy had said for Placer County as well as El Dorado cribers

1 County.

Ŧ	councy.
2	MS. WILSON: This is actually east of the Ridge
3	Sierra Crest Ridge that follows those mountains there.
4	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGWA: Okay. So the other part
5	is okay, that that's actually the mountain area.
6	MS. WILSON: Yes. These are the mountain areas
7	here. And then those parts of those counties to the east
8	of the mountains.
9	COMMISSIONER AKUTGAGWA: Got it. Okay. So then
10	crossing over is that's the dividing line then for
11	crossing over in a sense.
12	MS. WILSON: Not necessarily right here, because
13	there are some no population areas within very little
14	population areas here as it goes into the city. But the
15	crest line, even to a little bit of the west of the crest
16	line. Still, I would just say
17	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Not a whole lot there.
18	Okay. I mean, in terms of it's not going to add a lot in
19	population then.
20	MS. WILSON: Adding just a little bit more won't add
21	too much population.
22	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Thank you. Yeah, that's
23	what I'm trying to understand. Yes, that's what I'm
24	trying to understand. Okay. I guess even with that and
25	I guess I will ask this of perhaps Commissioner
	ecribers
	and particular international sector of the particular international sector and the sector of the sector of the

1	Fernandez. I know that there are some people who choose
2	to live in the more remote areas of the mountains. Would
3	they prefer to be more on the eastern side, or do you
4	believe that they would prefer to be more on the western
5	side, closer to Sacramento Eastern?
6	Eastern. Okay. So can we create that as the
7	dividing line, include all of the mountainous areas and
8	then put them all into the same district as this Eastern
9	Sierra district? Okay. Thank you. I would like to see
10	that visualization.
11	CHAIR SADHWANI: Very good. Thank you so much,
12	Commissioner Akutagawa.
13	Commissioner Andersen?
14	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Yeah, I think I have I
15	actually wanted to start on page 44 and add all of El
16	Dorado County and also the supervisorial district of
17	whatever it is, 5 in Placer. And then the two portions
18	we have that are east of the ridge line up in Nevada and
19	Sierra, depending on the population.
20	Once you had El Dorado and the division fight
21	what District 5 of Placer and all of Nevada and all of
22	Sierra into that and see if we get the assembly district
23	because we got a lot of comments from this area about we
24	don't want the Madera and Fresno County in our area
25	because then that's where this representatives live and
	escribers

www.escribers.net | 800-257-0885

1 we cannot get to them.

2	And so that's why I know some it looks
3	mountainous and stuff, but it is mountainous, it's really
4	mountainous. You can't cross over. So that's why I
5	prefer going with page 44 with all the COI input. So
6	thank you.
7	CHAIR SADHWANI: Very good. Thank you.
8	Commissioner Kennedy, I know I saw a hand earlier.
9	Did you want to jump in there?
10	COMMISSIONER KENNEDY: Thank you. Just to say that,
11	yes, I think in some of these places it may be useful for
12	us to take a look at or excuse me at what's going on
13	as far as county redistricting. Sorry. I was just
14	checking the Eldorado County redistricting page. And
15	they've got four different maps up with different
16	considerations.
17	Just might be interesting for us between now and
18	next week to take a look at that and see what supervisory
19	district boundaries might be being considered in these
20	counties, particularly El Dorado, Placer, Nevada, and
21	Sierra to help us decide where some good lines might go.
22	Thank you.
23	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you so much for that. Any
24	other comments? While we're in this area. If not
25	Kennedy, I think we can continue on. And we are going up
	ecribers
	www.escribers.net 800-257-0885

1 till 6:15 is our next scheduled break.

2	MS. WILSON: Okay. Now we will be moving on to page
3	46 into the Central Valley region. And I'm going to zoom
4	in closer and turn on some of those cities for you to see
5	as well as we look at our next visualizations. So here
6	we have San Joaquin and this population is 777,312, and
7	this is the entire boundary of the San Joaquin County.
8	And now we will move on to Lodi and Stanislaus. And
9	this was created to exclude these cities here of Manteca,
10	Mountain House. And Tracy goes up to Lodi, touching that
11	Sacramento border there and going down and including
12	Ripon and Escalon at that border there. This has a
13	population of 682,262 and this is on page 47.
14	Now we are going to move on to San Joaquin and
15	Stanislaus together, both of those counties. This is on
16	page 48. It has a population of 1,332,042. Then moving
17	a bit south.
18	We are going to move on to page 49 and we have,
19	Merced, the entire county of Merced said here this has a
20	population of 281,098.
21	And then we are going to move on to Fresno, which
22	wanted to be looked at as a Senate district here. And
23	you can see the population is at 1,008,530.
24	CHAIR SADHWANI: Was that the end of that section?
25	COMMISSIONER SINAY: No. We dropped again.
	escribers

1 Internet issues again. 2 MR. MANOFF: Just a moment. Just a moment. 3 CHAIR SADHWANI: Sure. 4 VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: Yeah. Maybe we can take a five-5 minute break. MS. MACDONALD: It just came back up. 6 7 MR. MANOFF: It just sounds like people are 8 reconnecting here. 9 CHAIR SADHWANI: Is the livestream still going? 10 MR. MANOFF: The livestream is still going, and I'm 11 still connected to the Zoom meeting, clearly. 12 CHAIR SADHWANI: Okay. Kristian, I'll look for 13 guidance from you. 14 MR. MANOFF: Just a second. Let me read the report. 15 CHAIR SADHWANI: No problem. Commissioner Toledo, 16 also as vice chair, you're in the room. So if we -- if 17 you think we need a quick --18 VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: Maybe we can take a five-minute 19 break because we have a couple of people disconnected. 20 CHAIR SADHWANI: Sure. 21 MR. MANOFF: Yeah. It'd be good to take a break. 22 CHAIR SADHWANI: Perfect. Do you mind if we 23 actually just go to the fifteen-minute break at this 24 point? Does that work? 25 VICE CHAIR TOLEDO: That sounds great. Thank you. cribers

	225
1	CHAIR SADHWANI: All right.
2	UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Bathroom break.
3	CHAIR SADHWANI: Caffeinate, everybody.
4	(Whereupon, a recess was held)
5	CHAIR SADHWANI: All right.
6	MR. MANOFF: Go ahead, Chair.
7	CHAIR SADHWANI: Are we live?
8	MR. MANOFF: You are live.
9	CHAIR SADHWANI: All right. Great. Thank you.
10	Welcome back to the California Citizens Redistricting
11	Commission. Thank you for bearing with us. For those
12	watching out there, we were experiencing some technical
13	difficulties and had a planned break in any case.
14	So we are back and ready to resume our conversation.
15	We were just looking at visualizations in the Central
16	Valley, in the Fresno area in particular, and I saw
17	Commissioner Akutagawa had a hand raised.
18	Commissioner Akutagawa?
19	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Did you want to just go
20	through all of the remainder of the Central Valley
21	visualizations?
22	CHAIR SADHWANI: Sure. Are there more, Kennedy.
23	MS. WILSON: Yeah, there are several.
24	CHAIR SADHWANI: Oh, perfect. Great. Thank you.
25	Very good.
	ecribers

1 MS. WILSON: I can wait. 2 CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you very much. 3 MS. WILSON: I had separated Kern and I can do all 4 those Kern ones as well, if you want me to just go from 5 Fresno down to Kern. I can do those all-in-one chunk, if that's what you meant. 6 7 CHAIR SADHWANI: I think that would be great. 8 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Oh. Okay. 9 MS. WILSON: Okay. So now we -- so we just were on 10 this Fresno one and we're going to now move into -- I'll 11 just move us closer here. This is on page 51. We have a 12 North Clovis -- North Fresno and Clovis. 13 This encompasses all of Clovis. It comes up here. 14 So that's why it goes a bit above. And this follows the 15 99 here to the west. And here is East Shaw Avenue and 16 includes Tarpey village as well in this visualization. 17 This has a population of 310,626. 18 And then next we have the Northeast. We separated 19 the East from the West of the North and put that with 20 Clovis as well. And this follows North Fresno Street 21 going up this way, the eastern border. And this is still 22 East Shaw to the south and Tarpey village as well. This 23 has a population of 218,102. 24 Now we are moving out of Fresno and into Tulare. 25 And I'm going to zoom out so you can see this better.

226

cribers

This is the entire county border of Tilare. This has a
population of 475,058, and this is on page 53.
And now moving into Tulare area, we have the Three
Rivers visualization, which encompasses three rivers to
Visalia and that 198 corridor. This has a population of
200,087.
Now we are going to move into Kings into Lemoore and
Handford and we have those cities as well as any area
that was in between them. And this has a population of
99,125.
And then we will be moving into Kern. First in
Kern, we have our Kern Mountain community COI. I will
turn on that terrain layer because so this is on page
57. And as you can see, the mountains are falling
underneath here. And so we have those cities in those
areas that go along there. They exclude this desert area
and exclude these parts of Bakersfield as well. This has
a population of 48,320.
And then moving on, we have an extension of this
that has this area that goes into the mountain range over
here as well of Pine Mountain Club. And this has a
population of 56,427. This is on page 58 as well.
And now we are going to look at Eastern Kern. This
is excluding any areas of Bakersfield. It has the
mountainous region and the desert region together. This
ejcribers

has a population of 129,138. And then again, I put in 1 2 that extension because I didn't know how much of those 3 mountains you wanted in there. So I have one with that 4 and without. And this extension has a population of 5 137,245. And I'm going to turn off this terrain layer now and 6 7 we are going to move on to our next visualization, which is Kern and San Bernardino without Rosamond. So it goes 8 9 over here and it stays above, I believe, the 140 highway. 10 And this has a population of 157,345. Getting all my 11 numbers mixed up here as I keep reading them. 12 And now we're going to move on to Kern -- Eastern 13 Kern with Apple Valley and a little bit into San 14 Bernardino as well, including the cities of Adelanto, 15 Victorville, and that area. This has a population of 16 928,956. Then we have Kern with a portion of East 17 Bakersfield here, and this has a population of 266,541. 18 Then we have our Desert City COI -- visualization. 19 And that includes from Ridgecrest down to Rosamond. And 20 this here that excludes the mountain communities. And 21 this has a population of 80,758. 22 And our last visualization for me tonight is East 23 Kern with parts of L.A., that Lancaster, Palmdale area. 24 And this has a population of 481,096. And that concludes 25 the visualizations I have for you today. cribers

1	CHAIR SADHWANI: All right. Kennedy, thank you so
2	much. I received a really great suggestion from my vice
3	chair here to perhaps begin with the leads for this area,
4	though I do know that Commissioner Akutagawa has had her
5	hand raised since before the break.
6	So perhaps we can start with Commissioner Akutagawa
7	and then we'll go to you, Commissioner Turner, and then I
8	see Commissioner Kennedy as well. Commissioner
9	Akutagawa?
10	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Thank you. Yeah. Thank
11	you, Chair. I guess just on the Central Valley, I guess
12	if you want to start with the others, you could go ahead
13	and do that. That's fine.
14	CHAIR SADHWANI: Are you sure about that?
15	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Yeah.
16	CHAIR SADHWANI: Okay. Commissioner Turner, did you
17	want to kick us off here?
18	COMMISSIONER TURNER: Yes, absolutely. Thank you,
19	Chair. If we can go back to map number 46 for San
20	Joaquin County. And just looking at that for
21	congressional district, that'll have to be reduced
22	somewhat to get to our numbers that we need. I'd like to
23	see a visualization that removes Lodi and going north.
24	So those areas Woodbridge, Dogtown. I had to look up
25	2000 population total. But anyway, let's see what that
	escribers

229

1	if that gets us closest to the closer to the 760,000
2	on this visualization, keeping San Joaquin whole.
3	Then I'd like to go to let's see, what's the best
4	depiction of it. What I'm looking for, Kennedy, is the
5	best we can build from that with Stanislaus County
6	keeping where's the one page that had San Joaquin with
7	Stanislaus? 14? No, not 14. What number?
8	MS. WILSON: That would be page 48.
9	COMMISSIONER TURNER: Okay. So yeah 133 no,
10	1,000,332. Okay. So for this one, can you zoom in so I
11	can oh, there we go. Okay. So here, San Joaquin with
12	Stanislaus, let's remove how do we want to carve this
13	up? I got to get rid of okay.
14	So here, let's take away straight down where the
15	lines following what's that line between where it
16	separates Valley and Home? Going up a little bit, going
17	up a little more. There, there. Okay. So that line
18	going straight down. Is that the county line for San
19	Joaquin County?
20	UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah.
21	COMMISSIONER TURNER: So let's cut straight down and
22	remove Knights Ferry, Orange Blossom, Oakdale. And
23	matter of factly, let's see what happens if we split,
24	Rouse, Ceres, Keyes, Turlock. Let's try that first. And
25	I'd like to go into Fresno on page 52 to see there was

1	a lot of testimony about what is that, West Fresno, Old
2	Fig Garden, that area. I'd like to see CVAP in that
3	area. You don't have it now, so that'll have to be a
4	follow up later.
5	Yeah. So the visualization would just look to see
6	what it would look like to have Fresno that excludes
7	let's see the area. Just let me see. Please hold. I
8	guess just letting it let me see the Old Fig Garden
9	with the Fresno totals there.
10	And then a visualization, though, that would have
11	Merced, Fresno, and Madera. Madera. Yeah. What would
12	that look like? So let me stop there and gather my
13	thoughts where a couple of other folk come in and I'll be
14	back.
15	CHAIR SADHWANI: Okay. That sounds great. So just
16	keeping with this theme, if you don't mind, Commissioner
17	Kennedy, I'm going to pass it over to Commissioner
18	Vazquez, who is also one of the co-leads for these
19	outreach areas. And then we'll come right back to you.
20	COMMISSIONER VAZQUEZ: Actually, I'll pass. I'm
21	still coming up with my visualizations. Thanks.
22	CHAIR SADHWANI: Got it. No problem.
23	Commissioner Kennedy?
24	COMMISSIONER KENNEDY: Thank you, Chair. So I'd
25	like to see two things next time. One is San Joaquin,
	ecribers

1	excluding Tracy and Mountain House. The second is the
2	Kern, Desert COI adding in that northern part of San
3	Bernardino County out to the Nevada border, I guess, and
4	Inyo County.
5	So you had one just one or two before that, I think
6	that had the Kern, Desert. Yeah, that one. So adding
7	Inyo to that is not going to add that much population.
8	But yeah, if we could see that. Thank you.
9	CHAIR SADHWANI: Great. Thank you for that.
10	Commissioner Akutagawa?
11	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Thank you. Fortunately,
12	Commissioner Kennedy said one of the ones that I wanted
13	to mention. I'm looking also at page 48. And I wonder
14	if it makes sense. Just looking to see does it make
15	sense to put Stanislaw and Merced together so that
16	potentially they have a better chance of staying together
17	in either a single assembly district?
18	I think the numbers are such that it could either be
19	an assembly district, maybe the two of them together,
20	excluding San Joaquin. And I know that we've gotten some
21	COI testimony around Stanislaus and Modesto and just
22	feeling like they are carved up often and perhaps as much
23	as possible, seeing if there's a way to explore that.
24	And then, another question. This is for the Tulare
25	one. Does it make sense to extend this or I would
	escribers

1 like to see a visualization that would extend into
2 including Hanford. So the part of Kings County. Yeah.
3 And also to give discretion to the line drawers that if
4 they need to also extend it to also include Lemoore
5 station as well too, to get up to a number that may
6 potentially reach a assembly district.

And there is one more. This is for the East Kern,
L.A. visualization, which is page number 65. And would
it make sense to also include Acton to pick up a little
bit more of the population to reach an assembly district
size for that particular one? And that's it. Thank you.
CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you for that.

13 Commissioner Fernandez?

14 COMMISSIONER FERNANDEZ: Thank you. Can we just say 15 on that one? Can you zoom in a little bit more, Kennedy, 16 please, on Acton down below? I was going along the same 17 lines as Commissioner Akutagawa. I was thinking of those 18 other little towns, too, like Lake Hughes. Yes, those. 19 Just to see how that would impact the numbers. So maybe 20 in conjunction with Commissioner Akutagawa's --21 COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Yeah, you could --22 COMMISSIONER FERNANDEX: -- visualization. 23 COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Yeah. You don't have to 24 create a separate one with Acton. 25 CHAIR SADHWANI: Was that it for you, Commissioner



cribers

234 Fernandez? 1 2 COMMISSIONER FERNADNEZ: Yeah. 3 CHAIR SADHWANI: Okay. 4 COMMISSIONER FERNANDEZ: Yes, I was just putting my 5 hand down. There we go. CHAIR SADHWANI: Oh, perfect. Got it. 6 7 Commissioner Vazquez? COMMISSIONER VAZQUEZ: Yeah. 8 Thanks. I am just not 9 loving, particularly for assembly districts, crossing any 10 county boundaries. And I think we've heard a lot of 11 conflicting testimony about whether the Antelope Valley 12 sort of belongs with Kern County or with San Bernardino 13 County as well. 14 So I'm wondering if I could see a visualization that 15 get -- that includes as much of sort of this Bakersfield 16 area in Kern County with Eastern Bakersfield to try to 17 get to an assembly district. Yeah. So I'm quessing 18 there's a lot of population in like Shafter, Rosedale, 19 Bakersfield. Is that enough direction for the mappers? 20 CHAIR SADHWANI: Great. Any more on Commissioner 21 Vazquez? 22 COMMISSIONER VAZQUEZ: Not right now. 2.3 CHAIR SADHWANI: Okay. Perfect. 24 Commissioner Turner? 25 COMMISSIONER TURNER: Thank you. In that same area cribers

I know that West Bakersfield -- I'd like to just know the 1 2 stand alone -- and maybe this is what I said earlier. Ι 3 don't remember. But the West Bakersfield, the Delano, McFarland, Lost Hills, Wasco, Shafter, Oildale, Stebbins, 4 5 all the way down to the county line. I'd like to know what that is as a stand-alone to be able to see what we 6 7 can do outside of combining it with East Kern. So I'd like to know what the numbers are there. 8 9 And then I'm wondering what it would look like to 10 combine Tulare -- the whole of Tulare County with East 11 Kern with this visual visualization here and Inyo 12 perhaps. What was the -- moving from there, can you go 13 back to page 60? What was the CVAP there? Particularly 14 interested in the Edwards Air Force Base, Mojave, all of 15 that with the whole of page 60. It's the East Kern Ext. 16 Yep, that one. What's the CVAP? 17 MS. WILSON: One second. I'm sorry. I was just 18 looking for those numbers, and I have them for you. The 19 percent Latinx CVAP is 12.54. Percent Black CVAP is 20 1.14. Percent Indigenous CVAP is 2.69. And percent 21 Asian CVAP is 1.92. And percent White CVAP is 81.68. 22 COMMISSIONER TURNER: And did I ask for -- split San 23 Joaquin County. Did we look -- let's go back to San 24 Joaquin County. For Assembly districts, can we look at a

25 | split East to west -- the Ripon, Escalon, Fireball -- not

escribers

1	the Fireball wrong area, Farmington. Show me on there
2	with your hands. There we go. Yeah. Okay. Somewhere
3	through there as a 682 494. And see what the
4	numbers are and see which is closest for us in Assembly
5	District there.
6	No, I was actually looking for that split on the
7	whole of the San Joaquin, Stanislaus Yeah. No, wait a
8	minute. I'm getting confused. Too many counties in this
9	one area, Lodi, Lindon, Lockford, Farmington. Lodi and
10	Lockford. Yeah, that's it. That's what I want. So
11	they're put that separate and let me see what that is.
12	Okay. Thank you.
13	CHAIR SADHWANI: Was that it for you, Commissioner
14	Turner?
15	COMMISSIONER TURNER: Yes.
16	CHAIR SADHWANI: Or did you okay. Great.
17	Thanks.
18	Commissioner Akutagawa?
19	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: I have a question about
20	Kern County. I recall one of our presentations that we
21	had noted that there were whatever. Anyways. Yeah.
22	This is now for Mr. Becker if he's able to hear. I am
23	interested in knowing about the Kern county as a very
24	district. How much of it could be a VRA district? Is it
25	a good majority of, if not all, of Bakersfield, for
	eribers

1	example? I know that there's been some changes, and so
2	that would be one, interesting to hear from you in terms
3	of your assessment around that.
4	And secondly, Kennedy, I don't know if you could
5	tell us to see that for the integrity of at least, if not
6	Kern County, then at least that part that includes
7	Bakersfield going west.
8	MS. WILSON: I do not have that currently.
9	COMMISSIONER TURNER: Okay.
10	MS. WILSON: But I can have it for you next time.
11	COMMISSIONER TURNER: Thank you.
12	MS. WILSON: Did you actually
13	MR. BECKER: We've looked at this we've looked a
14	little bit at this data. It does appear there are some
15	concentrations there. We're looking further to see
16	whether they satisfy Gingles one. As for Gingles 2 and
17	3, that is an ongoing process. I know that has been
18	begun by Dr. Gall. So you're going to get some of that.
19	But absolutely, we should we will confirm whether or not
20	the VRA could be implicated in this area.
21	CHAIR SADHWANI: Thank you. And if I might add,
22	thank you, Mr. Becker, for staying with us. Assuming
23	it's close to 10 o'clock your time. So I really
24	appreciate I appreciate you sticking with us today.
25	MS. MACDONALD: Pardon me. I'm very sorry, Chair
	escribers

1 Sadhwani. No, go ahead.

2	Commissioner Akutagawa, could we please get some
3	clarification on the direction you just gave previously?
4	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: I think it's just more a
5	request for data, not necessarily a visualization. I was
6	just interested in knowing, one, could we understand the
7	sea map for the entirety of Kern County, but also if
8	you're able to specifically separate out Bakersfield as
9	well as anything east of Bakersfield.
10	So where you have that visualization, where you have
11	Eastern Kern, let's just say the CVAP for that entire
12	remaining portion that we didn't see a visualization for,
13	that would be helpful. Thank you.
14	CHAIR SADHWANI: Great. And with that, I think
15	we're going to Commissioner Andersen.
16	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Yeah. Thank you, Chair.
17	Back on page 53, Tulare, the whole county. Could we get
18	the CVAP for that one, please? That's slide or page
19	53.
20	MS. WILSON: Yes, one moment.
21	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Thank you.
22	MS. WILSON: Okay. I now have those numbers for
23	you. The percent Latinx CVAP is 51.26. Percent Black
24	CVAP is 1.85. The percent Indigenous CVAP is 1.47.
25	Percent Asian CVAP is 4.14. And percent White CVAP is
	escribers

	239
1	40.86. And I realize you're writing those down now, and
2	if I said anything too fast, you can let me know.
3	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: So sorry.
4	CHAIR SADHWANI: This is for Kern County.
5	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: This is for Tulare.
6	CHAIR SADHWANI: Tulare. Okay.
7	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Thank you. Oh, actually,
8	I'm sorry. There's one other county that you had whole
9	in this. I think it was Merced. Yeah, on page 49.
10	Could we get the CVAP for that one also, please?
11	MR. WILSON: You may. Merced's the percent
12	Latinx CVAP is 46.27. Percent Black CVAP is 4.28.
13	Percent Indigenous CVAP is 1.12. Percent Asian CVAP is
14	8.29. And percent White CVAP is 39.2.
15	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Thank you. Oh, we did get
16	Fresno, didn't we? I'm sorry. Did we also get that for
17	Fresno? Oh, it's on page 50. Can we have that, please?
18	MS. WILSON: I'm sorry. You asked for Fresno's?
19	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Correct.
20	MS. WILSON: Okay. We have that. And the percent
21	Latinx CVAP is 42.3. Percent Black CVAP is 5.88.
22	Percent Indigenous CVAP is 1.2. Percent Asian CVAP is
23	10.34. And percent White CVAP is 46.71.
24	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Great. Thank you.
25	CHAIR SADHWANI: Great. Thank you very much. I'm
	eribers

	240
1	almost wondering if it might be helpful if we can just
2	get a county-by-county breakdown of population and see
3	CVAP totals moving forward.
4	Commissioner Turner?
5	COMMISSIONER TURNER: Thank you. I'd like one more
6	visualization, if you would show counties Merced,
7	Mariposa, and Madera together.
8	CHAIR SADHWANI: Very good.
9	Commissioner Andersen? Commissioner Andersen, did
10	you have a hand raised or?
11	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: No, I actually took it up
12	and down a couple of times there. Sorry.
13	CHAIR SADHWANI: Okay. No problem.
14	Commissioner Akutagawa?
15	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Could we see this current
16	map with the terrain overlay on it? I'm particularly
17	interested in see Mariposa, because I recall some of the
18	testimony and conversations that we've had. Yeah, that's
19	what I thought. Well, what happened? Could we see the
20	county lines also? What you had
21	MS. WILSON: I will make them a bit thicker. There
22	you go.
23	COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Thank you. Okay. Because
24	I do I would be interested in seeing what Commissioner
25	Turner said, but I also wanted to just visualize, I think
	escribers

www.escribers.net | 800-257-0885

1	there is that that mountain ridge there that includes
2	Yosemite as well, too. And I recall some of the
3	testimony that did speak to that as a difference between
4	those who are in the mountains and then those who fall
5	into the valley floor. So just keeping that in mind.
6	Thank you.
7	CHAIR SADHWANI: Very good. Any additional
8	thoughts, comments, questions, directions? Speak now or
9	forever hold your peace, at least for this week. All
10	right. I believe
11	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Sorry. I do have one more.
12	CHAIR SADHWANI: I knew it was coming.
13	COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Yeah, exactly. It was that
14	mountain area that we were just looking at. Could we get
15	the terrain back on, please? Could we see and I don't
16	know if we've already seen that essentially from Yosemite
17	Lakes east in Madera as well as in Fresno keeping
18	going down.
19	Essentially, I'm looking for the mountain area, but
20	in Madera, Fresno, down into Tulare. If you keep on
21	going down to Tulare all the way down to Kern in those
22	areas there in those counties, that whole mountainous
23	area. Do we have did we get a population on that?
24	MS. WILSON: We can get that to you next time. We
25	had it with higher with more counties north.
	eribers

1 COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Um-hum. Yeah. I didn't 2 know if we did Madera in that stuff. So if we just have 3 a -- and actually pop it all the way down into Kern 4 grabbing that the mountainous areas through that. Thank 5 you. CHAIR SADHWANI: Commissioner Ahmad? 6 7 Thank you, Chair. Just COMMISSIONER AHMAD: 8 clarifying question for Commissioner Andersen. Are you 9 asking about the east or west side of the mountain range? 10 COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: West. Sorry. West Side. COMMISSIONER AHMAD: West Side. Okay. And then I 11 12 don't know if we're almost done with feedback on maps, 13 but I just had a question kind of related to this, but 14 not really. I'll wait until further direction from you, 15 Chair. 16 CHAIR SADHWANI: I think we are nearing completion, so if you want to ask your question, I would say go 17 18 ahead. 19 COMMISSIONER AHMAD: Yes. So I really want to 20 appreciate the statewide database. I have been live 21 mapping while my colleagues have been asking for various 22 variations of the visualizations. I just wanted to ask 23 if there is a representative from the statewide database 24 in earshot, what is the difference between the mapping 25 that the line drawers do and the tool that is available cribers

1 for the public and everyone to use?

2	MS. MACDONALD: So there's nobody from statewide
3	database here today, but I happen to know the difference
4	between the tools. So I will give you that answer. And
5	that is that the tools that are available, they're just
6	basically not professional consulting level tools. All
7	these consulting level tools, they have more bells and
8	whistles than anybody really would need, and ninety
9	percent of them you don't use.
10	So I think what steroid database has made available
11	is tools that are much easier to use. And it's just
12	lower entry kind of what am I looking for? It's been
13	late. It's right there thank you. Enter. Yeah. So
14	that's I think what they were shooting for if that
15	makes sense.
16	COMMISSIONER AHMAD: Yes, it does. Thank you.
17	MS. MACDONALD: Same data.
18	COMMISSIONER AHMAD: Yeah.
19	MS. MACDONALD: And same everything else.
20	COMMISSIONER AHMAD: I was fact checking the CVAP
21	data that we are getting from the county level.
22	MS. MACDONALD: There you go.
23	CHAIR SADHWANI: I'm also wondering, if anyone
24	happens to know I did see a public comment come in
25	through our new public comment live tool about the
	escribers

availability of the mapping tool for Macs. I haven't
tested that myself, but I was wondering if the mapping
tool is available in a Mac compatible format.
MS. MACDONALD: Well, again, I happen to be I
just happen to know the answer to that coincidentally,
and these none of these mapping tools that I'm aware of
are redistricting mapping tools are available for Macs.
They basically are all PC tools. So sadly, our friends
on Macs will not be able to download the QGIA tool. But
everybody can use the online tool as far as I was
informed by the state by database.
CHAIR SADHWANI: Very good. Thank you for answering
that. With that, any additional comments, questions?
Final directions for mappers? All right. We were able
to go later until 8 o'clock.
So I don't know if anyone really wants to stay on
any longer, but we could keep going. If not, I think
that we have had a really productive day. We covered a
whole lot of the State of California. We will be back at
it again here tomorrow morning.
COMMISSIONER TURNER: Excuse me, Chair? Will the
staff read back what they've received?
CHAIR SADHWANI: Yes. So my question to you all, my
thought was that perhaps staff could send the their
direction via email to you to read to review. If you

1 would prefer them to read it, however, we could do that. 2 COMMISSIONER TURNER: I prefer they read it. MR. BECKER: Chair, if I could make a 3 4 recommendation. It would be preferable to get it on the 5 record during a meeting. CHAIR SADHWANI: Okay. Fair enough. Marcy, is your 6 7 team prepared to do that at this point? I think Sulma took over in the second half of that. 8 9 MS. KAPLAN: Yeah. Yeah. I think Sulma may need to 10 read it off. So let me pull up the document now. So 11 apologies if I missed some of these up and reading off 12 the notes and staff had taken earlier. 13 Okay. So starting with the afternoon when we began 14 with Zones B, D, F, and G for the Fresno-Kings 15 visualization Commissioner said what he wanted to see a 16 congressional district could potentially come out of this 17 area as well. 18 For the National Forest Visualization, Commissioner 19 Akutagawa wanted to see a visualization that would remove 20 Del Norte, Humboldt, and Mendocino and using your 21 discretion if you need to remove Trinity. 22 For the Shasta, Yolo visualization, Commissioner 23 Fornaciari noted a visualization, please remove Roseville 24 and Rocklin from Placer County, and add El Dorado County. 25 It would be about a congressional district. And also cribers

	240
1	from Commissioner Fornaciari, remove Shasta County and
2	add Lake.
3	From Commissioner Sinay, a visualization the
4	first one was Del Norte, Humboldt, Siskiyou, Trinity,
5	Shasta, Tehama, Modoc, and Lassen. Also from
6	Commissioner Sinay, a visualization of Mendocino, Lake,
7	Glen, Butte, Plumas, Sierra, and Colusa. Also from
8	Commissioner Sinay, Sonoma, Napa, and Marin.
9	Commissioner Andersen visualization, Siskiyou,
10	Modoc, Shasta Lassen, Tehama, Plumas, Glen, and Butte.
11	From Commissioner Andersen, a visualization, backing out
12	all Placer, all Nevada and Sierra.
13	And Commissioner Fernandez visualization that adds
14	Siskiyou, Trinity, and Lake and then removes Yolo and
15	possibly Sutter and Yuba if needed.
16	For the Sierra El Dorado visualization, Commissioner
17	Andersen noted visualization adding Sierra.
18	Commissioner Akutagawa noted a visualization without
19	El Dorado and with Yuba and Sutter added for a potential
20	assembly district.
21	For the Nevada, Eldorado visualization Commissioner
22	Andersen noted on page 10, please add Yuba and Sutter.
23	Commissioner Andersen on 11, add Sierra, Yuba, and
24	Sutter. All of that area. All of Placer.
25	Commissioner Kennedy noted, don't cut out Placer. I
	eribers

1	think up in this area, as much as we can keep counties in
2	the same district.
3	For the Placer, El Dorado Visualization, West
4	Placer, El Dorado Commissioner Fernandez noted a
5	visualization and remove Grizzly Flats, Pollock Pines,
6	Alta, and Colfax. I'm sorry for butchering some of
7	these. I don't know any of Northern California
8	geography. So if some of these are incorrect, please let
9	me know. Commissioner Fernandez also noted to combine
10	Sutter and Yuba.
11	Commissioner Toledo, a visualization adding Yuba and
12	potentially some of the Nevada county if we need the
13	population.
14	Commissioner Kennedy, a visualization adding Yuba
15	plus Nevada, but putting Nevada Placer and Eldorado at
16	the ridgeline.
17	For the Placer, Yuba, Sutter Visualization on page
18	17, Commissioner Fernandez, remove Placer County and add
19	Calusa. And Commissioner Fernandez also noted
20	visualization of Sutter and Yuba.
21	For the Davis-Chico visualization, Commissioner
22	Fernandez noted adding Butte and removing Yuba. I'm not
23	sure if this is another one. Yolo-Solano Visualization
24	Commissioner Fernandez noted Yolo and Solano cutting off
25	Solano and remove Vallejo and Benecia.
	escribers
	tert accribers not 1 800 257 0005

www.escribers.net | 800-257-0885

248
ural
lde
a,
ural
7
yon
2
are
ndez
r
żΖ
a
ΡZ

1 Congressional district.

1	
2	For the Delta visualization, Commissioner Andersen
3	noted a visualization add the Knightsen, Discovery Bay,
4	Byron, parts of Pittsburgh or Antioch.
5	Commissioner Akutagawa noted a visualization,
6	including Oakley and Brentwood in giving the line drawers
7	the discretion to add as you need to reach a number that
8	is appropriate for an assembly district. For me, I think
9	I would stop at Antioch.
10	Commissioner Sinay noted to keep Pittsburgh,
11	Antioch, and Martinez.
12	For the Placer-Fresno visualization, Commissioner
13	Akutagawa noted a visualization adding Mono and Inyo.
14	Commissioner Akutagawa noted a visualization, adding
15	Amador County. For the Placer-Tulare visualization,
16	Commissioner Akutagawa noted visualization adding Mono,
17	Inyo, and Amador. I have Placer-Kern. I'm not sure if
18	that's part of that or there was another visualization
19	and there was no input on that.
20	Sierra-Inyo Visualization, Commissioner Akutagawa, a
21	visualization include Supervisorial District 5 in El
22	Dorado County, include all the mountainous areas and then
23	put them all into the same district as this Eastern
24	Sierra District.
25	Commissioner Andersen, visualization to add El
	ecribers

250
Dorado and also Supervisorial District 5 add east of the
ridgeline up in Nevada and Sierra. I think this I
have some notes on Kennedy, the mapper, giving a summary
of visualization of maps before the commissioners gave
input for a
COMMISSIOENR ANDERSEN: Actually, Marcy, on that
last one you just said Commissioner Andersen?
MS. KAPLAN: Yeah.
COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Yeah. Is that what you're
clearing up right now?
MS. KAPLAN: No. I'm not sure I have some notes on
just the pages and the description I think these may be
are just the notes of what Kennedy went over for the San
Joaquin and Kern.
COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Okay. Because this is still
involving people about the Sierra-Inyo, the page 44.
MS. KAPLAN: Okay.
COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: And you say El Dorado,
Supervisorial District 5, and Placer. Then it was all of
Nevada and all of Sierra, not just east of the ridge.
Right now, it's right now it's Oak Ridge.
MS. KAPLAN: Okay. Can you say that again? Add
COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Add El Dorado. The
Supervisorial District 5 in Placer. All of Nevada. All
of Sierra.
ecribers

1 MS. KAPLAN: Okay. 2 COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Thank you. 3 MS. KAPLAN: Okay. For map on page 46, San Joaquin, 4 Commissioner Turner, reduce Congressional district. Would like to see visualization that removes Lodi going 5 north. So those areas Woodbridge, Dogtown. I hope 6 7 that's a town. If not, I'll have them -- if you can pull 8 some of this from the closed captioning so that's not --9 COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: It's Dogtown. 10 MS. KAPLAN: It is? Okay. For page 46 from 11 Commissioner -- I'm sorry, page 48, Commissioner Turner, 12 Stanislaus County keeping -- oh, hold on. I think I'm 13 going to read the notes, but I probably will need a 14 little bit of clarity here. Let's take away straight 15 down where the lines following -- what's that line where 16 it separates? Valley and Home. Go up a little bit, going up a little more there. So that line going -- I'm 17 18 sorry -- straight down. 19 COMMISSIONER TURNER: Okay, Marcy. Okay. Okay. 20 MS. KAPLAN: I think we do see them a little. I got 21 to turn my video off. 22 COMMISSIONER TURNER: County line. 23 MS. KAPLAN: Yes. Okay. Thank you. So can you 24 just clarify it? Let's cut straight down and remove 25 Knights Ferry, Orange Blossom.



	252
1	COMMISSIONER TURNER: Okay. I was following the
2	line straight down from San Joaquin County line
3	MS. KAPLAN: Okay.
4	COMMISSIONER TURNER: going straight. Yeah.
5	MS. KAPLAN: Okay. And then so cut down the line
6	for San Joaquin County and then straight down and remove
7	Knights Ferry, Orange Blossom, Oakdale, and split Rous,
8	Ceres, Keyes, and Turlock. Was that clear?
9	COMMISSIONER TURNER: That was clear. I don't have
10	the studies
11	MS. KAPLAN: Okay.
12	COMMISSIONER TURNER: in front of me anymore, but
13	that was clear.
14	MS. KAPLAN: Okay. Great. And then on page 52,
15	Commissioner Turner, West Fresno, Old Fig would like to
16	see CVAP. Then the visualization was Fresno I think
17	the hold on. If we could see Old fig with just
18	Fresno. Is that the
19	COMMISSIONER TURNER: Yes.
20	MS. KAPLAN: Let me bold that. Okay. Also from
21	Commissioner Turner, a visualization of Merced, Madera,
22	and Fresno.
23	Commissioner Kennedy, a visualization number 1 of
24	San Joaquin, excluding Tracy. A second visualization,
25	Kern Desert adding northern part of San Bernardino County
	ecribers

1	out to Nevada and adding Inyo County.
2	From Commissioner Akutagawa, for the Central Valley
3	Visualization, Stanislaus, and Merced Assembly district,
4	excluding San Joaquin.
5	Commissioner Akutagawa, I think we might need a
6	little bit more clarity. This is the one with Tulare
7	County to include Hanford and give discretion to line
8	drawers to include Lemoore Station to a number that may
9	reach an assembly district. This is, Commissioner
10	Akutagawa, you have a little bit of clarity on this one?
11	If not, I can
12	MS. KAPLAN: Yes, I think that's the one that for
13	Tulare. I was asking I think that's the one that I
14	suggested adding or extending to Hanford and also Lemoore
15	Station to see if we could reach the Assembly district
16	population numbers.
17	MS. KAPLAN: Okay. Great. And also from
18	Commissioner Akutagawa on page 65, the visualization to
19	pick up Acton.
20	From Commissioner Fernandez, the visualization with
21	Lake Hughes to see how it impacts numbers, maybe in
22	conjunction with Commissioner Akutagawa's comment.
23	And Commissioner Vazquez, not loving the assembly
24	districts crossing boundaries. Does Antelope Valley
25	belong with Kern County? A visualization that includes
	escribers

1	as much as Bakersfield, the area in Kern County with East
2	Bakersfield to try to get to an assembly district include
3	Shafter, Rosedale, and Bakersfield.
4	Commissioner Turner also noted a visualization of
5	Stand Alone with Bakersfield. Commissioner Turner a
6	visualization bind the whole of Tulare with East Kern,
7	perhaps Inyo. Commissioner Turner, a visualization with
8	Edwards Airforce Base and Mojave.
9	Commissioner Turner, an assembly district split of
10	east and west Escalon and Farmington to look at the
11	numbers. Commissioner Turner, visualization with Lodi,
12	Linden, Lockford, Farmington.
13	If Commissioner Akutagawa has a request for data to
14	understand the CVAP for the entirety of Kern County and
15	separate Bakersfield. And let me just try and make sense
16	of this. Hold on. Which is, she noted, that's just see
17	the CVAP for that entire remaining portion that we didn't
18	see a visualization for. That would be helpful to see a
19	visualization for that.
20	Commissioner Andersen asked for CVAP for Tulare,
21	Merced, and Fresno.
22	Commissioner Turner, a visualization with Merced,
23	Mariposa, and Madera together.
24	Commissioner Akutagawa, interested to see what
25	Commissioner Turner said and recalls Yosemite as well,
	escribers

1 but remembers the difference between mountains and 2 valley. Commissioner Andersen, could we see essentially from 3 4 Yosemite Lakes, East Madera, Fresno, Madera, Fresno, 5 Tulare all the way to Kern and asking for population for those areas and mountain areas. 6 7 And then Commissioner Ahmad, clarifying question for 8 Anderson, asking for the east or west side of the 9 mountain range. I don't know if you have that clarity. We can add that in the notes. 10 11 COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: That was West Side. 12 MS. KAPLAN: Okay. 13 COMMISSIONER ANDERSEN: Thank you. 14 MS. KAPLAN: And then there was actually a question 15 that Ashliegh had this morning for Commissioner Akutagawa 16 and I'm trying to find where that was. I think, 17 Commissioner Akutagawa, you maybe were out. It was the 18 Sun Mar map district -- or visualization. 19 Commissioner Akutagawa, there was a note to remove 20 Nappa to create a Sonoma-Nappa Congressional district, and there was a need for clarification. 21 22 COMMISSIONER AKUTAGAWA: Yes, I recall that one. Т 23 do believe that was to remove Napa. I had earlier and I 24 closed it down. Let me go back to it real quick. Yes. 25 Hold on. Yes, it was to remove Napa and add Lake. And cribers

	256
1	it was page 7 of the North Coast visualization slides.
2	MS. KAPLAN: Okay. Thank you. So it was to remove
3	Napa to add Lake?
4	COMMISSIOENR AKUTAGAWA: Yeah. So yes. To see
5	if yes.
6	MS. KAPLAN: Okay. Okay. Those are all the notes.
7	Sorry. Hold on. Yes, those are all of the notes that I
8	had. Sorry, everyone. Just reading off of what staff
9	said. So you can see how great of a job they've all been
10	doing this week because I definitely didn't do so well
11	reading off here.
12	CHAIR SADHWANI: No, you did great. And thank you
13	to you and the whole staff for taking notes and following
14	us following along throughout this process and being
15	such an integral part of it.
16	With that, any final comments, or questions from
17	Commissioners? Anything else I've forgotten? With that,
18	I'll just review very briefly tomorrow we will be back at
19	9:30 a.m. We will continue on this agenda item, which
20	again is why we have not yet taken public comment.
21	So we will continue on agenda item number 2,
22	finishing well, beginning and completing Southern
23	California with the mapper, John. We're going to start I
24	believe the plan is to start with Orange County and then
25	move on throughout the other areas.
	escribers

1	We have reserved at least two to ninety-minute
2	blocks, but certainly we can go longer if need be into
3	the afternoon. When we finish, we will move to public
4	comment. So for those out there looking to call in and
5	let us know what you're thinking about these
6	visualizations, please plan accordingly.
7	That's all from me for tonight. We will stand in
8	recess until tomorrow morning. Thanks, everybody. Have
9	a great night. Get some rest.
10	(Whereupon, the Live Line Drawing Meeting
11	adjourned at 6:00 p.m.)
12	
13	
14	
15	
16	
17	
18	
19	
20	
21	
22	
23	
24	
25	
	ecribers
	www.escribers.net 800-257-0885

CERTIFICATE OF TRANSCRIBER

I certify that the foregoing is a correct transcript, to the best of my ability, of the videoconference recording of the proceedings provided by the California Citizens Redistricting Commission.

nully Darton

<u>April 5, 2023</u>

JENNIFER BARTON

